

ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION 327 W. Ship Creek Ave. Anchorage, AK 99501

February 6, 2019

INVITATION TO BID #19-06-207068

INSTALLATION OF WEST1ST AVE RETAINING WALL

Cover Sheet

Response Required: This page must be completed and returned ensuring receipt of future addenda or additional information. Please e-mail this form to <u>Goemerg@akrr.com</u>. All addenda will be forwarded to the contact name and number listed below.

Firms that have not returned the cover sheet will not be informed of addendums and will only be alerted to addendums by checking with the ARRC procurement officer or by checking ARRC's internet site: <u>www.alaskarailroad.com</u>, select Corporate, Procurement and then Solicitations. Bidders must acknowledge the receipt of all issued addendums in their proposal/bid submittal.

Company	
Address	
Contact	
Phone	Fax
Email	

The Alaska Railroad Corporation web site www.alaskarailroad.com





Februay 6, 2019

INVITATIONTO BID NUMBER 19-06-207068

SEALED BIDS WILL BE RECEIVED AT:

Alaska Railroad Corporation 327 W. Ship Creek Avenue Anchorage, Alaska 99501

UNTIL 3:00 P.M. LOCAL TIME ON Marcch 1, 2019

AT WHICH TIME BIDS WILL BE PUBLICLY OPENED

Installation of West 1st Ave. Retaining Wall

<u>Pre-Bid Conference</u>: A pre-bid conference will be held **at 10:00 A.M.** local time on February **19**th. Interested bidders will meet at the Alaska Railroad G.O.B. Lobby located @ 327 W. Ship Creek Avenue, Anchorage AK. All Contractors will sign-in at the pre-bid conference and then proceed over to the site location. PPE will be required to walk the site.

The Alaska Railroad Corporation ("ARRC") is soliciting bids from interested parties for the aforementioned project. Bids must be submitted on the bid form contained herein and must be mailed or delivered to the above address. Bids received via facsimile transmission will be considered non-responsive. The bid shall be in a sealed envelope with the bid number 19-06-207068 clearly printed on the face of the envelope. Bids must be complete and in U.S. dollars. See instructions and conditions enclosed herein.

An Alaska Business license is not a prerequisite to bid. Bidders who possess an Alaska Business license and also meet the other criteria of an Alaska Bidder shall receive a preference per the "Alaska bidder preference".

ARRC reserves the right to reject any and all bids, or any part thereof, negotiate changes in bids, accept any bids or any part thereof, waive minor informalities or defects in any bids, and not to award the proposed contract if it is in the best interest of the ARRC.

ARRC shall not be held responsible for bidder's lack of understanding of what is required by this bid. Should a bidder not understand any aspect of this bid, or require further explanation, or clarification regarding the intent or requirements of this bid, it shall be the responsibility of the bidder to seek guidance from the ARRC.

ARRC may award a contract resulting from this solicitation to the responsive offeror whose offer conforming to this solicitation will be the most advantageous to the ARRC. ARRC may reject any or all offers if such action is in the best interest of ARRC, and waives informalities and minor

irregularities in offers received. Any resulting contract from this solicitation shall incorporate the Standard Instructions, and General Terms and Conditions incorporated in this solicitation.

This solicitation is not to be construed as a commitment of any kind nor does it commit the ARRC to pay for any costs incurred in the submission of an offer or for any other incurred cost prior to the execution of a formal contract.

BIDDER/VENDOR TERMS AND CONDITIONS: PROSPECTIVE BIDDERS ARE CAUTIONED TO PAY PARTICULAR ATTENTION TO THIS CLAUSE. Bidder/contractor imposed terms and conditions which conflict with this Invitation to Bid terms and conditions are considered counter offers and, as such, will cause the Alaska Railroad Corporation to consider the bid non-responsive.

If a bidder attaches additional terms and conditions as part of the bid, such attachments must be accompanied by a disclaimer stating that in the event of conflict between the terms and conditions of this Invitation to Bid and the terms and conditions of the bidder/contractor, the terms and conditions of the Invitation to Bid will prevail.

ARRC Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program: ARRC is an equal opportunity corporation that encourages the participation of DBEs as prime contractors and subcontractors on its contracts funded in whole or in part by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) or the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA). The ARRC has a race neutral DBE Program and does not set DBE goals on individual solicitations. Nonetheless, the ARRC aspires to achieve an overall DBE participation of 3.0% in federal fiscal years 2019-2021 on contracts funded by agencies within the U.S. Department of Transportation. If this contract is funded in whole or in part by funds from the FTA or the FHWA, it is imperative that you consult the Federal Terms and Conditions portion of this solicitation.



.....

GREEN The Alaska Railroad is a member of Green Star (http://www.greenstarinc.org/). R ARRC earned an initial Green Star Award in 1994 and a Green Star Air Quality Award in 2007. The Alaska Railroad considers Green Star membership to be a positive business attribute, and regards a Green Star award as a tangible sign of an organization's commitment to environmental stewardship and continual improvement within its operations.

Please direct all responses and/or questions concerning this invitation to bid to Greg Goemer, Alaska Railroad Corporation, Supply Management, 327 W. Ship Creek Avenue, Anchorage, AK 99501, telephone number 907-265-2593, email address goemerg@akrr.com. Questions must be submitted in written form prior to February 25th. Questions submitted after that date will not be accepted.

Sincerely,

Greg Goemer Sr. Contract Administrator Alaska Railroad Corporation

INDEX

APPENDIX A	REQUIRED DOCUMENTS
APPENDIX B	SCOPE OF WORK
APPENDIX C	BIDDERS INSTRUCTIONS
APPENDIX G	FORMS CONSTRUCTION BID FORM [FORM 395-0121] BID BOND [FORM 395-0120] BIDDERS QUESTIONNAIRE [FORM 395-0136] SUBCONTRACTORS LIST [FORM 395-0131] SAMPLE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT [FORM 395-0122] PAYMENT BOND [FORM 395-0126] PERFORMANCE BOND [FORM 395-0127]

- APPENDIX E GENERAL CONDITIONS CONSTRUCTION (1/08/16)
- APPENDIX F CONSTRUCTION QUALITY CONTROL (CQC) PLAN
- APPENDIX D COST SCHEDULE

ATTACHMENTS:

- 1. Retaining Wall Project Plans / Permit Set
- 2. NGE TFT Project 5136-18 design recommendations
- 3. Pamphlet 600 Issue 37, Effective September 1, 2018

APPENDIX A

REQUIRED DOCUMENTS

<u>REQUIRED FOR BID</u> Bids will not be considered if the following documents are not completely filled out and submitted at the time of bidding:

- 1. <u>Construction Bid Form [Form 395-0121]</u>
- 2. <u>Bid Bond [Form 395-0120]</u>
- 3. <u>Cost Schedule Appendix D</u>
- 4. Questionnaire [Form 395-0136]

REQUIRED AFTER NOTICE OF APPARENT LOW BIDDER The apparent low

bidder is required to complete and submit the following documents within after receipt of written notification:

- 1. Subcontractor List [Form 395-0131]
- 2. <u>Contractor's QA/QC Plan</u>
- 3. <u>Contractor's Site Health & Safety Plan</u>

REQUIRED FOR AWARD In order to be awarded the contract, the successful bidder must completely fill out and submit the following documents within the time specified in the intent to award letter:

- 1. <u>Certificate of Insurance [from Insurance Carrier]</u>
- 2. Payment Bond [Form 395-0126]
- 3. Performance Bond [Form 395-0127]
- 4. <u>Alaska Contractors and Business Licenses</u>
- 5. <u>State of Alaska Department of Labor Notice of Work</u>
- 6. Contract [Form 395-0122] and Notice to Proceed, ARRC Generated

POST AWARD DOCUMENTATION

- 1. <u>Weekly Certified Payrolls</u>
- 2. <u>State of Alaska, DOL Notice of Completion</u>

APPENDIX B

SCOPE OF WORK

Scope of Work: West 1st Ave. Retaining Wall Installation

Work required under this contract is described on the plans 'Retaining Wall Improvements' by LCG Lantech dated 11/14/18 and consist of installation of the new retaining wall, supply/install hand rail and removing/disposing of old retaining wall. The uncoated sheet pile material for this project has been procured by ARRC and will be on site by April 1, 2019. Miscellaneous materials called for on the plans shall be provided by contractor.

ARRC has obtained MOA building permit C18-2322 for this project.

Depot drive aka West 1st shall remain open at all times. No equipment or operations are allowed within twenty feet of the railroad track. Contractor shall submit a traffic control plan after NTP and will have flagging whenever there is only one way traffic on Depot Drive during installation or removal of walls.

Clearing, grubbing, export and excavation of existing material is to be done by others.

Railway protective insurance will be required

Construction dates April 1 to May 5. 2019.

Final Completion May 8, 2019

Notes below are not included in this contract:

Sheet CO/5-General Construction Note #'s 5, 6, 7 and 8

Sheet C1-Note #s 1, 2 and 4

APPENDIX C

BIDDERS INSTRUCTIONS

BIDDERS INSTRUCTIONS & SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS (CONSTRUCTION)

To be considered for award, Bids must be made in accordance with the following requirements:

Duty to Seek Clarification: ARRC shall not be held responsible for a Bidder's lack of understanding of what is required by the Invitation to Bid. Should a Bidder not understand any aspect of the Invitation to Bid, or require further explanation or clarification regarding the intent or requirements of the same, it shall be the responsibility of the Bidder to seek clarification from ARRC prior to submitting his or her Bid.

Terms and Conditions: Any resulting contract from this Invitation to Bid shall incorporate the general terms and conditions contained in this bid package.

Contract Documents: Bidders shall familiarize themselves with the requirements of all of the Contract Documents which include, but are not limited to the "Bidders Instructions & Special Requirements", the Invitation to Bid, Bid and Contract Forms, General Conditions, Special Conditions, Specifications, Drawings, any Addenda issued prior to the receipt of Bids, and any other documents referenced or incorporated therein.

Examination of Site: Bidders should visit the Project Site(s) and take such other steps as may be reasonably necessary to ascertain the nature and location of the Work, and the general and local conditions which may affect the Work and the cost thereof.

Examination and Interpretation of Documents: Each Bidder shall examine the Contract Documents carefully and shall make written requests to ARRC prior to Bid submission for interpretation or correction of any ambiguity, inconsistency, discrepancy, omission, or error therein which the bidder may discover. Any interpretation or correction will be issued in an Addendum by ARRC. Only a written interpretation or correction shall be binding. No Bidder shall rely on any interpretation or correction given by any other method.

Addenda: ARRC may modify the Invitation to Bid prior to the date fixed for opening of Bids by issuance of an Addendum to all parties who have been furnished the Bid Package for bidding purposes. Bidders must acknowledge receipt of all Addenda on the Construction Bid Form [Form 395-0121].

Qualification of Bidders: Pursuant to ARRC Procurement Rule 1600.3, before a Bid is considered for award, ARRC may request a Bidder to submit information regarding the Bidder's capability in all respects to fully perform the contract requirements or the individual integrity and reliability which will assure good faith performance. Such information shall include the Bidder's prior experience in performing comparable Work, the availability of necessary financing, equipment, facilities, expertise and personnel to perform the Work and whether he or she has ever been terminated or defaulted on construction work.

Bid Forms: Bids must be submitted on the forms provided by ARRC, completed in all respects as required by the Bid Forms and other Contract Documents and manually signed by an authorized official of the Bidder. Bidders may make copies of the Bid Forms for submission of Bids.

Submission of Bids: Bids must be sealed, marked, and addressed as directed in the Invitation to Bid and must be delivered to the office designated in the Invitation to Bid prior to the exact time set for opening bids. Late bids will not be considered.

Modification, Correction, Withdrawal of Bids: Modification, correction or withdrawal of Bids will be allowed only as provided in ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.8.

Bid Opening: Bids will be opened in public at the time set forth in the Invitation to Bid in accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.6. The contents of the Bids will be open for public inspection after the notice of intent to award a contract is given.

Evaluation of Bids: Bids will be evaluated in accordance with the provisions of ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.7. Alternative bids, if called for, are intended to provide ARRC a range of comparative costs which will allow identification of the combinations most responsive to ARRC's need. The order in which the alternatives are listed or set out in the Invitation to Bid should not be taken as any indication as to the order in which ARRC may elect to select the alternatives, if any. Bidders shall submit bid prices for all alternatives stated in the Invitation to Bid and are advised that the order in which the alternatives, if any, are chosen by ARRC, may affect which Bidder is the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder.

Bid Security: In accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.4, all Bids shall be accompanied by bid security in the form of a cashier's check or an acceptable Bid Bond, a form of which is provided herein, in the amount of five percent (5%) of the Bid price.

Rejection of Bids: ARRC reserves the right to waive minor defects or informalities in a Bid in accordance with the provisions of ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.8, or to reject any or all Bids in accordance with the provisions of ARRC Procurement Rule 1600.2.

Award of Contract: Unless the solicitation is canceled or all bids are rejected, the procurement officer shall award a contract based on the solicited bids with reasonable promptness by written notice to the lowest, responsible and responsive Bidder whose bid conforms in all material respects to the requirements and criteria set out in the Invitation to Bid.

Execution of Contract: A written contract must be signed by the Bidder to whom an award is made and returned to ARRC within ten (10) calendar days, together with all required performance and payment bonds, and certificate(s) of insurance in the amounts required by the Invitation to Bid. The Bidder to whom award is made shall not be permitted to occupy the project site until he has first obtained the required insurance and submitted to ARRC proof of such insurance together with a statement certifying that said insurance conforms to requirements set forth in the Invitation to Bid.

Failure to Execute Contract: If the Bidder to whom the Contract is awarded refuses or neglects to execute it, or fails to furnish the required bonds and insurance within the time specified, the amount of his bid security may be retained by ARRC as liquidated damages.

Government Contract Requirements: If Federal funds will be used to pay for any part of the project described in the Invitation to Bid, any contract awarded hereunder will contain provisions requiring the successful Bidder to comply with all pertinent provisions, agreements, and clauses of the subject federal grant and all pertinent laws, regulations, Presidential directives, and executive orders to the extent they apply to the subject matter of the contract.

Drug and Alcohol-Free Workplace: Safety is paramount at ARRC. For that reason, ARRC maintains an alcohol and drug-free workplace and requires that the Contractor do the same. At all times during the performance of this contract, the Contractor shall have in place a written drug and alcohol program that includes, at a minimum, the following:

- a. a requirement that all applicants present a negative pre-employment drug screen prior to being hired by the Contractor;
- a requirement that employees submit to a "reasonable suspicion" drug and/or alcohol test when showing signs and symptoms of drug and/or alcohol influence on duty;
- c. a requirement that employees submit to "reasonable cause/post accident" drug and alcohol tests following certain accidents or incidents (with the threshold level triggering testing to be determined by the Contractor);
- d. a provision defining a positive alcohol test as one that reveals a breath alcohol level of .02 or greater;
- e. a provision defining a positive drug test as one that reveals concentrations at the levels set forth in 49 C.F.R. § 40.87(b)(screening test) and 49 C.F.R. § 40.87(c)(confirmatory test) or greater;
- f. a provision that outlines the consequences of a positive drug or alcohol test and the consequences of an employee's refusal to submit to drug/alcohol testing; and
- g. a provision that establishes the conditions under which an employee may return to work following a positive drug and/or alcohol test, which at a minimum include an evaluation by a substance abuse professional and compliance with a recommended treatment program.

The Contractor agrees that at any time during the performance of this contract, if an ARRC employee reports to the Contractor that an employee of the Contractor or its subcontractor is showing signs and symptoms of drug/alcohol influence on duty, the Contractor shall remove the employee from ARRC property immediately and shall have the employee tested for drug/alcohol influence. If the employee tests positive, the Contractor shall ensure that the employee is not returned to work on the project until he/she has met the return to work requirements contained in the Contractor's written program.

Offer Acceptance Period: For the purpose of award, offers made in accordance with this ITB shall be good and firm for a period of thirty (30) days from the date of bid opening.

Site-Safety Plan Requirement: Before the contractor or any subcontractor begins any construction related work under this contract including but not limited to mobilization, equipment setup, storage, etc., taking place on sites under Alaska Railroad Corporation (ARRC) control, they will submit a site Health and Safety Plan to ARRC for compatibility acceptance.

The plan must be compatible with ARRC Safety Policies, including On-Track Safety, ARRC on-site employee safety including safety for Project Managers, Construction Managers, Flaggers, Visitors, Safety personnel, Quality Assurance staff, vendors, and the public. The plan must outlines procedures for first aid, emergency response, chemical exposures, spills, site sign-in requirements for site-safety briefings, coordination with ARRC dispatch, Section 6.16 (SAFETY AND PROTECTION), Section 6.17 (WORK SAFETY ON RAILROAD PROPERTY), and Section 6.18 (EMERGENCIES), other sections of the contract GENERAL CONDITIONS.

A complete, detailed Site-Safety Plan shall be submitted to the Project Manager at least 5 days prior to commencement of any Work on the Project

ALASKA BIDDER'S PREFERENCE

Preferences shall be applied to bids that qualify for an Alaska Bidder's Preference. An Alaska bidder preference is five percent (5%). "Alaska Bidder" means a person who:

- 1. holds a current Alaska business license;
- 2. submits a bid for goods, services, or construction under the name as it appears on the person's current Alaska business license;
- 3. has maintained a place of business within the State of Alaska staffed by bidder or an employee of the bidder for a period of six (6) months immediately preceding the date of this bid;
- 4. is incorporated or qualified to do business within the State of Alaska; is a sole proprietorship, and the proprietor is a resident of the State of Alaska; or is a partnership and all partners are residents of the State of Alaska;
- 5. is a joint venture, composed entirely of ventures that qualify under (1) through (4) of this subsection.

Contractor's Instructions for Submitting Certified Payroll

To ensure that the federal requirement for the weekly submission of certified payrolls with social security numbers is met, the following instructions will be given to the prime contractor by listing them in the contract as follows:

This contract may include work on an Alaska Railroad Corporation (ARRC) construction project, which is subject to the wage/certified payroll requirements of the Alaska Department of Labor Workforce Development (DOLWD) and/or it may include work on a federally funded construction project and be subject to U. S. Department of Labor Davis-Bacon Act wage/certified payroll requirements.

As part of the contract the following will be required:

- All contractors on a construction project funded in whole or in part with federal funds shall pay laborers and mechanics the higher of the two wages listed in this contract from the U. S. Department of Labor (<u>www.access.gpo.gov/davisbacon/</u> or <u>http://www.gpo.gov/davisbacon/ak.html</u>) or from the DOLWD (<u>www.labor.state.ak.us/lss/home.htm</u>). Contractors on an ARRC-funded construction project shall pay laborers and mechanics the appropriate wage established by the DOLWD under the Little Davis Bacon Act.
- 2. All contractors employing laborers and mechanics on the project for must submit weekly certified payrolls that contain the information listed on the DOLWD Weekly Certified Payroll Form 07-6058, pages 1 and 2. Page 2 is the "Statement of Compliance" and must bear an original signature. The prime contractor is responsible for gathering the certified payrolls from each subcontractor and for submitting them, along with their own, to ARRC.
- 3. These weekly certified payrolls must be sent to ARRC within seven days after the regular "payday" for that certified payroll at the following address:

The Alaska Railroad Corporation Attn: Certified Payroll P.O. Box 107500 Anchorage, AK 99510-7500 CertifiedPayrollProcessor@akrr.com

The contractor and its subcontractors are also responsible for filing certified payrolls with DOLWD as required.

- 4. The certified payroll must be completely filled out by the contractor including, but not limited to:
 - i. Contractor's complete name, including joint ventures, Inc., LLC., etc.
 - ii. **Contractor's license number**, also called the contractor's registration number, is required in addition to a business license to do construction work in the state

iii. Employee's

- a. Name
- b. Address (domicile and mailing)
- c. Social security number
- d. Job classification
- e. Hours worked
- f. Wages/fringe benefits paid
- iv. Contracting agency project number, which is the ARRC contract/purchase order number and is listed on the DOLWD finalized Notice of Work. This notice also lists the DOLWD project number, project name, and location. The prime contractor will supply all of this information to its subcontractors.
- v. Week ending date and payroll numbers. The first week or part of a week of payroll will be designated as payroll number 1 for the first week, 2 for the second week, etc. until the final week worked on the project. If no work is completed during a given week, the contractor must nonetheless submit a certified payroll for that week, with the appropriate consecutive payroll number for that week, and write "No Work Performed" on payroll.
- vi. The **Statement of Compliance** must be completely filled out indicating how fringe benefits are paid and listing the payroll period. The Statement of Compliance must be signed, dated, and filed within seven days of the payment date of the payroll.
- vii. **Stamp or write "Confidential"** on the certified payroll to help insure the privacy of contractor employees.

Owner/operators working on the project as mechanics or laborers, either as prime or subcontractor, must file certified payrolls and record all information including the hourly wage, fringe benefits, hours worked, overtime, et cetera, however they can defer the weekly payment and write over the total deductions and net pay boxes "owner/operator."

Sample copies of DOLWD certified payroll forms with the "Statement of Compliance are shown in Figures 1 and 2 below.

Failure to timely submit complete and accurately filled out weekly certified payrolls to ARRC may result in the delay of payment on the contract.

	9
ALL S	1

Alaska Department of Labor & Workforce CE. Development Labor Standards & Safety Division Wage & Hour Administration

CERTIFIED PAYROLL

	wage & н	wage & Hour Administration	Iration						`											
Contractor Name X_C	X_Contractor		Subc	SubContractor	2					Address										
Alaska Strong Steel. Inc										782 Northri	dge Avenue,	782 Northridge Avenue, Anchorage, AK 99503	AK 99503							
Phone Contractor License No.	No. Week Ending		Payroll No.		ntracting	Agency I	Contracting Agency Project #		Dept. Lebor Project#		Project Name and Location	tion		Contract Amount		Date Work Started	arted	Est. Com	Est. Completion Date	
907-555-1212 28888	18-Dec-04		-			35014		04/12	04/12-1500	Gold Creek	Gold Creek Bridge Repair	air		\$50,000.00	9	12-Dec-04	-	Oct	October-05	
Name, SSN, Permanent Domicile Address	Sherific Wintk Class Code			μ		Date	Date of the Month	ath						DEDU	DEDUCTIONS	S				
(NO P.O. BOX or RURAL ROUTES ACCEPTED)		Annrentice	Union Member-	84.T														suop	p uno	юИ Рө
and Mailing Address (if different) for each		(%) if	ship?	s .1		Day	Day of the Week	¥		- Total Hours	Rate Paid	Amount					NIV)	tou	mA JB9	ns: yck
Social Security numbers (SSN) MUST be		Applicable	If NONE	•	3	۲	З	Tu	<u>и</u>		_		¥92		CCD	DUES	Gemish er Medical	peq		
included for all employees				0		- '	•									ngi Li	ance			
Joe H. Worker, SSN: 555-55-55555	S0301			ы	0.50	1.00				1.50	42.15	63.23								
316 Timber Lake Road	Classification:		NA	12	8	000	8	000	000	10 00	28.40	00 008								
Alicitorage, AN 33313	Carpenter			-	0.00	0.0	+	0.0	n	00.76	70.10	07.000								#678
	Truck License #			8	8.50	9.00	8.00	8.00	0.00	41.5	12.75	427.13	106.29	259.21			36	365.50 10	1024.06	11/04/04
	Classification Code:			ы																
	Classification:			10																
				5									_		_				-	
	Certificate # Truck License #			Æ											-	'(
	Classification Code:			5												2				
	Classification.			5					+				_			C				
	UISSS INCOLLON:			ST												1				
	Certificate #			6												า				
	Truck License #			2											T	f	╞			
	Classification Code:			OT												ic				
	Clessification:			ST												d				
	Certificate # Truck I iconce #			E												eı				
	Classification Code:			1												n				
				Б												t				
	Class incation:	[*] s		ST												ia				
	Certificate #			ß												al				
	I FLICK LICERSE #			2					$\left \right $						Γ	'				
	Classification Code;			от			1													
	Class iffication:			ST																
	Certificate #																			
وواليان والمامة مامانا والمامات	Truck License #			2											1]

Appendix A-1: State of Alaska Certified Payroll Form, 07-6058

Appendix A-2: State of Alaska Certified Payroll Form, 07-0658, page 2

STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

CERTIFIED PAYROLL FORM 07-6058

Contractors & Subcontractors Please Note!!!

SSN MUST be listed for each employee on payroll

8 AAC 30 020 CERTIFIED PAYROLL. (a) All Contractors (including owner/operators) who perform work on a public construction contract for the state or political subdivision of the state shall file with the Department a certified payroll Form 07-6058) before Friday of each week that covers the preceding week.

(b) The certified payroll shall be submitted to the Department's regional office in which the work is performed.

Region I, North of N63° Labor Standards & Salety Div, DOLWD 675 7th Ave., Station J-1

Fairbanks, AK 99701-4593

(907) 451-2886 Fax: (907) 451-2885

South of N63^o Labor Standards & Safety Div, DOLWD 3301 Eagle Street, Suite 301 Anchorage, AK 995034149 (907) 269-490 Fax: (907) 269-4915

Region II,

Region IIA, Southeast Alaska, (From Yakutat south) Labor Standards & Safety, DOLWD P. O. Box 21149 1111 W. 8th Street, Rm 302 Juneau, AK 99801 (907) 455-4842 Fax: (907) 465-3584

In lieu of submitting Form 07-8058, contractors may submit his/her payroll form. <u>THE FORM MUST CONTAINSOCIAL SECURITY NUMBERS FOR EACH EMPLOYEE.</u> The contractor's payroll record must contain the same information required on his form.

Sec. 35,05,040 requires that all contractors or subcontractors who perform wok on a public construction contract for the state or a political subdivision of the state shall, BEFORE FRIDAY OF EACH WEEK, file with the Department of Labor and Workforce Divelopment (DOLWD), a sworn affidavit for the previous week, setting out in detail the

number of workers employed, wages paid each week, job classification of each employee, hours worked eachday and week, and other information which the DOLWD requires.

CONTRACTORS WHO DISREGARD THEIR (BLIGATIONS TO THEIR EMPLOYEES, INCLUDING PAYMENT OF THE APPROPRIATE PREVAILING RATES OF PAY, UNCONDITIONAL PAYMENT, AND PAYMENT NOT LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK MAY BE DEBARRED FROM PUBLIC CONSTRUCTION.

Jane Doe, President	do hereby state
(Name of Signatory Party) (Title)	-
(1) That I pay or supervise the payment of persons employed	by
Alaska Strong Steel, Inc.	on the
(Contractor / Subcontractor)	
Gold Creek Bridge Project ; that during	g the payroll
(Building or Work)	
period commercing on, and end	ling on
18-Dec-04 all parage ampleued on raid project be	

22-Dec-04

(date) (date)

been paid full weekly wages earned, that no retates have been or will be nade either directly or indirectly to or on behalf of said

Alaska Strong Steel, Inc.

Date:

(Contractor / Subcontractor)

from the full weekly wages earned by an persor, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned by any person, other than permissible deductions, on projects covered by Alaska Statute 36 as defined in regulations issued by the Commissioner of Labor; or on Federal Projects as defined in Regulations, Part 3 (29 CFR Subtite A), issued by the Scretary of Labor under the Copeland Act, as amended (48 Stt. 948; 63 Stat. 108; 72 Stat. 957; 76 Stat. 357; 40 USC 276 (c) and described below:

and;	 		

Weekly Form pg. 2 - Effective 7/1/2003

Rev. Aug. 2005

(Contractor / Subcontractor) is in full compliance with the provisions set forth in AS 36.10, which requires employment preference for Alaska residents as outlined in AS 36.95.(10; and

(2) That Alaska Strong Steel, Inc.

(3) That any payrolls otherwise under this contract required to be submitted for the above period are correct and complete;

that the wage rages for laborers, mechanics or field surveyors

contained herein are not less than the current applicable wage rates established by the DOLWD; that the classification set forth

therein for each laborer, mechanic or field surveyor conforms

with the work performed; and

(4) That any apprentices employed in the above period are duly registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the State apprenticeship agency recognized by the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training, United States

Department of Labor, or if no such agency exists in the State, are registered with the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training, United States Department of Labor: or

(5) That I am a sona fide owner/operator and that my contract amount meels or exceeds the prevailing wage for each hour I have worked. My last progress payment was received on

(6) That where ringe benefits are paid to approved plans, funds or programs: (cteck all applicable items)

(a) In addition to the basic hourly wage rates paid to each laborer, mechanic or field surveyor listed on this payroll, payments of fringe benefits as currently published by DOLWD

have been or will be made to a union trust.

(b) In addition to the basic hourly wage rates paid to each laborer, mechanic or feld surveyor listed on this payroll, payments of fringe benefits as currently published by DOLWD have been or will be nade to the appropriate programs for the benefit of such workes, except as noted in Section 6(d) below. Fringe benefit payments will be made at least quartery to an approved plan. The rame of the plan is: X (c) Each laborer, mechanic or field surveyor listed on this payroll has been paid, as indicated on the payroll, an anount not less than the sum of he applicable basic hourly wage rate plus the amount of the required fringe benefits as currently published by DOLWD, except as noted in Section 6(/).

(d) Exceptions:

Exception (Craft)	Explanation
Durandez	
Remarks:	

The willful falsification of any of the above information may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civi or criminal prosecution. See Section 1001 of Title 18 and Section 231 of the United States Code. Also see AS 36.05.060.

fane Doe

Signature (original signature required)

Jane Doe, President

Name & Title (print or type)

APPENDIX D

FORMS

ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION CONSTRUCTION BID FORM of

Ν	Α	Μ	Ε
	• •		

ADDRESS_____

To the CONTRACTING OFFICER, ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION:

In compliance with your Invitation for Bids No. ______, dated ______, the Undersigned proposes to furnish and deliver all the materials and do all the work and labor required in the construction of ________, according to the _______, according to the plans and specifications and for the amount and prices named herein as indicated on the Cost Schedule, which is made a part of this Bid.

The Undersigned declares that he/she has carefully examined the contract requirements and that he/she has made a personal examination of the site of the work; that he/she understands that the quantities, where such are specified in the Cost Schedule or on the plans for this Project, are approximate only and subject to increase or decrease, and that he/she is willing to perform increased or decreased quantities of work at unit prices bid under the conditions set forth in the Contract Documents. The Undersigned hereby agrees to execute the said contract and bonds within **Ten (10) Calendar Days**, or such further time as may be allowed in writing by the Contracting Officer, after receiving notification of the acceptance of this Bid, and it is hereby mutually understood and agreed that in case the Undersigned does not, the accompanying bid guarantee shall be forfeited to the Alaska Railroad Corporation as liquidated damages, and said Contracting Officer may proceed to award the contract to others.

The Undersigned agrees to commence the work within **Ten (10) Calendar Days** after the effective date of the Notice to Proceed and to complete the work by

, unless extended in writing by the Contracting Officer. The Undersigned proposes to furnish a Payment Bond in the amount of One Hundred Percent (100%) and a Performance Bond in the amount of One Hundred Percent (100%) (of the contract), as surety conditioned for the full, complete and faithful performance of this contract.

The Undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following addenda to the drawings and/or specifications (give number and date of each).

Addenda No.	Date Issued	Addenda No.	Date Issued	Addenda No.	Date Issued
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

The Undersigned declares, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the United States, that neither he/she nor the firm, association, or corporation of which he/she is a member, has, either directly or indirectly, entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion, or otherwise taken any action in restraint of free competitive bidding in connection with this Bid.

The Undersigned has read the foregoing proposal and hereby agrees to the conditions stated therein by affixing his/her signature below:

Signature

Name and Title of Person Signing

Telephone Number

Facsimile Number

Form 395-0121

ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION BID BOND

				DA	TE BOND EXEC	UTED	
PRINCIPAI	- (Legal name a	and business	s address)		E OF ORGANIZ		RTNERSHIP RPORATION
				STA	TE OF INCORPO	ORATIO	N
SURETY	(IES) (Name an	d business	address)				
PENAL S	SUM OF BOND			DAT	e of Bid		
THE COND or proposa , in accorda for Bids the If the Princ to enter int	ITION OF THE F(I in writing, date ance with contra- erefore, and is re ipal's bid is acce o the contract, th ipal enters into th	OREGOING O as shown abo ct documents quired to furr pted and he/s nen the obliga	BLIGATION is th ove, on the follow filed in the offic hish a bond in the she is offered the ation to ARRC cre	at the Prin ving proje e of the Co e amount s proposec eated by th	ct: ontracting Officer	ted the a r, and und ard, and i in full fo	ccompanying bid der the Invitation f Principal fails
Signature(s)						Corporate Seal
Name(s) a Titles [Typed]	<u>&</u>						
CORPORA	TE SURETY(IES)						
	Name of Corporation			State of In	corporation	Liability	Limit
	Signature(s)	1.		2.			Corporate Seal
	Name(s) & Titles [Typed]	1.		2.			

СС	RPORATE SUF	RETY(IES)			
S U R	Name of Corporation		State of Incorporation	Liability Limit \$	
E T Y	Signature(s)	1.	2.		Corporate Seal
В	Name(s) & Titles [Typed]	1.	2.		
СО	RPORATE SURETY	(IES)			
S U R	Name of Corporation		State of Incorporation	Liability Limit \$	
E T Y	Signature(s)	1.	2.		Corporate Seal
С	Name(s) & Titles [Typed]	1.	2.		

INSTRUCTIONS

- 1. This form shall be used whenever a bid bond is submitted.
- 2. Insert the full legal name and business address of the Principal in the space designated. If the Principal is a partnership or joint venture, the names of all principal parties must be included (<u>e.g.</u>, "Smith Construction, Inc. and Jones Contracting, Inc. dba Smith/Jones Builders, a Joint Venture"). If the Principal is a corporation, the name of the state in which incorporated shall be inserted in the space provided.
- 3. Insert the full legal name and business address of the Surety in the space designated. The Surety on the bond may be any corporation or partnership authorized to do business in Alaska as an insurer under AS 21.09. Individual sureties will not be accepted.
- 4. The penal amount of the bond may be shown either as an amount (in words and figures) or as a percent of the contract bid price (a not-to-exceed amount may be included).
- 5. The scheduled bid opening date shall be entered in the space marked Date of Bid.
- 6. The bond shall be executed by authorized representatives of the Principal and Surety. Corporations executing the bond shall also affix their corporate seal.
- 7. Any person signing in a representative capacity (<u>e.g.</u>, an attorney-in-fact) must furnish evidence of authority if that representative is not a member of the firm, partnership, or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved.
- 8. The states of incorporation and the limits of liability of each surety shall be indicated in the spaces provided.
- **1.** The date that bond is executed must not be later than the bid opening date. *Form 395-0120*

QUESTIONNAIRE (Revised 1-31-06)

Note: Failure to provide the information requested in this questionnaire may be cause for rejection of your bid or offer on the grounds of nonresponsiveness and/or nonresponsibility.

Project			
Name of Your Busine	SS:		
Street Address:			
Mailing Address if Dif	ferent:		
City:	State:	Mailing Zip:	
Telephone:	Fax:	E-Mail:	-
Date Firm Establishe	d:		
		der the above name?	
Previous business na	me(s)if any:		
2 Federal Tax ID N	Number:		
2.1 Business Licer	nse Number:		
Contractor License N	umber (For Construction: _		-
Bid Acceptance Peric days for acceptance	dDay may be considered nonresp	rs. (Bids providing less than thirty-day (30) caler onsive and may be rejected.)	ıdar
Discount for prompt p	ay%	days.	
The bidder shall list solicitation	any variations from or exce	eptions to the Terms, Conditions or Specificatio	ns of the

Continued on the next page

Page 1 of 2 Form 395-0136

List the three most recent contracts performed by your company where the commodity or service requested in this solicitation was the primary commodity or service supplied. Include the client's name, contract amount, contract date, person to contact regarding performance, their telephone, facsimile number and e-mail.

Clients name, Contact person, Contact info. Description of Work and Contract Amount (telephone, fax, and email)

List any other business related experience:	

Are you acting as a broker or the primary supplier in this transaction?

- Broker
- **Primary Supplier**

Business Information (Please check all that apply):

- The business is Individual
- The business is a Partnership
- The business is a Non-Profit
- The business is a Joint-Venture
- The business is a Corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of
- The business is full-time
- The business is part-time
- The business is not a certified Disadvantaged Business (DBE)
- Business is a certified DBE
- DBE was certified by State DOTPF
- DBE was certified by the Municipality of Anchorage
- Business is an 8(a)/WBE/MBE and is certified by SBA
- B business was certified by _____
- DBE Certification # is _____

Firms Annual Gross Receipts:

- <\$500.000
- \$500,000 - \$999,999
- \$1,000,000 \$4,999,999
- \$5,000,000 \$9,999,999
- \$10,000,000 \$16,999,999
- >\$17,000,000

	Completed by:		itle:	
--	---------------	--	-------	--

Signature: Date:

Page 2 of 2, Form 395-0136



ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION

SUBCONTRACTOR LIST

[First Tier Subcontractors Only]

The apparent low bidder shall complete this form and submit it so as to be received by the Contracting Officer prior to the close of business on the **Fifth (5th) Working Day** after receipt of written notice from the Alaska Railroad Corporation.

Failure to submit this form with all required information by the due date will result in the bidder being declared non-responsive and may result in the forfeiture of the Bid Security.

Scope of work must be clearly defined. If an item of work is to be performed by more than one (1) firm, indicate the portion or percent of work to be done by each.

Check as applicable: All work on the below-referenced project will be accomplished

without subcontracts greater than $\frac{1}{2}$ of 1% of the contract amount.

<u>Or</u>

Subcontractor List is as follows:

FIRM NAME, ADDRESS, TELEPHONE NUMBER	BUSINESS LICENSE NUMBER AND CONTRACTOR'S REGISTRATION NUMBER	SCOPE OF WORK TO BE PERFORMED

[CONTINUE SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION ON NEXT PAGE]

I hereby certify that the above-listed licenses and registrations were valid at the time bids were received for this project. For contracts involving Federal-aid funding, Alaska Business License and Contractor Registration will be required prior to award of a subcontract.

Authorized Signature

Date

Contractor

Form 395-0131

Project Name and Number

FIRM NAME, ADDRESS, TELEPHONE NUMBER	BUSINESS LICENSE NUMBER AND CONTRACTOR'S REGISTRATION NUMBER	SCOPE OF WORK TO BE PERFORMED

SAMPLE CONTRACT

ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT Contract Number: _____

This **CONTRACT**, between the ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION, herein called ARRC, acting by and through its Contracting Officer, and

an Individual, Partnership, Joint Venture, Sole Proprietorship, Corporation, incorporated under the laws of the State of _______, its successors and assigns, hereinafter called the Contractor, is effective the date of the signature of the Contracting Officer on this document.
Billing Information: Invoices shall be submitted to Accounts Payable, Alaska Railroad Corporation, PO Box 107500, Anchorage, AK 99510-7500. Please reference your contract number on all invoices and correspondence.

WITNESSETH: That the Contractor, for and in consideration of the payment or payments herein specified and agreed to by ARRC, hereby covenants and agrees to furnish and deliver all the materials and to do and perform all the work and labor required in the construction of the following project:

at the prices bid by the Contractor for the respective estimated quantities aggregating approximately the sum of: ______ Dollars \$______), and such other items as are mentioned in the original Bid, which Bid and prices named, together with the Contract Documents are made a part of this Contract and accepted as such, the project being situated as follows:

It is distinctly understood and agreed that no claim for additional work or materials, done or furnished by the Contractor and not specifically herein provided for, will be allowed by ARRC, nor shall the Contractor do any work or furnish any material not covered by this Contract, unless such work is ordered in writing by ARRC. In no event shall ARRC be liable for any materials furnished or used, or for any work or labor done, unless the materials, work, or labor are required by the Contract or on written order furnished by ARRC. Any such work or materials which may be done or furnished by the Contractor without written order first being given shall be at the Contractor's own risk, cost, and expense and the Contractor hereby covenants and agrees to make no claim for compensation for work or materials done or furnished without any such written order.

The Contractor further covenants and agrees that all materials shall be furnished and delivered and all labor shall be done and performed, in every respect, to the satisfaction of ARRC, on or before:

____, or within __

Calendar Days.

It is expressly understood and agreed that in case of th	e failure on the part of the Contractor, for any
reason, except with the written consent of ARRC, to co	mplete the furnishing and delivery of materials and
the doing and performance of the work before the afore	esaid date, ARRC shall have the right to deduct
from any money due or which may become due the Co	ntractor, or if no money shall be due, ARRC shall
have the right to recover:	Dollars \$),
per day for each calendar day elapsing between the tin	ne stipulated for the completion and the actual date
of completion in accordance with the terms hereof; suc	h deduction to be made, or sum to be recovered,
not as a penalty but as liquidated damages. The bond	s given by the Contractor in the sum of:
\$ Payment Bond	, and \$
Performance Bond, to secure the proper compliance w	ith the terms and provisions of this Contract, are
submitted herewith and made a part hereof.	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Contract and hereby agree to its terms and conditions.

CONTRACTOR

Name of Contractor

Signature

Name and Title

(Corporate Seal)

ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION

Contracting Officer (Signature)

Date

Date

Typed or Print Name Form 395-0122

ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION PAYMENT BOND

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

That		of
as Principal, and		of:
		Corporation in the penal sum of
), good and lawful money
		well and truly to be paid to the Alaska Railroad
•		ecutors, administrators, and assigns, jointly and
severally, firmly by these pres		andre studie and Alaska Dailys ad Comparation
-		contract with said Alaska Railroad Corporation,
on the of For		
said work to be done accordir		
	RRC Bid Number:	
		ation is such that if the said Principal shall
		ome due, all just claims for labor performed and
		ler said contract, whether said labor be
		nder the original contract, any subcontract, or
		ese presents shall become null and void;
otherwise they shall remain in		
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, We	e have hereunto set our han	ds and seals this day of
, 20		
	Principal:	
	Address:	

Surety:	
Contact Name:	
	Ву:
	Ву:

Date

The offered bond has been checked for adequacy under the applicable statutes and regulations:

Alaska Railroad Corporation Authorized Representative]

3 INSTRUCTIONS

- 1. This form, for the protection of persons supplying labor and material, shall be used whenever a payment bond is required. There shall be no deviation from this form without approval from the Contracting Officer.
- 2. The full legal name, business address, telephone number, and point of contact of the Principal and Surety shall be inserted on the face of the form. Where more than a single surety is involved, a separate form shall be executed for each surety.
- 3. The penal amount of the bond, or in the case of more than one surety the amount of obligation, shall be entered in words and in figures.
- 4. The bond shall be signed by authorized persons. Where such persons are signing in a representative capacity (e.g., an attorney-in-fact), but is not a member of the firm, partnership, or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved, evidence of authority must be furnished.

Form 395-126

ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION PERFORMANCE BOND

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

That	ot:
as Principal, and	of:
as Surety, firmly bound and held unto the Alaska Railroad Corpo Dollars (\$	pration in the penal sum of), good and lawful money
of the United States of America for the payment whereof, well an Corporation, we bind ourselves, our heirs, successors, executors severally, firmly by these presents.	nd truly to be paid to the Alaska Railroad

WHEREAS, the said Principal has entered into a written contract with said Alaska Railroad Corporation, on the ______ of _____, 20____, for

said work to be done according to the terms of said contract.

ARRC Bid Number: _____

NOW, THEREFORE, the conditions of the foregoing obligation is such that if the said Principal shall well and truly perform and complete all obligations and work under said contract and if the Principal shall reimburse upon demand of the Alaska Railroad Corporation any sums paid him/her which exceed the final payment determined to be due upon completion of the project, then these presents shall become null and void; otherwise they shall remain in full force and effect.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, We have hereunto set our hands and seals this _____ day of

_____, 20_____.

Principal:	
	ber:
Contact Name:_	
	By:
	By:

Surety:	
Address:	
Contact Name:	
	Ву:
	Ву:

The offered bond has been checked for adequacy under the applicable statutes and regulations:

Alaska Railroad Corporation [Authorized Representative] Date

INSTRUCTIONS

- 1. This form shall be used whenever a performance bond is required. There shall be no deviation from this form without approval from the Contracting Officer.
- 2. The full legal name, business address, telephone number, and point of contact of the Principal and Surety shall be inserted on the face of the form. Where more than a single surety is involved, a separate form shall be executed for each surety.
- 3. The penal amount of the bond, or in the case of more than one surety the amount of obligation, shall be entered in words and in figures.
- 4. The bond shall be signed by authorized persons. Where such persons are signing in a representative capacity (e.g., an attorney-in-fact), but is not a member of the firm, partnership, or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved, evidence of authority must be furnished.

Form 395-0127

APPENDIX E

GENERAL CONDITIONS (CONSTRUCTION) (Revised 01/08/16)

1. ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS:

Wherever used in the Contract Documents the following terms, or pronouns in place of them, are used, the intent and meaning, unless a different intent or meaning is clearly indicated, shall be interpreted as set forth below.

The titles and headings of the Sections, Subsections and Articles herein are intended for convenience of reference and shall not be considered as having bearing on their interpretation.

Whenever used in the Specifications or other Contract Documents the following terms have the meaning indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof. Working titles which have a masculine gender are intended to refer to persons of either sex.

Terms not defined below shall have their ordinary accepted meanings within the context in which they are used. "Webster's Third New International Dictionary of the English Language, Unabridged, Copyright 1961", or subsequent revision thereof, shall provide ordinarily accepted meanings. Words which have a well-known technical or trade meaning when used to describe Work, materials or equipment shall be interpreted in accordance with such meaning.

Acceptance Tests - Quality Control tests taken by the CONTRACTOR, the results for which are used by the OWNER to determine whether the Work complies with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

Access Road - The right-of-way, the roadway, and all improvements constructed thereon connecting the Site to a public thoroughfare.

Addenda: All clarifications, corrections, or changes issued graphically or in writing by the Owner after the Invitation to Bid but prior to the opening of Bids.

Advertisement - The public announcement, as required by law, inviting bids or proposals for Work to be performed or Materials to be furnished.

Affiliate - Affiliate shall mean any subsidiary of Contractor, and any other entity in which Contractor has a financial interest or which has a financial interest in Contractor (including without limitation parent companies, related businesses under the same holding company, or any other business controlled by, under common control with, or which controls Contractor).

Allowances - Allowances shall mean the allowance amounts shown in the Schedule of Values, together with such further allowances as may be developed by the parties as the Project progresses. Any unused Allowance shall be retained by Owner.

Amendment - Amendment shall mean a written modification of the Contract (including without limitation any agreed change to the Contract Price), identified as an Amendment, and executed by the Contractor and the OWNER.

Application for Payment: The form provided by the Owner which is used by the Contractor in requesting progress or Final payments and which is to include such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.

Approved or Approval: Means written approval by the Owner or his authorized representative as defined in paragraph 2.1.

Architect/Engineer (A/E): A person, firm, or corporation, other than the CONTRACTOR or those engaged by the CONTRACTOR, retained directly by the OWNER to prepare Drawings, Specifications and other Contract Documents, perform construction administration services, or other Project related services.

ARRC: Initials which stand for Alaska Railroad Corporation.

ARRC Procurement Rules: Means the Rules governing the procurement of supplies, services, professional services and construction adopted by ARRC in accordance with A.S. 36.30.015(e). Said Rules may be downloaded from ARRC's web site, <u>www.alaskarailroad.com</u>, under General Information, Purchasing/Contracts.

A.S.: Initials which stand for Alaska Statute.

Award: The acceptance, by the Owner, of the successful Bid.

Bid: The offer of a Bidder, on the prescribed form to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents at the prices quoted.

Bid Bond: The security furnished with a Bid to guarantee that the Bidder will enter into a Contract if his Bid is accepted by the Owner.

Bidder: Any individual, firm, corporation or any acceptable combination thereof, or joint venture submitting a Bid for the advertised Work.

Business Days: Business Days shall mean every day except Saturday, Sunday, and Holidays.

Calendar Day: Every day shown on the calendar, beginning and ending at midnight.

Change Order: A written order by the Owner directing changes to the Contract, within its general scope of the Contract Documents, issued under the provisions of Articles 9 and/or 10 in administering the Contract, including OWNER's written change Directives as well as changes reflected in a writing executed by the parties to this Contract and, if applicable, establishing a Contract Price or Contract Time adjustment for the changed Work.

Claim: A demand by CONTRACTOR pursuant to Article 15 for review of the denial of CONTRACTOR's initial request for an adjustment of Contract terms, payment of money, extension of Contract Time or other relief, submitted in accordance with the requirements and within the time limits established for review of Claims in these General Conditions.

Conditions of the Contract: Those portions of the Contract Documents which define the rights and responsibilities of the contracting parties and of others involved in the Work. The Conditions of the Contract include General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions and other Conditions specified in the Invitation to Bid.

Contract: The Contract Documents form the Contract between the Owner and the Contractor for the Work to be performed. The Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral.

Contract Documents: The Contract Form, Addenda, the bidding requirements and Contractor's Bid (including all appropriate bid tender forms), the Bonds, the Conditions of the Contract and all other Contract requirements, the Specifications, and the Drawings furnished by the Owner to the Contractor, together with all Change Orders and documents approved by the Contracting Officer for inclusion, modifications and supplements issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.

Contracting Officer: The person authorized to enter into and administer the Contract on behalf of the Owner. He has authority to make findings, determinations and decisions with respect to the Contract and, when necessary, to modify or terminate the Contract.

Contractor: The individual, firm, corporation or any acceptable combination thereof, contracting with the Owner for performance of the Work.

Contract Amount: The total moneys payable by the Owner to the Contractor under the terms of the Contract Documents.

Contract Time: The number of Calendar Days or the date specified in the Contract and authorized time extensions which identify how much time the Contractor is allowed to achieve Final Completion.

Consultant: A person, firm, agency or corporation retained by the Owner to prepare Contract Documents, perform construction administration services, or other Project related services.

Critical Path: The sequence of activities, events, and dependencies that determine the longest overall duration and the shortest time possible, to complete the Project. Any delay of an activity on the Critical Path directly affects the planned Project completion date (i.e., there is no float on the Critical Path).

Defective: An adjective which refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty or deficient, or does not conform to the Contract Documents, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test or Approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to the Owner's Approval of Final payment.

Design Team: The A&E's dedicated staff working on the design of the Project with responsibility for development of the Design Development Documents.

Design Development Documents: Means the Drawings and other documents that fix and describe the size and character of the entire Project, including architectural, structural, mechanical, and electrical systems, Materials, and such other elements as may be appropriate. These documents include the draft plans, progress plans, and Final PS&E.

Direct Cost: Means, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the cost of Materials, including sales tax, cost of delivery, cost of labor, including social security, old age and unemployment insurance, and fringe benefits required by agreement or custom; worker's compensation insurance; rental cost of Equipment, and machinery required for execution of the Work; and the additional costs of field personnel directly attributable to the Work.

Directive: A written communication to the Contractor from the Owner interpreting or enforcing a Contract requirement or ordering commencement of an item of Work.

Drawings: The drawings which show the character and scope of the Work to be performed and which have been furnished by the Owner or the Owner's Consultant and are by reference made a part of the Contract Documents.

Effective Date of the Contract: The date on which the Contract is fully executed by both Contractor and the Owner.

Equipment: All machinery together with the necessary supplies for upkeep and maintenance, and also tools and apparatus necessary for the proper construction and acceptable completion of the Work.

Final Acceptance: The OWNER's written acceptance of the Work following Final Completion and the performance of all Contract requirements by the CONTRACTOR.

Final Completion: The Work (or specified part thereof) has progressed to the point that all Work is complete as determined by the Owner.

Final Payment: The last payment to be made to the CONTRACTOR following the issuance of and Final Acceptance.

Final PS&E: The final, stamped, and sealed Plans, Specifications, and estimate used to construct the Project.

General Requirements: Sections of the Contract Documents which contain administrative and procedural requirements as well as requirements for temporary facilities.

Holidays: The Owner recognizes the following Holidays:

New Year's Day - January 1 President's Day - Third Monday in February Memorial Day - Last Monday in May Independence Day - July 4 Labor Day - First Monday in September Columbus Day-Second Monday in October Veteran's Day - November 11 Thanksgiving Day - Fourth Thursday in November Christmas Day - December 25

If any Holiday listed above falls on a Saturday, Saturday and the preceding Friday are both legal Holidays. If the holiday should fall on a Sunday, Sunday and the following Monday are both legal Holidays.

Inspector: The OWNER's representative authorized to make determinations and inspections of Contract performance and materials.

Install: Means to build into the Work, ready to be used in complete and operable condition and in compliance with the Contract Documents.

Invitation to Bid: The public announcement, as required by law, inviting Bids for Work to be performed and/or materials to be furnished.

Laboratory: The official testing laboratories of the OWNER or such other laboratories as may be designated by the OWNER or identified in the Contract Documents.

Markup Fee: The maximum rates of cost markup as outlined in Article 10.6 to cover both the overhead and profit of CONTRACTOR, a Subcontractor or Supplier, to be used in Change Order price determination as described in Articles 10.3, 10.4 and 10.5.

Materials: Any natural or manmade substances specified for use in the construction of the Project.

Notice of Intent to Award: The written notice by the Owner to all Bidders identifying the apparent successful Bidder and establishing the Owner's intent to execute the Contract when all conditions required for execution of the Contract are met.

Notice to Proceed: A written notice to the Contractor to begin the Work and establishing the date on which the Contract Time begins.

Offer: A bid in connection with an Invitation to Bid and a proposal in connection with a Request for Proposals.

Offeror: A bidder in connection with an Invitation to Bid and a proposer in connection with a Request for Proposals.

Owner: The Alaska Railroad Corporation ("ARRC") or its authorized representative(s).

Payment Bond: The security furnished by the Contractor and his Surety to guarantee payment of the debts arising out of performance of the Work.

Performance Bond: The security furnished by the Contractor and his Surety to guarantee performance and completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Person: An entity doing business as a sole proprietorship, a partnership, a joint venture, a corporation, a limited liability company or partnership, or any other entity possessing the legal capacity to contract.

Plans: The Drawings and other documents which show the location, type, dimensions, and details of the Work to be performed under the Contract.

Pre-construction Meeting: A preparatory meeting between the CONTRACTOR and the OWNER, and other parties affected by the construction, to discuss the Project before the CONTRACTOR begins work.

Project: The total construction, of which the Work performed under the Contract Documents is the whole or a part.

Project Manager: The authorized representative of the Owner who is responsible for administration of the Contract.

Project Records: Means all information in any way relating to the Project or performance of the Contract, including but not limited to all:

• Financial and accounting records and information;

- Correspondence including internal communications, E-mails, field notes, file notes, diary entries, and communications among the OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, and governmental authorities;
- Notices, orders, permits, and opinions;
- Survey data including survey drawings, reports, maps, original computations, and other data;
- Materials testing records and Materials certifications;
- Work Products;
- All other documents and information whether generated by or for, or received by, the CONTRACTOR in performance of the Contract; whether any of such records are:
 - Paper-based;
 - In the form of electronic data;
 - In electronic/digital format capable of being reduced to paper-based or electronic/digital format;
 - o In audio format; or
 - In a format that constitutes visual reproductions such as photos or videotape, in any way relating to the Project.

Proposal: Means the written Offer submitted by a Person in response to an Invitation to Bid or RFP, to do stated Work in the manner indicated and at the prices quoted.

Proposal Guaranty: The security furnished with a Proposal to guarantee that the Offeror will enter into a Contract if the OWNER accepts his Proposal.

Quality Assurance (QA): Tests and inspections performed by or on behalf of the OWNER to evaluate the methods, accuracy, precision, and reproducibility of Quality Control and material acceptance tests.

Quality Control (QC): Tests and inspections by the CONTRACTOR to insure that the Work conforms to the requirements of the Contract Documents and may determine its acceptability for payment.

Regulatory Requirements: All laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes and/or orders applicable to the Work.

Schedule of Values: The OWNER's document, submitted by the CONTRACTOR and reviewed and approved by the Project Manager, which shall serve as the basis for computing payment and for establishing the value of separate items of Work that comprise the Contract Price.

Scope Change: Scope Change shall mean only (i) changed site conditions not reasonably inferable from information available to the CONTRACTOR at the time of execution of the Fixed Price Amendment, and (ii) significant Work modifications (including additions, substitutions, and deletions), application of Allowances, and selection of alternates, all as approved by the OWNER under the Contract beyond that identified or inferable from the Fixed Price Supporting Documents (but in the case of Allowance items, the Contract Price will increase only if the cost to OWNER of the Allowance items exceeds the total amount of the Allowances).

Self-Performed Work: Work by the CONTRACTOR with its own forces in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents and that is not performed by Subcontractors or Suppliers.

Shop Drawings: All Drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules and other data which are specifically prepared by or for the Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work and all illustrations, brochures, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, diagrams and other information prepared by a supplier and submitted by the Contractor to illustrate material, equipment, fabrication, or erection for some portion of the Work.

Site: Means the geographical dimensions of the real property on which the Work is to be performed, including designated contiguous staging areas.

Specifications: Those portions of the Contract Documents consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work and certain administrative and procedural details applicable thereto. Specifications may include a description of any requirement for inspecting, testing or preparing a material, service or construction item for delivery and the quantities or qualities of materials to be furnished under the Contract. Specifications generally will state the results or products to be obtained and may, on occasion, describe the method and manner of doing the work to be performed. Specifications may be incorporated by reference and/or may be attached to the Contract.

Standards: References to standards, material specifications, test methods, or other publications of Alaska Department of Transportation and Public Facilities (DOT&PF), American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO), American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM), other governmental agencies, or other recognized national organizations that have been officially adopted by those agencies and organizations. The applicable standard, test method, material specification, or other reference shall be that which is in effect on the date the activity governed by the standard, method, etc., is performed.

Standard Specifications: Means the Alaska Department of Transportation and Public Facilities Specifications for Construction, current published edition unless another organization is otherwise specified.

Subcontractor: An individual, firm, or corporation to whom the Contractor sublets part of the Contract.

Substantial Completion: Although not fully completed, the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of the Owner as evidenced by the Owner's written notice, it is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or specified part) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "Substantially Complete" and "Substantially Completed" as applied to any Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.

Supplemental Agreement: A written agreement between the Contractor and the Owner covering Work that is not within the general scope of the Contract.

Supplemental Drawings: Means detailed Drawings for Work or methods of construction furnished by the OWNER that are Project-specific, and are denoted by title in the Project title block.

Supplemental Conditions: The part of the Contract Documents that amends or supplements these General Conditions or other Contract Documents.
Supplier: A manufacturer, fabricator, distributor, material man or vendor of Materials or Equipment.

Surety: The corporation, partnership, or individual, other than the Contractor, executing a bond furnished by the Contractor.

Traffic Control Plan (TCP): A Drawing of one or more specific plans that detail the routing of pedestrian, aircraft, and/or vehicular traffic through or around a construction area.

Unit Price Work: Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.

Utility or Utilities: The privately, publicly or cooperatively owned lines, facilities and systems for producing, transmitting or distributing communications, power, electricity, light, heat, gas, oil, crude products, water, steam, waste, storm water not connected with highway or runway drainage, and other similar commodities, including publicly owned fire and police signal systems, street lighting systems, and railroads which directly or indirectly serve the public or any part thereof. The term "Utility" shall also mean the utility company, inclusive of any wholly owned or controlled subsidiary.

Validate: When required by the Contract Documents to validate a dimension or condition, the CONTRACTOR will be responsible for substantiating or verifying that the dimension or condition as represented in the Contract Documents meets the desired intent in sufficient time to allow correction prior to impacting the Work.

Work: Work is the act of, and the result of, performing services, furnishing labor, furnishing and incorporating materials and equipment into the Project and performing other duties and obligations, all as required by the Contract Documents. Such Work, however incremental, will culminate in the entire completed Project, or the various separately identifiable parts thereof.

Work Product: Means the Plans and Specifications, Drawings, Final PS&E and all other documents, analysis, computations, models, computer programs, and information obtained or developed for the Project or in performance of the Work, in or capable of being reduced to tangible paper-based, electronic, audio, or video format, whether or not designated as a deliverable under the Contract.

2. ARTICLE 2 - AUTHORITIES AND LIMITATIONS:

2.1 AUTHORITIES AND LIMITATIONS:

- 2.1.1 The Owner alone shall have the power to bind the Owner and to exercise the rights, responsibilities, authorities and functions vested in the Owner by the Contract Documents, except that the Owner shall have the right to designate in writing authorized representatives to act for him.
- 2.1.2 Wherever any provision of the Contract Documents specifies an individual or organization, whether Governmental or private, to perform any act on behalf of or in the interests of the Owner that individual or organization shall be deemed to be

the Owner's authorized representative under this Contract but only to the extent so specified.

- 2.1.3 The Owner may, at any time during the performance of this Contract, vest in any such authorized representatives' additional power and authority to act for the Owner or designate additional representatives, specifying the extent of their authority to act for the Owner. A copy of each document vesting additional authority in or removing that authority from an authorized representative or designating an additional authorized representative shall be furnished to the Contractor.
- 2.1.4 The Owner reserves the right to appoint a new Project Manager without affecting any of the Contractor's obligations to the Owner under this Contract.
- 2.1.5 The Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with any written order (including but not limited to instruction, direction, interpretation or determination) issued by an authorized representative in accordance with the authorized representative's authority to act for the Owner.
- 2.1.6 The Contractor assumes all the risk and consequences of performing the Work in accordance with any order (including but not limited to instruction, direction, interpretation or determination) of anyone not authorized to issue such order, and of any order not in writing.
- 2.1.7 Should the Owner or his authorized representative designate Consultant(s) to act for the Owner as provided for in Paragraph 2.1.1, the performance or nonperformance of the Consultant under such authority to act, shall not give rise to any Contractual obligation or duty of the Consultant to the Contractor, any subcontractor, any supplier, or any other organization performing any of the Work or any Surety representing them.
- 2.1.8 The term "Owner" when used in the text of these General Conditions or other Contract Documents following this section shall also mean any duly authorized representative of the Owner when authorized in accordance with Paragraph 2.1.1.

2.2 EVALUATIONS BY OWNER:

- 2.2.1 The Owner will decide all questions which may arise as to:
 - 2.2.1.1 Quality and acceptability of materials furnished;
 - 2.2.1.2 Quality and acceptability of Work performed;
 - 2.2.1.3 Compliance with the Schedule of Progress;
 - 2.2.1.4 Interpretation of Contract Documents;
 - 2.2.1.5 Acceptable fulfillment of the Contract on the part of the Contractor.

- 2.2.2 In order to avoid cumbersome terms and confusing repetition of expressions in the Contract Documents, whenever the terms "as ordered", "as directed", "as required", "as approved", or terms of like effect or import are used, or the adjectives "reasonable", "suitable", "acceptable", "proper" or "satisfactory" or adjectives of like effect or import are used it shall be understood as if the expression were followed by the words "the Owner".
- 2.2.3 When such terms are used to describe a requirement, direction, review or judgment of the Owner as to the Work, it is intended that such requirement, direction, review or judgment will be solely to evaluate the Work for compliance with the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise).
- 2.2.4 The use of any such term or adjective shall not be effective to assign to the Owner any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraphs 2.3 or 2.4.

2.3 MEANS & METHODS:

2.3.1 The means, methods, techniques, necessary equipment and manpower, supervision, quality control measures, sequences or procedures of construction, or safety precautions and the program incident thereto, and the failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents are the sole responsibility of the Contractor.

2.4 VISITS TO SITE:

- 2.4.1 The Owner will make visits to the site, off-site fabrication sites and approved remote storage sites at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction to observe the progress and quality of the executed Work and to determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 2.4.2 Such observations or the lack of such observations shall in no way relieve the Contractor from his duty to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

3. ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE:

3.1 INCOMPLETE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

- 3.1.1 The execution of the Contract by the Contractor is considered a representation that the Contractor examined the Contract Documents to make certain that all sheets and pages were provided and that the Contractor is satisfied as to the conditions to be encountered in performing the Work.
- 3.1.2 The Owner expressly denies any responsibility or liability for a Bid submitted on the basis of an incomplete set of Contract Documents.

3.2 COPIES OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

- 3.2.1 The OWNER shall furnish to the CONTRACTOR at least one electronic and one paper copy of the Contract Documents, and up to the number of additional copies specified in the Supplemental Conditions.
- 3.2.2 Additional copies will be furnished, upon request, at the cost of reproduction.

3.3 SCOPE OF WORK:

- 3.3.1 The Contract Documents comprise the entire Contract between the Owner and the Contractor concerning the Work.
- 3.3.2 The Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all. The Contract Documents will be construed in accordance with the Regulatory Requirements of the place of the Project.
- 3.3.3 It is specifically agreed between the parties executing this Contract that it is not intended by any of the provisions of the Contract to create in the public or any member thereof a third party benefit, or to authorize anyone not a party to this Contract to maintain a suit pursuant to the terms or provisions of the Contract.

3.4 INTENT OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

- 3.4.1 It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 3.4.2 Any work, materials or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents as being required to produce the intended result will be supplied, without any adjustment in Contract Amount or Contract Time, whether or not specifically called for.
- 3.4.3 Reference to standard specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization or association, or to the Regulatory Requirements of any governmental authority, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the edition stated in the Contract Documents or if not stated the latest standard specification, manual, code or Regulatory Requirements in effect at the time of advertisement for the Project (or, in the Effective Date of the Contract if there was no advertisement).
- 3.4.4 However, no provision of any referenced standard specification, manual or code (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents) shall be effective to change the duties and responsibilities of the Owner and the Contractor, or any of their Consultants, agents or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall it be effective to assign to the Owner or any of the Owner's Consultants, agents or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraphs 2.3 or 2.4.

3.4.5 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, words which have wellknown technical or construction industry meanings are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meanings.

3.5 DISCREPANCY IN CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

- 3.5.1 Before undertaking the Work, the Contractor shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures, and dimensions shown thereon and all applicable field measurements.
- 3.5.2 Work in the area by the Contractor shall imply verification of figures, dimensions and field measurements.
- 3.5.3 If, during the above study or during the performance of the Work, the Contractor finds a conflict, error, discrepancy or omission in the Contract Document, or a discrepancy between the Contract Documents and any standard specification, manual, code, or regulatory requirement which affects the Work, the Contractor shall promptly report such discrepancy in writing to the Owner.
- 3.5.4 The Contractor shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from the Owner before proceeding with any Work affected thereby.
- 3.5.5 Any Work or adjustment made by the Contractor without this determination shall be at his own risk and expense.
- 3.5.6 However, the Contractor shall not be liable to the Owner for failure to report any conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless the Contractor had actual knowledge thereof or should of reasonably have known thereof.

3.6 DISCREPANCY - ORDER OF PRECEDENCE:

- 3.6.1 When conflicts, errors, or discrepancies within the Contract Documents exist, the order of precedence from most governing to least governing will be as follows:
 - 3.6.1.1 Contract Amendments and Change Orders
 - 3.6.1.2 Supplemental Conditions
 - 3.6.1.3 General Conditions
 - 3.6.1.4 Technical Specifications
 - 3.6.1.5 Drawings
 - 3.6.1.6 AKDOT Standard Specifications
 - 3.6.1.7 AKDOT Standard Drawings

In addition, the following shall apply:

Notes on a Drawing shall take precedence over drawing details. Recorded dimensions will govern over scaled dimensions. Large scale details will govern over small scale details. Schedules (e.g. equipment schedules, finish schedules, door schedules, material schedules and all similar type schedules where identified) in Specifications or Plans will govern over plans. 3.6.2 The Contractor shall not take advantage of any apparent error or omission in the Contract Documents. If the Contractor discovers an error or omission, the Owner shall be promptly notified. The Owner will make corrections and interpretation as necessary to fulfill the intent of the Contract. Scaled measurements shall not be used when the dimensions on the plan are given or can be computed.

3.7 CLARIFICATIONS AND INTERPRETATIONS:

3.7.1 The Owner will issue with reasonable promptness such written clarifications or interpretations of the requirements of the Contract Documents as the Owner may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with or reasonably inferable from the overall intent of the Contract Documents.

3.8 REUSE OF DOCUMENTS:

- 3.8.1 Neither the Contractor nor any subcontractor, or supplier or other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect Contract with the Owner shall have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Contract Documents (or copies thereof) prepared by or for the Owner and they shall not reuse any of the Contract Documents on extensions of the Project or any other Project without written consent of the Owner.
- 3.8.2 Contract Documents prepared by the Contractor in connection with the Work shall become the property of the Owner.

3.9 DOCUMENT CONTROL:

- 3.9.1 The CONTRACTOR shall manage and conduct its correspondence with OWNER as follows.
- 3.9.2 Correspondence Requirements All notices and other communications concerning the Contract shall be in English. All correspondence shall be identified by OWNER's Contract number and shall reference the Contract section, if any, applicable to the subject of the correspondence.
- 3.9.3 Document Identification and Coding CONTRACTOR shall assign a unique sequential identifying code or serial number to each item of correspondence transmitted to OWNER. OWNER will include the identifying code or serial number in its response. In responding to correspondence from OWNER, the CONTRACTOR shall reference OWNER's identifying code or serial number on the CONTRACTOR's return correspondence.
- 3.9.4 Use of Electronic Mail Electronic mail (E-mail) may be used between the CONTRACTOR and OWNER with OWNER's prior written consent (which may be withdrawn at any time). Notwithstanding any written consent, E-mail shall not, under any circumstance, constitute formal notice under the Contract, and in particular, shall not constitute notice of a Claim for time or cost.
- 3.9.5 Retention of Project Records Notwithstanding any other provision to the contrary, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain all Project Records (including copies of all original documents delivered to OWNER) for a minimum of three years from date

of Final Payment or resolution of all disputes relating to the Contract, whichever is later (the "Record Retention Period"). CONTRACTOR shall notify OWNER where such Project Records are kept. Further, the CONTRACTOR shall require in each of its contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers, and consultants that they shall keep and preserve all of their Project Records for the Record Retention Period and require that each of their lower-tier subcontractors, suppliers and consultants do likewise.

- 3.9.6 Maintenance of, Access to, and Audit of Project Records - For the duration of the Contract, CONTRACTOR shall maintain at its Project Manager's local Project office a complete set of all Project Records. CONTRACTOR shall afford OWNER access to such records for inspection and copying as OWNER may request in connection with the issuance of Change Orders, the resolution of disputes, audits and inspections, and such other matters as OWNER reasonably deems necessary for purposes of verifying compliance with the Contract and applicable Regulatory CONTRACTOR shall make these records and documents Requirements. available for audit and inspection to OWNER at CONTRACTOR's office within the Municipality of Anchorage, at all reasonable times, without charge, and shall allow such persons to make copies of such documents (at no expense to the CONTRACTOR). Further, the CONTRACTOR shall require in each of its contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers, and consultants that they shall grant to OWNER access to such records for inspection and copying at any time during normal business hours upon reasonable notice and require that their lower-tier subcontractors, suppliers, and consultant do likewise.
 - 3.9.6.1 Where the payment method for any Work is on a time and material basis, such examination and audit rights shall include all books, records, documents, and other evidence sufficient to identify all direct and indirect costs of whatever nature claimed to have been incurred and anticipated to be incurred for the performance of such Work. If the audit indicates the CONTRACTOR has been over-credited under a previous progress report or progress payment, that over-credit will be credited against current progress reports or payments.
 - 3.9.6.2 For cost and pricing data submitted in connection with pricing Change Orders, unless such pricing is based on adequate price competition, established catalog or market prices of commercial items sold in substantial quantities to the public, or prices set by law, OWNER and its representatives have the right to examine all books, records, documents, and other data of the CONTRACTOR related to the negotiation of or performance of Work under such Change Orders for the purpose of evaluating the accuracy, completeness, and currency of the cost or pricing data submitted. The right of examination shall extend to all documents deemed necessary by such OWNER to permit adequate evaluation of the cost or pricing data submitted, along with the computations and projections used therein.
 - 3.9.6.3 In every case in which the CONTRACTOR is required to retain for the benefit of OWNER or produce to OWNER information from

CONTRACTOR's Subcontractors or Suppliers, CONTRACTOR shall include in each subcontract and purchase order a requirement that the Subcontractor or Supplier retain or produce such information to OWNER.

- 3.9.7 Audit Rights All Claims filed against OWNER shall be subject to audit. The audit may be performed by employees of OWNER or by an auditor under contract with OWNER. No notice is required before commencing any audit. CONTRACTOR, its Subcontractors, and their agents shall provide adequate facilities, acceptable to OWNER, for the audit during normal business hours. CONTRACTOR, its Subcontractors, and their agents shall cooperate with the auditors. Failure of the CONTRACTOR, its Subcontractors, and their agents shall cooperate to maintain and retain sufficient Project Records to allow the auditors to verify all or a portion of the Claim, or to permit the auditor reasonable and timely access to the Project Records, shall constitute a waiver of the Claim and shall bar any recovery thereunder.
 - 3.9.7.1 CONTRACTOR shall make available to OWNER and its auditors all Project Records, including but not limited to:

a. Daily time sheets and supervisor's daily reports;
b. Union agreements;
c. Insurance, welfare, and benefits records;
d. Payroll registers;

- e. Earnings records;
- f. Payroll tax forms;

g. Material invoices and requisitions;

- Material cost distribution work sheets;
- i. Equipment records (list of company Equipment and rates); j. Subcontractors' (including Suppliers) invoices;
 - k. Subcontractors' and agents' payment certificates;

I. Canceled checks (payroll and Suppliers);

- m. Job cost report;
- n. Job payroll ledger;
 - o. General ledger;
- p. Cash disbursements journal;

q. All documents that relate to each and every claim, together with all documents that support the amount of damages as to each claim; and r. Work sheets used to prepare the claim establishing the cost components for items of the claim, including labor, benefits and insurance, Materials, Equipment, Subcontractors, all documents that establish the time periods, individuals involved, the hours for the individuals.

- 3.9.7.2 Full compliance by the CONTRACTOR with the provisions of this Article 3.8 is a contractual condition precedent to CONTRACTOR's right to seek judicial relief.
- 3.9.8 Audits OWNER, its authorized representatives, any firm of auditors appointed by OWNER and other authorized governmental authorities shall have access at all reasonable times to all Project Records maintained by the CONTRACTOR and its Subcontractors and Suppliers and their respective agents and employees for the

purpose of auditing and verifying the CONTRACTOR's costs claimed to be due and payable hereunder. OWNER shall also have the right to reproduce any such records. CONTRACTOR shall make said evidence (or, to the extent accepted by OWNER, authentic reproductions thereof) available to OWNER at the CONTRACTOR's offices at all reasonable times and without charge.

- 3.9.8.1 The operations of the CONTRACTOR and its Subcontractors and Suppliers shall be subject at any time to audits by OWNER and other authorized governmental authorities to verify compliance with all Contract requirements relative to practices, methods, procedures, and documentation required under generally accepted accounting practices and principles.
- 3.9.8.2 With respect to changes in the Work, the following shall apply:
- a. If the CONTRACTOR has submitted cost or pricing data in connection with the pricing of any change to the Work, OWNER and other authorized governmental authorities shall have the right to examine, copy, and audit Project Records, including computations and projections; related to negotiating, pricing, or performing the modification in order to evaluate the accuracy, completeness, and currency of the cost or pricing data.
- b. Unless the agreed-upon method of payment for any change in the Work is to be on a time and material basis, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain and segregate relevant Project Records, including cost and pricing data, books, documents, and any other accounting evidence sufficient to properly reflect all direct and indirect costs of whatever nature claimed to have been incurred or anticipated to be incurred.
- c. At any time during the term of the Contract and for a period of three years from the date of Final Payment under the Contract, OWNER shall have the right to examine all Project Records, including but not limited to books, documents, and other data that relate to the negotiation and/or performance of any Work, for the purpose of evaluating the accuracy and completeness of the cost or pricing data submitted by the CONTRACTOR.
- d. To the extent that the examination reveals inaccurate, incomplete, or noncurrent data, the data shall be considered defective. If the audit indicates the CONTRACTOR has been overpaid under a previous payment application such overpayment will be credited against current progress payment applications, and the Change Order price shall be adjusted.
- e. OWNER or its authorized representatives may require that the CONTRACTOR supply appropriate documentation to support the prices proposed for changes in the Work and may refuse to complete negotiations until satisfactory documentation is submitted. CONTRACTOR's Project Records pertaining to such Change Order pricing shall be subject to audit and inspection.
- f. Also subject to audit review by OWNER, or its authorized representatives, shall be the CONTRACTOR's Project Records relating to those items on a progress payment application that relate to the following:

- g. Work performed on a time and materials basis;
- h. Materials not yet incorporated into the Project; and
- i. Work performed under a Change Order negotiated on a time and materials, unit price, or lump sum basis.
- j. If the audit indicates that the CONTRACTOR has been overpaid under a previous payment application, that overpayment shall be deducted from current progress payment applications.

4. ARTICLE 4 - LANDS AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS:

4.1 AVAILABILITY OF LANDS:

- 4.1.1 The Owner shall furnish as indicated in the Contract Documents, the lands upon which the Work is to be performed, rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands which are designated for use of the Contractor in connection with the Work.
- 4.1.2 Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities will be obtained and paid for by the Owner, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.
- 4.1.3 The Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

4.2 VISIT TO SITE:

4.2.1 The execution of the Contract by the Contractor is considered a representation that the Contractor has visited and carefully examined the site and is satisfied as to the conditions to be encountered in performing the Work and as to the requirements of the Contract Documents.

4.3 **EXPLORATIONS AND REPORTS**:

- 4.3.1 Reference may be made in the Contract Documents for identification of those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at the site that have been utilized by the Owner in preparation of the Contract Documents.
- 4.3.2 The Contractor may for his purposes rely upon the accuracy of the factual data contained in such reports, but not upon interpretations or opinions drawn from such factual data contained therein or for the completeness or sufficiency thereof.

4.3.3 Except as indicated in the immediately preceding sentence and in paragraphs 4.4 and 9.9, Contractor shall have full responsibility with respect to surface and subsurface conditions at the site.

4.4 UTILITIES:

- 4.4.1 The horizontal and vertical locations of known underground utilities as shown or indicated by the Contract Documents are approximate and are based on information and data furnished to the Owner by the owners of such underground utilities.
- 4.4.2 The Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - 4.4.2.1 Reviewing and checking all information and data concerning utilities.
 - 4.4.2.2 Locating all underground utilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents which are affected by the Work.
 - 4.4.2.3 Coordination of the Work with the owners of all utilities during construction.
 - 4.4.2.4 Safety and protection of all utilities as provided in paragraph 6.16.
 - 4.4.2.5 Repair of any damage to utilities resulting from the Work in accordance with paragraphs 4.4.4 and 4.5.
- 4.4.3 If Work is to be performed by any utility owner, the Contractor shall cooperate with such owner to facilitate the Work.
- 4.4.4 In the event of interruption to any utility service as a result of accidental breakage or as a result of being exposed or unsupported, the Contractor shall promptly notify the utility owner and the Owner.
- 4.4.5 If service is interrupted repair Work shall be continuous until the service is restored.
- 4.4.6 No Work shall be undertaken around fire hydrants until provisions for continued service have been approved by the local fire authority.
- 4.4.7 No Work shall be undertaken within the project limits until the Contractor has provided to the Owner a locate confirmation number from Alaska Digline and identified in the field, utility locates prior to any ground disturbance activities deeper than 6 inches. The Contractor will be required to maintain a record of the utility locates and remark any locates that are lost or destroyed.

4.5 DAMAGED UTILITIES:

- 4.5.1 When utilities are damaged by the Contractor, the utility owner shall have the choice of repairing the utility or having the Contractor repair the utility.
- 4.5.2 In the following circumstances, the Contractor shall reimburse the utility Owner for repair costs or provide at no cost to the utility owner or the Owner, all materials, equipment and labor necessary to complete repair of the damage:
 - 4.5.2.1 When the utility is shown or indicated in the Contract Documents.

- 4.5.2.2 When the utility has been located by the utility owner.
- 4.5.2.3 When no locate was requested by the Contractor for utilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents.
- 4.5.2.4 All visible utilities.
- 4.5.2.5 When the Contractor could have, otherwise, reasonably been expected to be aware of such utility.
- 4.5.2.6 When the Contractor has failed to have the utilities located or maintained the locate location marks.

4.6 UTILITIES NOT SHOWN OR INDICATED:

- 4.6.1 If, while directly performing the Work, an underground utility is uncovered or revealed at the site which was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and which the Contractor could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of, the Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before performing any Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as permitted by paragraph 6.18) identify the Owner of such underground facility and give written notice thereof to that owner and to the Owner.
- 4.6.2 The Owner will promptly review the underground utility to determine the extent to which the Contract Documents and the Work should be modified to reflect the impacts of the discovered utility.
- 4.6.3. The Contract Documents will be amended or supplemented to the extent necessary through the issuance of a Change Order by the Owner.
- 4.6.4 During such time, the Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such underground utility as provided in paragraph 6.16.
- 4.6.5 The Contractor may be allowed an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, to the extent that they are directly attributable to the existence of any underground utility that was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and which the Contractor could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of.

4.7 SURVEY CONTROL:

- 4.7.1 The Owner will identify what he or she deem sufficient horizontal and vertical control data to enable the Contractor to survey and layout the Work.
- 4.7.2 If the Contractor deems that additional control is need to complete the work it shall be the Contractor's responsibility to place the additional control. The Contractor will be required to provide copies of the survey info and data of the additional control to the Owner.
- 4.7.3 All survey control work shall be performed under the direct supervision of a registered Land Surveyor.
- 4.7.4 Upon completion of survey work, all equipment and unused materials shall be removed and the Owner's property shall be left in a neat and clean condition satisfactory to the Owner.

4.7.5 Should the Contractor or its subcontractor fail to comply with the preceding subparagraph, the Owner may perform the required clean-up. All Owner costs and expenses for performing this work shall be collected from the Contractor.

5. ARTICLE 5 - BONDS, INSURANCE, AND INDEMNIFICATION:

5.1 DELIVERY OF BONDS:

5.1.1 When the Contractor delivers the executed Contract to the Owner, the Contractor shall also deliver to the Owner such bonds as the Contractor may be required to furnish in accordance with paragraph 5.2.

5.2 BONDS:

- 5.2.1 The Contractor shall furnish Performance and Payment Bonds, each in an amount as shown on the Contract as security for the faithful performance and payment of all Contractors' obligations under the Contract Documents.
- 5.2.2 These bonds shall remain in effect for one year after the date of Final Completion and until all obligations under this Contract, except special guarantees as per paragraph 12.7, have been met.
- 5.2.3 All bonds shall be furnished on forms provided by the Owner (or copies thereof) and shall be executed by such Sureties as are authorized to do business in the State of Alaska.
- 5.2.4 The Owner may at his option copy the Surety with notice of any potential default or liability.

5.3 REPLACEMENT OF BOND AND SURETY:

5.3.1 If the Surety on any bond furnished in connection with this Contract is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of paragraph 5.2, or otherwise becomes unacceptable to the Owner, or if any such Surety fails to furnish reports as to his financial condition as requested by the Owner, the Contractor shall within five days thereafter substitute another bond and Surety, both of which must be acceptable to Owner.

5.4 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS:

5.4.1 The Contractor shall carry and maintain throughout the life of this Contract, at its own expense, insurance not less than the amounts and coverage herein specified, and the Owner shall be named as an additional named insured under the insurance coverage so specified, with respect to the performance of the Work.

- 5.4.2 There shall be no right of subrogation against the Owner or its agents performing work in connection with the Work, and this waiver of subrogation shall be endorsed upon the policies.
- 5.4.3 Insurance shall be placed with the companies acceptable to the Owner, and these policies providing coverage there under shall contain provisions that no cancellation or material changes in the policy shall become effective except upon 30 days prior written notice thereof to the Owner.
- 5.4.4 Prior to commencement of the Work, the Contractor shall furnish certificates to the Owner, in duplicate, evidencing that the insurance policy provisions required hereunder are in force.
- 5.4.5 Acceptance by the Owner of deficient evidence of insurance does not constitute a waiver of Contract insurance requirements.
- 5.4.6 The Contractor shall furnish the Owner with certified copies of policies upon request. The minimum coverages and limits required are as follows:
- 5.4.7 Worker's Compensation insurance in accordance with the statutory coverages required by the State of Alaska and Employers Liability insurance with limits not less than \$1,000,000 and, where applicable, insurance in compliance with any other statutory obligations, whether State or Federal, pertaining to the compensation of injured employees assigned to the Work, including but not limited to Voluntary Compensation, Federal Longshoremen and Harbor Workers Act, Maritime and the Outer Continental Shelf's Land Act and the Federal Employers Liability Act.
- 5.4.8 Commercial General Liability with limits not less than \$2,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate for Bodily Injury and Property Damage, including coverage for Premises and Operations Liability, Products and Completed Operations Liability, Contractual Liability, Broad Form Property Damage Liability and Personal Injury Liability. Coverage shall not contain any exclusions of Explosion, Collapse, or Underground.
- 5.4.9 Commercial Automobile Liability on all owned, non-owned, hired and rented vehicles with limits of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 Combined Single Limit for Bodily Injury and Property Damage per each accident or loss.
- 5.4.10 If Work involves use of aircraft, Aircraft Liability insurance covering all owned and non-owned aircraft with a per occurrence limit of not less than \$5,000,000.
- 5.4.11 If Work involves use of watercraft, Protection and Indemnity insurance with limits not less than \$5,000,000 per occurrence. Hull and Machinery coverage is to be carried on the vessel for the full current market value. This coverage requirement may waived at the discretion of the Owner if the Contractor self-insures the equipment and will waive all rights of recovery against the Owner in writing.
- 5.4.12 Where applicable, Professional Liability insurance with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per claim and \$2,000,000 aggregate, subject to a maximum

deductible \$10,000 per claim. The Owner has the right to negotiate increase of deductibles subject to acceptable financial information of the policyholder.

- 5.4.13 Where applicable, Pollution Liability insurance with a Project limit of not less than \$5,000,000 to include coverage for Asbestos, Hazardous Materials, Lead or other related environmental hazards.
- 5.4.14 Builder's Risk Insurance: Coverage shall be on an "All Risk" completed value basis and protect the interests of the Owner the Contractor and his subcontractors. Coverage shall include all materials, equipment and supplies that are intended for specific installation in the Project while such materials, supplies and equipment are located at the Project site and in transit from port of arrival to jobsite and while temporarily located away from the Project site.
- 5.4.15 All insurance policies as described above are required to be written on an "occurrence" basis. In the event occurrence coverage is not available, the Contractor agrees to maintain "claims made" coverage for a minimum of two years after Project Completion.
 - a. Other Coverages: As specified in Supplemental Conditions.
 - b. In addition to providing the above coverages the CONTRACTOR shall, in any contract or agreement with Subcontractors performing work, require that all indemnities and waivers of subrogation it obtains, and that any stipulation to be named as an additional insured it obtains, also be extended to waive rights of subrogation against the OWNER and to add the OWNER as an additional named indemnitee and as an additional insured.
- 5.4.16 CONTRACTOR shall furnish evidence of insurance to the OWNER before award of the Contract. All other coverage, including required subcontractor furnished insurance shall be evidenced prior to commencement of Work. Acceptance by the OWNER of deficient evidence does not constitute a waiver of Contract requirements as provided for by the Contract Documents.

The evidence shall be issued to the OWNER and shall be either a certificate of insurance or the policy declaration page with all required endorsements attached and must:

Denote the type, amount, and class of operations covered; Show the effective (and retroactive) dates of the policy; Show the expiration date of the policy; Include all required endorsements; Be executed by the carrier's representative; and If a certificate of insurance, include the following statement:

"This is to certify that the policies described herein comply with all aspects of the insurance requirements of (Project Name and Number). The insurance carrier agrees that it shall notify the Contracting Officer, in writing, at least 30 days before cancellation of any coverage or reduction in any limits of liability."

5.5 INDEMNIFICATION:

5.5.1 The Contractor shall indemnify, save harmless, and defend the Owner and its agents and its employees from any and all claims or actions for injuries or damages sustained by any person or property arising directly or indirectly from the Work or the Contractor's performance of this Contract; however, this provision has no effect if, but only if, the sole proximate cause of the injury or damage is the negligence of the Owner or its agents.

6. ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES:

6.1 SUPERVISION OF WORK:

- 6.1.1 The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 6.1.2 All Work under this Contract shall be performed in a skillful and workmanlike manner. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction.
- 6.1.3 The Contractor shall keep on the Work at all times during its progress a competent resident superintendent. The Owner shall be advised in writing of the superintendent's name, local address, and telephone number. This written advice is to be kept current until Final Completion.
- 6.1.4 The superintendent will be the Contractor's representative at the site and shall have full authority to act and sign documents on behalf of the Contractor.
- 6.1.5 All communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor.
- 6.1.6 The Contractor shall cooperate with the Owner in every way possible.
- 6.1.7 Any Contractor's supervisor's, manager's or personnel that the Owner deems uncooperative, disruptive, combative or lacking sufficient knowledge, the Owner, in writing, will demand that person be replaced. The replacement of said person will be at the sole discretion of the Owner and the Contractor will have 7 days to comply and the Contractor will do so without affecting any of the Contractor's obligations to the Owner under this Contract.

6.2 CHARACTER OF WORKERS:

- 6.2.1 The Contractor shall provide a sufficient number of competent, suitable qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents.
- 6.2.2 The Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the site.

6.2.3 The Owner may, in writing, require the Contractor to remove from the Work any employee the Owner deems incompetent, careless, or otherwise detrimental to the progress of the Work, but the Owner shall have no duty to exercise this right.

6.3 CONTRACTOR TO FURNISH:

6.3.1 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall furnish and assume full responsibility for all materials, equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the furnishing, performance, testing, start-up and completion of the Work.

6.4 MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT:

- 6.4.1 All materials and equipment shall be of specified quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.
- 6.4.2 All materials and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with the instructions of the applicable Supplier except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents; but no provision of any such instructions will be effective to assign to the Owner or any of the Owner's Consultants, agents or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Paragraphs 2.3 or 2.4.

6.5 ANTICIPATED SCHEDULES:

- 6.5.1 The construction of this project shall be planned and recorded with a Critical Path Method ("CPM") schedule. The schedule shall be used for coordination and monitoring of all work under the contract including all activity of subcontractors, manufacturers, supplies, utility companies and review activity of the Owner. Within a reasonable time prior to the preconstruction conference, the Contractor shall submit for Owner's approval, a detailed initial CPM schedule. The schedule shall meet the requirements set forth below. The construction time for the entire project shall not exceed the specified Contract Time. Following the Owner's review, if revisions to the proposed CPM schedule are required, the Contractor shall do so promptly. The CPM schedule must be finalized within 30 days of the Notice to Proceed. The contractor shall submit a baseline schedule narrative and progress narratives including:
 - 6.5.1.1 Describe the construction philosophy supporting the approach to the work outlined in the baseline schedule.
 - 6.5.1.2 Describe any limited resources, potential conflicts, or other salient items that may affect the schedule and how they may be resolved.
 - 6.5.1.3 Describe the critical path and identify challenges that may arise associated with the critical path.

- 6.5.1.4 Provide list of applicable activities and justification for usage of: Activities with durations exceeding 15 days, Constraints, Unusual calendars Assumptions and calculations for non-work weather days added to calendars, and Lags.
- 6.5.2 The CPM schedule shall be presented as a Precedence Diagram Network developed in the activity-on-node format and shall include a description of no less than 15 major project activities, the duration of each of the project activities, the resources required for each of the project activities, including:
 - 6.5.2.1 labor, showing workdays per week, holidays, shifts per day, men per shift, and hours per shift;
 - 6.5.2.2 Equipment, including the number of units of each type of equipment; and Materials.
- 6.5.3 Owner reserves the right to adjust or add to the required project activities.
- 6.5.4 The activity-on-node diagram shall show the sequence and interdependence of all activities required for complete performance of all items of Work under this Contract, including shop drawings submittals and reviews and fabrication and delivery activities. No activity duration shall be longer than 15 working days without the Owner's approval. Owner reserves the right to limit the number of activities on the schedule. Clearly show the critical path using the longest path schedule option setting to define the critical activities.
- 6.5.5 Before proceeding with any Work on site, the Contractor shall prepare, submit, and receive the Owner's approval of a 60-Day Preliminary Schedule. The Preliminary Schedule shall provide a detailed breakdown of activities scheduled for the first 60 days of the project and summary of activities for Work beyond 60 days. Said schedule shall include mobilization, submittals, procurement, and construction.
- 6.5.6 No Work may be pursued at the site without an approved 60-Day Preliminary Schedule or an approved CPM schedule. A Finalized CPM Schedule with detailed breakdown of activities for the entire contract period shall be submitted prior to the first progress payment and accepted prior to application of the second progress payment. The Contractor shall create a baseline schedule of the Accepted Finalized Schedule.
- 6.5.7 Within fifteen days after the date of the Notice to Proceed, the Contractor shall submit to the Owner for review: anticipated schedule of Shop Drawing submissions, and anticipated Schedule of Values for all of the Work which will include quantities and prices of items aggregating the Contract Amount and will subdivide the Work into no less than 15 line item component parts to serve as the basis for progress payments during construction.
- 6.5.8 Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work which will be confirmed in writing by the Contractor at the time of submission.

6.5.9 The CPM schedule shall be submitted in a MS Project 2010 format. Other formats maybe use with the Owner's approval. For each submittal required hereunder, Contractor shall submit one copy in an electronic format and one hard copy.

6.6 FINALIZING SCHEDULES:

- 6.6.1 Prior to processing the first Application for Payment, the Owner and the Contractor will finalize the schedules required by paragraph 6.5.
- 6.6.2 Acceptance by the Owner of the progress schedule will neither impose on the Owner nor relieve the Contractor from full responsibility for the progress or scheduling of the Work.
- 6.6.3 If accepted, the Finalized Schedule of Shop Drawings and other required submissions will be acceptable to the Owner as providing a workable arrangement for processing the submissions. If accepted the Finalized Schedule of Values will be acceptable to the Owner as an approximation of anticipated value of Work accomplished over the anticipated Contract Time.
- 6.6.4 Receipt and acceptance of a schedule submitted by the Contractor shall not be construed to assign responsibility for performance or contingencies to the Owner or relieve the Contractor of his responsibility to adjust his forces, equipment, and work schedules as may be necessary to insure completion of the Work within prescribed Contract Time.
- 6.6.5 Should the prosecution of the Work be discontinued for any reason, the Contractor shall notify the Owner at least 24 hours in advance of resuming operations.

6.7 ADJUSTING SCHEDULES:

- 6.7.1 Progress meetings will be held bi-weekly by the Owner and the Contractor for the purpose of updating the CPM schedule. Progress will be reviewed to verify finish dates of completed activities, remaining duration of uncompleted activities, and any proposed logic and/or time estimate revisions. The Contractor shall submit a reviewed CPM schedule within seven (7) calendar days after this meeting. The revised schedule shall show finish dates of completed activities and updated times for the remaining Work, including any addition, deletion, or revision of activities required by contract modification. In submitting a revised CPM schedule, the Contractor shall state specifically the reason for the revision and the adjustments made in this schedule or methods of operation to ensure completion of all Work within the Contract Time.
- 6.7.2 The Contract Time will be adjusted only for causes specified in this Contract. As determined by CPM analysis, only delays in activities, which affect milestones dates or contract completion dates will be considered for a time extension. It is understood and agreed by the Owner and the Contractor that float is shared equally. Total project float is defined as the cumulative length of time activities can be delayed before they affect the finish date of the project or a contractual

milestone. Float is a shared commodity between the contractor and the owner and not for the exclusive use or financial benefit of either party. Either party has full use of the project float until it is depleted. Project float is the time between the scheduled completion of the Work and Substantial Completion and is a resource available to both the Owner and the Contractor. Neither owns the float: the Project owns the float. Do not sequester project total float through manipulating calendars, extending activities duration, or any other such methodology. As such, liability for delay of the Substantial Completion date rests with the party whose actions, last in time, actually cause delay to the Substantial Completion date.

- 6.7.3 In addition to the CPM schedule, every week during construction, the Contractor shall submit a work plan detailing his/her proposed operations for the forthcoming two (2) weeks. The work plan presented shall be a time scaled Two Week Look Ahead bar chart based and correlated by activity number to the current schedule. In the event portions of the Work affecting critical milestone dates or contract completion dates are in danger of being delayed, or actually are delayed, the Contractor shall develop and present a plan for remedial action. This plan shall detail the following:
 - 6.7.3.1 Work activities;
 - 6.7.3.2 Manpower involved by trade;
 - 6.7.3.3 Work hours;
 - 6.7.3.4 Equipment involved; and
 - 6.7.3.5 The location of the work to be performed.
- 6.7.4 Preparation and updating of the CPM schedule and Two Week Work Plans will not be paid for directly. Failure to submit the CPM work schedule and Two Week Work Plans as specified will result in partial withholding of progress payments.

6.8 SUBSTITUTES OR "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS:

- 6.8.1 Whenever materials or equipment are specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier the naming of the item is intended to establish the type, function and quality required.
- 6.8.2 Unless the name is followed by words indicating that no substitution is permitted, materials or equipment of other Suppliers may be accepted by the Owner only if sufficient information is submitted by the Contractor which clearly demonstrates to the Owner that the material or equipment proposed is equivalent or equal in all aspects to that named.
- 6.8.3 Requests for review of substitute items of material and equipment will not be accepted by the Owner from anyone other than the Contractor.
- 6.8.4 If the Contractor wishes to furnish or use a substitute item of material or equipment, the Contractor shall make written application to the Owner for acceptance thereof, certifying that the proposed substitute will perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design,

be similar and of equal substance to that specified and be suited to the same use as that specified.

- 6.8.5 The application will state that the evaluation and acceptance of the proposed substitute will not delay the Contractor's achievement of Substantial Completion on time, whether or not acceptance of the substitute for use in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct Contract with the Owner for Work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute and whether or not incorporation or use of the substitute in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.
- 6.8.6 All variations of the proposed substitute from that specified will be identified in the application and available maintenance, repair and replacement service will be indicated.
- 6.8.7 The application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such substitute, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which shall be considered by the Owner in evaluating the proposed substitute.
- 6.8.8 The Owner may require the Contractor to furnish at the Contractor's expense additional data about the proposed substitute.
- 6.8.9 The Owner may reject any substitution request which the Owner determines is not in the best interest of the Owner.

6.9 SUBSTITUTE MEANS AND METHODS:

6.9.1 If a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is indicated in or required by the Contract Documents, the Contractor may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, sequence, technique or procedure of construction acceptable to the Owner, if the Contractor submits sufficient information to allow the Owner to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that indicated or required by the Contract Documents.

6.10 EVALUATION OF SUBSTITUTION:

6.10.1 The Owner will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposed substitute. The time needed to evaluate the Contractors proposal will be dependent on the nature of the proposal; the Owner will be allowed a minimum of 21 days for review. The Owner will be the sole judge of acceptability, and no substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized without the Owner's prior written acceptance which will be evidenced by either a Change Order or a Shop Drawing approved in accordance with paragraphs 6.19 and 6.20. The Owner may require the Contractor to furnish at the Contractor's expense a special Performance Bond or other Surety with respect to any substitute.

6.11 DIVIDING THE WORK:

6.11.1 The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control the Contractor in dividing the Work among subcontractors or suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade, except as required by law.

6.12 SUBCONTRACTORS:

- 6.12.1 The Contractor may utilize the services of licensed specialty subcontractors on those parts of the Work which, under normal contracting practices, are performed by licensed specialty subcontractors, in accordance with the following conditions:
- 6.12.2 The Contractor shall not award any Work to any subcontractor without prior written Approval of the Owner. This Approval will not be given until the Contractor submits to the Owner a written statement concerning the proposed award to the subcontractor which shall contain required E.E.O. Documents, evidence of insurance, and a copy of the proposed subcontract executed by the subcontractor.
- 6.12.3 No acceptance by the Owner of any such subcontractor shall constitute a waiver of any right of the Owner to reject Defective Work.
- 6.12.4 The Contractor shall be fully responsible to the Owner for all acts and omissions of the subcontractors, suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect Contract with Contractor just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
- 6.12.5 All Work performed for Contractor by a subcontractor will be pursuant to an appropriate written agreement between Contractor and the subcontractor which specifically binds the subcontractor to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of the Owner and contains waiver provisions as required by paragraph 13.17 and termination provisions as required by Article 14.
- 6.12.6 Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual relationship between the Owner and any such subcontractor, supplier or other person or organization, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of the Owner to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such subcontractor, supplier or other person or organization except as may otherwise be required by Regulatory Requirements.
- 6.12.7 The Owner will not undertake to settle any differences between or among the Contractor, subcontractors, or suppliers.
- 6.12.8 The Contractor and subcontractors shall coordinate their Work and facilitate general progress of Work.
- 6.12.9 Each trade shall afford other trades every reasonable opportunity for installation of their Work and storage of materials.

- 6.12.10 If cooperative Work of one trade must be altered due to lack of proper supervision, or failure to make proper provisions in time by another trade, such conditions shall be remedied by the Contractor with no change in Contract Amount or Contract Time.
- 6.12.11 The Contractor shall include on his own payrolls any person or persons working on the Contract who are not covered by written subcontract, and shall ensure that all subcontractors include on their payrolls all persons performing Work under the direction of the subcontractor.

6.13 USE OF PREMISES:

- 6.13.1 The Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment and the operations of workers to the Project limits and approved remote storage sites and lands and areas identified in and permitted by Regulatory Requirements, rights-of-way, permits and easements, and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with construction equipment or other materials or equipment.
- 6.13.2 The Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof or of any land or areas contiguous thereto, resulting from the performance of the Work.
- 6.13.3 Should any claim be made against the Owner by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, the Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold the Owner and its agents there from.
- 6.13.4 The Contractor shall provide the Owner with written and graphical plan of where laydown/staging areas are to be located, temporary facilities, fueling & maintenance areas and access roads whether or not they are located on the Owner's property.
 - 6.13.4.1 The Owner may approve or disapprove any areas that are within the Project Limits or Owner's Property for any reason they deem prudent.
 - 6.13.4.2 The Contractor will be required to provide a copy of an agreement for use of lands outside the project limits signed by the Contractor and legal Landowner. The agreement shall not bind the Owner or its Representatives in anyway and shall hold harmless the Owner and its Representatives.
 - 6.13.4.3 The Owner or its Representatives shall have the right to enter any area or property the Contractor is utilizing for the prosecution of the work in order to verify that the Contractor is following all local, state and federal requirements.

6.14 STRUCTURAL LOADING:

6.14.1 The Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall the Contractor subject any

part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

6.14.2 Keep concrete culverts and bridges closed to traffic until permission to open them is received in writing from the Owner's Representative. No load is allowed on any span until the all concrete has attained a compressive strength of at least 80% of the ultimate strength (f 'c) as shown in the Contract Documents and a minimum of 7 days of curing. The Engineer will determine the compressive strength from informational test cylinders cured on the site under temperature and moisture conditions similar to the concrete in the structure.

6.15 RECORD DOCUMENTS:

- 6.15.1 The Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Field Memos, Work Orders, Change Orders, Supplemental Agreements, and written interpretations and clarifications issued pursuant to paragraph 3.7 in good order and annotated to show all changes made during construction.
- 6.15.2 Copies of these record documents together with all approved samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings shall be provided to the Owner on site.
- 6.15.3 Upon completion of the Work, the annotated record documents, samples and Shop Drawings will be delivered to the Owner.
- 6.15.4 Record documents shall accurately record variations in the Work which vary from requirements shown or indicated in the Contract Documents.
- 6.15.5 One full-size set of plans is to be set aside in the Contractor's field office for recording all of the as-built changes made to the project during construction.
- 6.15.6 The contractor personnel associated with the change should enter all corrections, revisions, or additions to the work on the as-built drawings. New drawings or sketches should be added to the set as appropriate. The contractor personnel shall also date and initial each change or addition to the as-built. All changes or additions to the as-built drawings should be made in the color red.
- 6.15.7 Update the following information on the as-built drawings:
 - 6.15.7.1 Changes in horizontal or vertical alignment
 - 6.15.7.2 Changes in typical sections or new typical Sections
 - 6.15.7.3 New or revised utility locations
 - 6.15.7.4 Changes to electrical wiring diagrams and installations
 - 6.15.7.5 Changes to automated traffic recorders
 - 6.15.7.6 As built location and dimensions of all structures
 - 6.15.7.7 Changes in survey control or right of way/property monuments
 - 6.15.7.8 Changes in drainage features
 - 6.15.7.9 as-built data on materials sources including areas developed and waste areas (if included in the drawings)

- 6.15.7.10 as-built location and dimensions of piles, foundation elevations and subsurface structural details
- 6.15.7.11 revisions/substitutions of materials or equipment
- 6.15.7.12 estimated quantities should be revised to final quantities
- 6.15.7.13 all change document work.
- 6.15.7.14 any change made during construction to a permanent feature of the project should be correctly shown on the final as-built drawings.
- 6.15.8 Record As-Built Changes shall be submitted for review with each pay request. The pay request will not be processed until the Record As-Built Drawings are up to date.

6.16 SAFETY AND PROTECTION:

- 6.16.1 The Contractor alone shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work.
- 6.16.2 The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
 - 6.16.2.1 All employees on the Work and other persons and organizations who may be affected thereby;
 - 6.16.2.2 All the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site; and
 - 6.16.2.3 Other property at the site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, and utilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.
 - 6.16.3 In the performance of this contract, the Contractor shall comply with all applicable Federal, State, and local laws governing safety, health, and sanitation. The contractor shall provide all safeguards, safety devices and protective equipment and take any other needed actions as it determines, or as the Owner may determine, to be reasonably necessary to protect the life and health of employees on the job and the safety of the public and to protect property in connection with the performance of the Work covered by the contract. It is a condition of this contract, and shall be made a condition of each subcontract entered into pursuant to this contract, that the Contractor and any subcontractor shall not permit any employee in performance of the contract, to work in surroundings or under conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous to his/her health or safety, as determined under the OSHA construction safety and health standards (29 CFR 1926) promulgated by the Secretary of Labor, in accordance with Section 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 333). Pursuant to 29 CFR 1926.3, it is a condition of this contract that the Secretary of Labor or authorized representative thereof, shall have right of entry to any site of contract performance to inspect or investigate the matter of compliance with the construction safety and health standards

and to carry out the duties of the Secretary under Section 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 333).

- 6.16.4 The Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation and replacement of their property.
- 6.16.5 All damage, injury or loss to any property caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by the Contractor, any Subcontractor, supplier or any other person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by the Contractor with no change in Contract Amount or Contract Time except as stated in paragraph 4.6, except damage or loss attributable to unforeseeable causes beyond the control of and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor, including but not restricted to acts of God, or the public enemy or governmental authorities.
- 6.16.6 The Contractor's duties and responsibilities for the safety and protection of the Work shall continue until Final Completion except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion.
- 6.16.7 The Contractor shall designate a responsible safety representative at the site. This person shall be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated in writing by the Contractor to the Owner.
- 6.16.8 The Contractor shall allow the Owner or the Owner's Representative to safely access the Work 24 hours of the day.

6.17 WORK SAFETY ON RAILROAD PROPERTY:

- 6.17.1 The safety of personnel, property, rail operations, and the public is of paramount importance in the prosecution of the Work pursuant to this contract. As reinforcement and in furtherance of overall safety measures to be observed by Contractor (and not by way of limitation), the following special safety rules shall be followed while working on Alaska Railroad Corporation ("ARRC") property. Further railroad safety information may be obtained from the ARRC Safety Office at 907-265-2265.
- 6.17.2 In the event Contractor or its subcontractor will be performing construction or other activities on or in close proximity to a railroad track, the Contractor shall be responsible for compliance with the Federal Railroad Administration's Roadway Worker Protection ("RWP") regulations (49 CFR 214, Subpart C). Under 49 CFR 214, Subpart C, railroad contractors are responsible for the training of their employees on these regulations. All RWP related Work shall be conducted in strict compliance with the RWP safety standards set forth in 49 CFR 214, Subpart C and the Contractor will be required to submit a Railroad Safety Plan to ARRC to demonstrate compliance with said safety standards prior to beginning any RWP related Work. Specific information on Railroad Safety Plans may be obtained from the ARRC Safety Office at 907-265-2440.

- 6.17.3 In the event Contractor will be performing construction or other activities on a railroad bridge, the provisions of 49 CFR 214 regarding bridge worker safety shall apply. All bridge related Work shall be conducted in strict compliance with the bridge worker safety standards set forth in 49 CFR 214 and the Contractor will be required to submit a Railroad Safety Plan to ARRC to demonstrate compliance with said safety standards prior to beginning any bridge related Work.
- 6.17.4 Contractor shall arrange with ARRC to keep itself informed on the time of arrival of all trains and shall stop any of Contractor's or Subcontractor's operations which might be or cause a hazard to the safe passage of the train past the Work site from 10 minutes before the expected arrival of the train until it has passed or at any other time as directed by the flagman.
- 6.17.5 ARRC flag protection is required before any activity can occur on or near a railroad operating facility such as a track, yard, bridge or shop building. For incidental work, such as surveying or inspection, an ARRC qualified flagman will provide a safety briefing prior to the commencement of the Work to discuss how and when protection from train traffic is to be provided For any activity involving a disturbance or potential disturbance to the track, track embankment, or any railroad facility, ARRC may require a specific Railroad Safety Plan prior to startup. Projects which involve activities which cross the tracks or are longitudinal to the tracks will require a specific Railroad Safety Plan and a one hour ARRC provided training course for Contractor's project supervisors prior to the initiation of Work on ARRC property.
- 6.17.6 The Contractor and/or Subcontractor shall arrange for ARRC flag protection when performing any Work within 20 feet of any track. All Work within 20 feet of the track shall cease when a train passes and all Contractor and Subcontractor employees shall maintain a distance of at least 20 feet from the track until the train has safely passed. In addition, any Work that could come within 20 feet of the track will cease when a train passes. For example, crane or pile driving activities shall stop when trains pass when the maximum boom and suspended load radius can come within 20 feet of the tracks. Pile driving shall not be done when trains are passing the Work site. Vehicles and other construction equipment shall not be operated or parked closer than 20 feet from any track without ARRC flag protection.
- 6.17.7 Track outages require ARRC's prior approval. Prior to a proposed track outage, the Contractor shall submit a closure plan to ARRC for approval. The plan will describe the Work to be accomplished, the equipment, manpower and other resources required, and the schedule. Once approved by ARRC, the Contractor shall follow the plan. ARRC reserves the right to assume control of the Work to reestablish rail service if the schedule is not met. Contractor shall bear all costs and damages which may result from failure to meet the closure schedule.
- 6.17.8 Whenever an ARRC flag person is required for performance of the Work, he or she will be provided by the ARRC at no expense to the Contractor. A minimum of 48 hours' notice is required for ARRC flag protection.

6.18 SAFETY REPRESENTATIVE

The CONTRACTOR shall designate a responsible safety representative at the Site. This person shall be the CONTRACTOR's superintendent unless otherwise designated in writing by the CONTRACTOR to the Project Manager.

6.19 EMERGENCIES:

- 6.19.1 In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, the Contractor, without special instruction or authorization from the Owner, is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss.
- 6.19.2 The Contractor shall give the Owner prompt written notice if the Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken in response to an emergency. A change will be authorized by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 9.2, as determined appropriate by the Owner.

6.20 SHOP DRAWINGS AND SAMPLES:

- 6.20.1 After checking and verifying all field measurements and after complying with applicable procedures specified in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall submit to the Owner for review and Approval in accordance with the accepted schedule of Shop Drawing submissions the required number of all Shop Drawings, which will bear a stamp or specific written indication that the Contractor has satisfied Contractor's responsibilities under the Contract Documents with respect to the review of the submission. All submissions will be identified as the Owner may require. The data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials and similar data to enable the Owner to review the information as required.
- 6.20.2 The Contractor shall also submit to the Owner for review and Approval with such promptness as to cause no delay in Work, all samples required by the Contract Documents. All samples will have been checked by and accompanied by a specific written indication that the Contractor has satisfied Contractor's responsibilities under the Contract Documents with respect to the review of the submission and will be identified clearly as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers and the use for which intended.
- 6.20.3 Before submission of each Shop Drawing or sample the Contractor shall have determined and verified all quantities, dimensions, specified performance criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers and similar data with respect thereto and reviewed or coordinated each Shop Drawing or sample with other Shop Drawings and samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents.
- 6.20.4 At the time of each submission the Contractor shall give the Owner specific written notice of each variation that the Shop Drawings or samples may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, and, in addition, shall cause a

specific notation to be made on each Shop Drawing submitted to the Owner for review and Approval of each such variation.

- 6.20.5 All variations of the proposed Shop drawing from that specified will be identified in the submission and available maintenance, repair and replacement service will be indicated.
- 6.20.6 The submittal will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such variation, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which shall be considered by the Owner in evaluating the proposed variation.
- 6.20.7 If the variation may result in a change of Contract Time or Amount, or Contract responsibility, and is not minor in nature, the Contractor must submit a written request for Change Order with the variation to notify the Owner of his intent.
- 6.20.8 The Owner may require the Contractor to furnish at the Contractor's expense additional data about the proposed variation.
- 6.20.9 The Owner may reject any variation request which the Owner determines is not in the best interest of the Owner.

6.21 SHOP DRAWING AND SAMPLE REVIEW:

- 6.21.1 The Owner will review with reasonable promptness Shop Drawings and samples, but the Owner's review will be only for conformance with the design concept of the Project and for compliance with the information given in the Contract Documents and shall not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction (except where a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is indicated in or required by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- 6.21.2 The time needed to evaluate the Contractors submittal will be dependent on the nature of the proposal; the Owner will be allowed a minimum of 14 days for review.
- 6.21.3 The review of a separate item as such will not indicate acceptance of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 6.21.4 The Contractor shall make corrections required by the Owner and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit as required new samples for review.
- 6.21.5 The Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by the Owner on previous submittals.
- 6.21.6 The Owner's review of Shop Drawings or samples shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless the Contractor has in writing advised the Owner of each such variation at the time of submission as required by paragraph 6.19.4.

- 6.21.7 The Owner, if he so determines, may give written Approval of each such variation by Change Order, except that, if the variation is minor and no Change Order has been requested a specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or sample review comments shall suffice as a modification.
- 6.21.8 No Approval by the Owner will relieve the Contractor from responsibility for errors or omissions in the Shop Drawings or from responsibility for having complied with the provisions of paragraph 6.20.3.
- 6.21.9 Where a Shop Drawing or sample is required by the Specifications, any related Work performed prior to the Owner's review of the pertinent submission will be at the sole expense and responsibility of the Contractor.

6.22 MAINTENANCE DURING CONSTRUCTION:

6.22.1 The Contractor shall maintain the Work during construction and until Substantial Completion, at which time the responsibility for maintenance shall be established in accordance with paragraph 13.10.

6.23 CONTINUING THE WORK:

- 6.23.1 The Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with the Owner.
- 6.23.2 No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes, disagreements, or claims except as the Contractor and the Owner may otherwise agree in writing.

6.24 CONSENT TO ASSIGNMENT:

- 6.24.1 The Contractor shall obtain the prior written consent of the Owner to any proposed assignment of any interest in, or part of this Contract.
- 6.24.2 The consent to any assignment or transfer shall not operate to relieve the Contractor or his Sureties of any of his or its obligations under this Contract or the Performance Bonds.
- 6.24.3 Nothing herein contained shall be construed to hinder, prevent, or affect an assignment of monies due, or to become due hereunder, made for the benefit of the Contractor's creditors pursuant to law.

6.25 USE OF EXPLOSIVES:

- 6.25.1 When the use of explosives is necessary for the prosecution of the Work, the Contractor shall exercise the utmost care not to endanger life or property, including new Work and shall follow all Regulatory Requirements applicable to the use of explosives.
- 6.25.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for all damage resulting from the use of explosives.

- 6.25.3 All explosives shall be stored in a secure manner in compliance with all Regulatory Requirements, and all such storage places shall be clearly marked.
- 6.25.4 Where no Regulatory Requirements apply, safe storage shall be provided not closer than 1,000 feet from any building, camping area, or place of human occupancy.
- 6.25.5 The Contractor shall notify each public utility owner having structures in proximity to the site of his intention to use explosives. Such notice shall be given sufficiently in advance to enable utility owners to take such steps as they may deem necessary to protect their property from injury.
- 6.25.6 However, the Contractor shall be responsible for all damage resulting from the use of the explosives, whether or not, utility owners act to protect their property.

6.26 CONTRACTOR'S RECORDS:

- 6.26.1 Records of the Contractor and subcontractors relating to personnel, payrolls, invoices of materials, and any and all other data relevant to the performance of the Contract, must be kept on a generally recognized accounting system.
- 6.26.2 Such records must be available during normal Work hours to the Owner for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with Regulatory Requirements and provisions of the Contract Documents.
- 6.26.3 Payroll records must contain the name and address of each employee, his correct classification, social security number, rate of pay, daily and weekly number of hours of worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid and any other information required by the U.S. and/or State Department of Labor.
- 6.26.4 The Contractor and subcontractors shall make employment records available for inspection by the Owner and representatives of the U.S. and/or State Department of Labor and will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the Project.
- 6.26.5 Records of all communications between the Owner and the Contractor and other parties, where such communications affected performance of this Contract, must be kept by the Contractor and maintained for a period of three years from Final Completion.
- 6.26.6 The Owner or its assigned representative may perform an audit of these records during normal work hours after written notice to the Contractor.

6.27 CONSTRUCTION QUALITY CONTROL PLAN:

6.27.1 The Contractor shall establish and maintain an effective quality management system. The quality management system shall consist of plans, procedures, and the organization necessary to provide material, equipment, and workmanship to comply with the requirements of the contract documents. The system shall cover

the proposed sequence of the work including both on-site and off-site operations. To meet this requirement, the Contractor shall prepare a Construction Quality Control (CQC) plan that addresses all quality control requirements specified in the contract documents. A complete, detailed CQC plan shall be submitted to the Project Manager at least 30 days prior to commencement of any Work on the Project. The CQC must be approved in writing by the Project Manager prior to proceeding with the Work. The Contractor shall not revise the CQC or the quality staffing levels or replace any of the key personnel specified therein without prior written approval from the Project Manager.

6.28 LOAD RESTRICTIONS

The CONTRACTOR shall comply with all load restrictions as set forth in the "Administrative Permit Manual", and Title 17, Chapter 25, of the Alaska Administrative Code in the hauling of Materials on public roads, beyond the limits of the Project, and on all public roads within the Project limits that are scheduled to remain in use upon completion of the Project.

Overload permits may, at the discretion of the State of Alaska, be issued for travel beyond the Project limits for purposes of mobilization and/or demobilization. Issuance of such a permit will not relieve the CONTRACTOR of liability for damage which may result from the moving of equipment.

The operation of equipment of such weight or so loaded as to cause damage to any type of construction will not be permitted. No overloads will be permitted on the base course or surface course under construction. No loads will be permitted on a concrete pavement, base or structure before the expiration of the curing period. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for all damage done by his equipment.

6.29 DRUG AND ALCOHOL FREE WORKPLACE

Safety is paramount at ARRC. For that reason, OWNER maintains an alcohol and drug-free workplace and requires that the CONTRACTOR do the same. At all times during the performance of the Work, the CONTRACTOR shall have in place a written drug and alcohol program that includes, at a minimum, the following:

- a. a requirement that all applicants present a negative pre-employment drug screen prior to being hired by the CONTRACTOR;
- b. a requirement that employees submit to a "reasonable suspicion" drug and/or alcohol test when showing signs and symptoms of drug and/or alcohol influence on duty;
- c. a requirement that employees submit to "reasonable cause/post-accident" drug and alcohol tests following certain accidents or incidents (with the threshold level triggering testing to be determined by the CONTRACTOR);
- d. a provision defining a positive alcohol test as one that reveals a breath alcohol level of .02 or greater;

- e. a provision defining a positive drug test as one that reveals concentrations at the levels set forth in 49 C.F.R. § 40.87(b)(screening test) and 49 C.F.R. § 40.87(c)(confirmatory test) or greater;
- f. a provision that outlines the consequences of a positive drug or alcohol test and the consequences of an employee's refusal to submit to drug/alcohol testing; and
- g. a provision that establishes the conditions under which an employee may return to work following a positive drug and/or alcohol test, which at a minimum include an evaluation by a substance abuse professional and compliance with a recommended treatment program.

The CONTRACTOR agrees that at any time during the performance of this Contract, if an OWNER employee reports to the CONTRACTOR that an employee of the CONTRACTOR or its Subcontractor is showing signs and/or symptoms of drug/alcohol influence on duty, the CONTRACTOR shall remove the employee from OWNER'S property immediately and shall have the employee tested for drug/alcohol influence. If the employee tests positive, the CONTRACTOR shall ensure that the employee is not returned to work on the Project until he/she has met the return to work requirements contained in the CONTRACTOR'S written program.

7. ARTICLE 7 - LAWS AND REGULATIONS:

7.1 LAWS TO BE OBSERVED:

- 7.1.1 The Contractor shall keep fully informed of all Federal and State Regulatory Requirements and all Orders and decrees of bodies or tribunals having any jurisdiction or authority, which in any manner affect those engaged or employed on the Work, or which in any way affect the conduct of the Work.
- 7.1.2 The Contractor shall at all times observe and comply with all such Regulatory Requirements, orders and decrees; and shall defend and indemnify the Owner and its representatives against claim or liability arising from or based on the violation of any such Regulatory Requirement, order, or decree whether by the Contractor, subcontractor, or any employee of either.
- 7.1.3 Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Regulatory Requirements, the Owner shall not be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Regulatory Requirements.

7.2 PERMITS, LICENSES, AND TAXES:

7.2.1 The Contractor shall procure all permits and licenses, pay all charges, fees and taxes, and give all notices necessary and incidental to the due and lawful prosecution of the Work. As a condition of performance of this Contract, the Contractor shall pay all Federal, State and local taxes incurred by the Contractor, in the performance of the Contract. Proof of payment of these taxes is a condition precedent to Final payment by the Owner under this Contract.

- 7.2.2 The Contractor's certification that taxes have been paid (as contained in the Release of Contract) will be verified with the Department of Revenue and Department of Labor, prior to Final payment.
- 7.2.3 If any Federal, State or local tax is imposed, charged, or repealed after the date of Bid opening and is made applicable to and paid by the Contractor on the articles or supplies herein contracted for, then the Contract shall be increased or decreased accordingly by a Change Order.

7.3 PATENTED DEVICES, MATERIALS AND PROCESSES:

- 7.3.1 If the Contractor employs any design, device, material, or process covered by letters of patent, trademark or copyright, the Contractor shall provide for such use by suitable legal agreement with the patentee or owner.
- 7.3.2 The Contractor and the Surety shall, defend, indemnify and save harmless the Owner and it agents, any affected third party, or political subdivision from any and all claims for infringement by reason of the use of any such patented design, device, material or process, or any trademark or copyright, and shall indemnify the Owner for any costs, expenses, and damages which it may be obliged to pay by reason of any infringement, at any time during the prosecution or after the completion of the Work.

7.4 COMPLIANCE OF SPECIFICATION AND DRAWINGS:

- 7.4.1 If the Contractor observes that the Specification and Drawings supplied by the Owner are at variance with any Regulatory Requirements, Contractor shall give the Owner prompt written notice thereof, and any necessary changes will be authorized by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 9.2. as determined appropriate by the Owner.
- 7.4.2 If the Contractor performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to such Regulatory Requirements, and without such notice to the Owner, the Contractor shall bear all costs arising there.

7.5 ACCIDENT PREVENTION:

7.5.1 The Contractor shall comply with AS 18.60.075 and all pertinent provisions of the Construction Code Occupational Safety and Health Standards issued by the Alaska Department of Labor.

7.6 SANITARY PROVISIONS:

7.6.1 The Contractor shall provide and maintain in a neat and sanitary condition such accommodations for the use of his employees and Owner representatives in strict accordance with the requirements of the State and local Boards of Health, OSHA or of other bodies or tribunals having jurisdiction.

7.7 BUSINESS REGISTRATION:

7.7.1 The Contractor shall comply with AS 08.18.011, as follows: "it is unlawful for a person to submit a bid or Work as a Contractor until he has been issued a certificate of registration by the Department of Commerce. A partnership or joint venture shall be considered registered if one of the general partners or venturers whose name appears in the name under which the partnership or venture does business is registered."

7.8 PROFESSIONAL REGISTRATION AND CERTIFICATION:

- 7.8.1 All craft trades, architects, engineers and land surveyors, electrical administrators, explosive handlers, and welders employed under the Contract shall specifically comply with applicable provisions of AS 08.18, 08.48, 08.40, 08.52, and 08.99.
- 7.8.2 Provide copies of individual licenses within seven days following a request from the Owner.

7.9 LOCAL BUILDING CODES:

7.9.1 The Contractor shall comply with AS 35.10.025 which requires construction in accordance with applicable local building codes including the obtaining of required permits.

7.10 AIR QUALITY CONTROL:

7.10.1 The Contractor shall comply with all applicable provision of AS 46.03.04 as pertains to Air Pollution Control.

7.11 ARCHAEOLOGICAL OR PALEONTOLOGICAL DISCOVERIES:

- 7.11.1 When the Contractor's operation encounters prehistoric artifacts, burials, remains of dwelling sites, or paleontological remains, such as shell heaps, land or sea mammal bones or tusks, the Contractor shall cease operations immediately and notify the Owner.
- 7.11.2 No artifacts or specimens shall be further disturbed or removed from the ground and no further operations shall be performed at the site until so directed.
- 7.11.3 Should the Owner order suspension of the Contractor's operations in order to protect an archaeological or historical finding, or order the Contractor to perform extra Work, such shall be covered by an appropriate Contract change document.

7.12 WAGES AND HOURS OF LABOR:

7.12.1 The Contractor shall submit certified payrolls bearing an original signature on a weekly or biweekly basis to the State Department of Labor as required by law, and shall comply with all other applicable labor reporting laws. The Contractor shall also submit certified payrolls bearing an original signature, along with those

of its subcontractors, to the Owner on a weekly basis and shall retain copies of the payrolls for a minimum of three (3) years.

- 7.12.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for the submission and retention of certified payrolls of all of its subcontractors.
- 7.12.3 The certification shall affirm that the payrolls are current and complete, that the wage rates contained therein are not less than the applicable rates referenced in the Contract Documents, and that the classification set forth for each laborer or mechanic conforms with the work he performed.
- 7.12.4 The Contractor and its subcontractors shall attend all hearings and conferences and produce such books, papers, and documents all as requested by the Department of Labor.

7.13 THE FOLLOWING LABOR PROVISIONS SHALL ALSO APPLY TO THIS CONTRACT:

7.13.1 The Contractor and his subcontractors shall pay all employees unconditionally and not less than once a week. Wages may not be less than those stated in the Invitation to Bid, regardless of the contractual relationship between the Contractor or Subcontractors and laborers, mechanics, or field surveyors. The scale of wages to be paid shall be posted by the Contractor in a prominent and easily accessible place at the site of the Work. The Owner shall withhold so much of the accrued payments as is necessary to pay laborers, mechanics, or field surveyors employed by the Contractor or Subcontractors the difference between the rates of wages required by the Contract to be paid laborers, mechanics, or field surveyors on the Work, and the rates of wages in fact received by laborers, mechanics or field surveyors.

7.14 OVERTIME WORK HOURS AND COMPENSATION:

- 7.14.1 Pursuant to 40 U.S.C. 327-330 and AS 23.10.060, the Contractor shall not require nor permit any laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he is employed on any Work under this Contract to work in excess of eight hours in any Calendar Day or in excess of forty hours in such workweek on work subject to the provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one half times his basic rate of pay for all such hours worked in excess of eight hours in any Calendar Day or in excess of forty hours in such workweek whichever is the greater number of overtime hours.
- 7.14.2 In the event of any violation of this provision, the Contractor shall be liable to any affected employee for any amounts due and penalties and to the Owner for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic employed in violation of this provision in the sum of \$10.00 for each Calendar Day on which such employee was required or permitted to be employed on such Work in excess of eight hours or in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by this paragraph.
7.15 COVENANTS AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES:

- 7.15.1 The Contractor warrants that no person or selling agent has been employed or retained to solicit or secure this Contract upon an agreement or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the Contractor for the purpose of securing business.
- 7.15.2 For breach or violation of this warranty, the Owner shall have the right to annul this Contract without liability or, in its discretion, to deduct such improper consideration from the Contract Amount or otherwise recover the full amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.

7.16 OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT:

7.16.1 No member of or delegate to the U.S. Congress, the State Legislature, or other State or Owner officials shall be admitted to any share or part of this Contract, nor to any benefit that may arise there from. However, this provision shall not be construed to extend to this Contract if made with a corporation for its general benefit.

7.17 PERSONAL LIABILITY OF PUBLIC OFFICIALS:

7.17.1 In carrying out any of the provisions thereof, or in exercising any power or authority granted to the Owner by the Contract, there will be no liability upon the Owner nor upon its agents or authorized as its representatives, either personally or as officials of the State of Alaska, it being always understood that in such matters they act as agents and representatives of the Owner.

7.19 FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROJECTS

When the United States Government pays all or any portion of the cost of a project, the Federal laws and the rules and regulations made pursuant to such laws must be observed by the CONTRACTOR, and the Work shall be subject to the inspection of the appropriate Federal agency. Such inspection shall in no sense make the Federal Government a party to this Contract and will in no way interfere with the rights of either party hereunder.

7.20 GRATUITY AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The CONTRACTOR agrees that he will not extend any loan, gratuity or gift of money of any form whatsoever to any employee or agent of the OWNER nor will he rent or purchase any equipment or materials from any employee of the OWNER or to the best of his knowledge from any agent of any employee of the OWNER. Before payment of the Final Payment, the CONTRACTOR shall execute and furnish the OWNER an affidavit certifying that he has complied with the above provisions of the Contract.

8. ARTICLE 8 - OTHER WORK:

8.1 RELATED WORK AT SITE:

- 8.1.1 The Owner reserves the right at any time to contract for and perform other or additional work on or near the Work covered by the Contract.
- 8.1.2 When separate contracts are let within the limits of the Project, the Contractor shall conduct his work so as not to interfere with or hinder the work being performed by other contractors. The Contractor shall join his work with that of the others in an acceptable manner and shall perform it in proper sequence to that of others.
- 8.1.3 If the fact that other such work is to be performed is identified or shown in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall assume all liability, financial or otherwise, in connection with this Contract and indemnify and save harmless the Owner and its agents from any and all damages or claims that may arise because of inconvenience, delay, or loss experienced by the Contractor because of the presence and operations of other contractors.
- 8.1.4 If the fact that such other work is to be performed was not identified or shown in the Contract Documents, written notice thereof will be given to the Contractor prior to starting any such other work. If the Contractor believes that such performance will require an increase in Contract Amount or Contract Time, the Contractor shall notify the Owner of such required increase within fifteen (15) calendar days following receipt of the Owner's notice. Should the Owner find such increase(s) to be justified, a Change Order will be executed.

8.2 ACCESS, CUTTING, AND PATCHING:

- 8.2.1 The Contractor shall afford each utility owner and any other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract with the Owner (or the Owner, if the Owner is performing the additional work with the Owner's employees) proper and safe access to the site and a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such work and shall properly connect and coordinate the Work with the work of others.
- 8.2.2 The Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting and patching of the Work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly and integrate with such other Work, the Contractor shall not endanger any Work of others by cutting, excavating or otherwise altering their Work and will only cut or alter such other Work with the written consent of the Owner.
- 8.2.3 The duties and responsibilities of the Contractor under this paragraph are for the benefit of other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of the Contractor in said direct Contracts between the Owner and other contractors.

8.3 DEFECTIVE WORK BY OTHERS:

8.3.1 If any part of the Contractor's Work depends for proper execution or results upon the Work of any such other Contractor, utility owner, or the Owner, the Contractor shall inspect and promptly report to the Owner in writing any delays, defects or deficiencies in such Work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for such proper execution and results. The Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of the other Work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent or non-apparent defects and deficiencies in the other Work.

8.4 COORDINATION:

8.4.1 If the Owner contracts with others for the performance of other Work at the site, Owner will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors.

9. ARTICLE 9 - CHANGES:

9.1 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CHANGE:

- 9.1.1 Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any Surety, the Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work within the general scope of the Contract, including but not limited to changes:
 - 9.1.1.1 In the Contract Documents;
 - 9.1.1.2 In the method or manner of performance of the Work;
 - 9.1.1.3 In Owner-furnished facilities, equipment, materials, services, or site;
 - 9.1.1.4 Directing acceleration in the performance of the Work.

9.2 AUTHORIZATION OF CHANGES WITHIN THE GENERAL SCOPE:

- 9.2.1 Additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work within the general scope of the Contract as specified in paragraph 9.1 shall be authorized by one or more of the following ways:
 - 9.2.1.1 Directive (pursuant to paragraph 9.3)
 - 9.2.1.2 A Change Order (pursuant to paragraph 9.4)
 - 9.2.1.3 Owner's acceptance of Shop Drawing variations from the Contract Documents as specifically identified by the Contractor as required by paragraph 6.19.4.

9.3 DIRECTIVE:

9.3.1 The Owner shall provide written clarification or interpretation of the Contract Documents (pursuant to paragraph 3.7).

- 9.3.2 The Owner may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Amount or the Contract Time and are consistent with the overall intent of the Contract Documents.
- 9.3.3 The Owner may order the Contractor to correct Defective Work or methods which are not in conformance with the Contract Documents.
- 9.3.4 The Owner may direct the commencement or suspension of Work or emergency related Work (as provided in paragraph 6.18).
- 9.3.5 Upon the issuance of a directive to the Contractor by the Owner, the Contractor shall immediately proceed with the performance of the Work as prescribed by such directive.
- 9.3.6 If the Contractor believes that the changes noted in a directive may cause an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of Contract Time, the Contractor shall immediately provide written notice to the Owner depicting such increases before proceeding with the directive, except in the case of an emergency.
- 9.3.7 If the Owner finds the increase in Contract Amount or the extension of Contract Time justified, a Change Order will be issued.
- 9.3.8 If however, the Owner does not find that a Change Order is justified, the Owner may direct the Contractor to proceed with the Work.
- 9.3.9 The Contractor shall cooperate with the Owner in keeping complete daily records of the cost of such Work.
- 9.3.10 If a Change Order is ultimately determined to be justified, in the absence of agreed prices and unit prices, payment for such Work will be made on a cost of the Work basis as provided in paragraph 10.4.

9.4 CHANGE ORDER:

- 9.4.1 A change in Contract Time, Contract Amount, or responsibility may be made for changes within the scope of the Work only by Change Order.
- 9.4.2 Upon receipt of an executed Change Order, the Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents except as otherwise specifically provided.
- 9.4.3 Changes in Contract Amount and Contract Time shall be made in accordance with Articles 10 and 11.

9.5 SHOP DRAWING VARIATIONS:

9.5.1 Variations by Shop Drawings shall only be eligible for consideration under paragraph 9.4 when the conditions affecting the price, time, or responsibility are identified by the Contractor in writing and a request for a Change Order is submitted as per paragraph 6.19.7.

9.6 CHANGES OUTSIDE THE GENERAL SCOPE; SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENT

9.6.1 Any change which is outside the general scope of the Contract, as determined by the Owner, must be authorized by the appropriate representatives of the Owner and the Contractor.

9.7 UNAUTHORIZED WORK:

9.7.1 The Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time with respect to any Work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified and supplemented as provided in this Article 9, except in the case of an emergency as provided in paragraph 6.18 and except in the case of uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 12.4.4.

9.8 NOTIFICATION OF SURETY:

9.8.1 If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents including, but not limited to, Contract Amount or Contract Time is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a Surety, the giving of any such notice will be the Contractor's responsibility, and the amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted accordingly.

9.9 DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS:

- 9.9.1 The Contractor shall promptly, and before such conditions are disturbed (except in an emergency as permitted by paragraph 6.18), notify the Owner in writing of:
 - 9.9.1.1 Subsurface or latent physical conditions at the site differing materially from those indicated in the Contract, and which could not have been discovered by a careful examination of the site, or
 - 9.9.1.2 Unknown physical conditions at the site, or an unusual nature, differing materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in Work of the character provided for in this Contract.
 - 9.9.1.3 Failure of the Contractor to notify the Owner in <u>writing</u> of conditions described in 9.9.1.1 and 9.9.1.2 before disturbing such conditions shall render any claim by the Contractor null and void.
- 9.9.2 The Owner shall promptly investigate the conditions, and if the Owner finds that such conditions do materially so differ and cause an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of this Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made and the Contract modified in writing accordingly.
- 9.9.3 Any claim for additional compensation by the Contractor under this clause shall be made in accordance with Article 15 and shall not be allowed unless the Contractor has first given the notice required by this Contract.

- 9.9.4 In the event that the Owner and the Contractor are unable to reach an agreement concerning an alleged differing site condition, the Contractor will be required to keep an accurate and detailed record which will indicate the actual cost of the Work done under the alleged differing site condition.
- 9.9.5 Failure to keep such a detailed record shall be a bar to any recovery by reason of such alleged differing site conditions. The Owner shall be given the opportunity to supervise and check the Work and keeping of such records throughout the entire duration of the Work.

9.10 INTERIM WORK AUTHORIZATION

An Interim Work Authorization may be used to establish a change within the scope of the Work; however, only a Change Order shall establish associated changes in Contract Time and Contract Price. Work authorized by Interim Work Authorization shall be converted to a Change Order. The basis of payment shall be as stated in the Interim Work Authorization, unless it states that the basis of payment has not been established and is to be negotiated, in which case the basis of payment shall be Cost of the Work pursuant to Article 10.5.

9.11 VALUE ENGINEERING PROPOSALS BY THE CONTRACTOR:

Proposals may be submitted to the Owner for modifying the plans, 9.11.1 specifications, or other requirements of the Contract for the sole purpose of reducing the total costs of construction without impairing in any manner the essential functions or characteristics of the project, including service life, economy of operations, ease of maintenance, benefits to the traveling public, desired appearance or design and safety standards. After execution of the Contract, an initiative may be recommended by the Contractor or, if applicable, sponsoring governmental agency. The initiative must be identified as a Value Engineering Proposal (VEP), and may include modifications to the plans or specifications, construction phasing or procedures, or other contract requirements. Any cost savings generated to the Contract as a result of VEP offered by the Contractor and approved by Owner will be shared equally between the Contractor and Owner as specified in paragraph 9.15. Bid prices are not to be based on the anticipated approval of a VEP. If a VEP is rejected, the Contract shall be completed in accordance with the original terms of the Contract or as otherwise modified. Any decision whether to approve or accept a VEP shall be within the sole discretion of Owner. Owner will bear no liability for any delay in considering a VEP, the refusal to accept or approve such a proposal, or any other matter connected with a VEP.

9.12 SUBMITTAL & REVIEW OF VEP CONCEPT OR IDEA:

9.12.1 The Contractor shall initially submit a brief letter proposal with graphics to Owner to illustrate the concept or idea. The Contractor shall indicate whether adequate time is available in its schedule for formal submittal and review prior to VEP implementation.

- 9.12.2 Owner will review the concept or idea within ten days of the Contractor's initial submittal and inform the Contractor in writing whether the concept or idea has merit and should be submitted as a formal VEP.
- 9.12.3 If Owner determines that the time for response is indicated in the Contractor's letter proposal is insufficient for review, Owner may choose to evaluate the need for a non-compensable time extension to the Contract. Its evaluation will be based on the additional time needed by the Owner for its review and the effect on the Contractor's schedule occasioned by the added time. The need for such a time extension will be evaluated in accordance with Article 11.

9.13 FORMAL SUBMITTAL OF THE VEP:

- 9.13.1 Within 30 days after Owner has determined the VEP concept or idea has merit, the Contractor shall formally submit a proposal. The proposal shall include sufficient data for Owner to make an informed decision regarding the proposal and shall include, at a minimum, the following information:
 - 9.13.1.1 A statement that the Proposal is submitted as a VEP.
 - 9.13.1.2 A description of the difference between the existing contract and the proposed change and the advantages and disadvantages of each, including effects on service life, economy of operations, ease of maintenance, benefits to the traveling public, desired appearance and safety.
 - 9.13.1.3 A complete set of plans and specifications showing the proposed revisions relative to the original contract features and requirements supported by design computations as necessary for a thorough and expeditious evaluation.
 - 9.13.1.4 A complete analysis indicating the final estimated costs and quantities to be replaced by the VEP compared to the new costs and quantities generated by the VEP.
 - 9.13.1.5 A statement specifying the date by which a Change Order adopting the VEP must be executed to obtain the maximum cost reduction.
 - 9.13.1.6 A statement detailing the effect the VEP will have on the time for completing the Contract.
 - 9.13.1.7 A description of any previous use or testing of the VEP and the conditions and results. If the VEP was previously submitted on another Owner project, indicate the date, contract number, and the action taken by Owner.
 - 9.13.1.8 A detailed statement indicating the costs for developing the changes, along with the costs for preparing the value engineering joint proposal.

9.14 VEP CONDITIONS:

- 9.14.1 Value Engineering Proposals will be considered only when all of the following conditions are met:
 - 9.14.1.1 A VEP, approved or not approved by Owner applies only to the contract on which is it submitted. A submitted VEP becomes the property of Owner. The VEP shall contain no restrictions imposed by the Contractor on its use or disclosure. Owner has the right to use, duplicate and disclose in whole or in part any data necessary for the utilization of the VEP. Owner retains the right to use any accepted VEP or part thereof on other projects without obligation to the Contractor. This provision is not intended to deny rights provided by law with respect to patented materials or processes.
 - 9.14.1.2 If Owner is already considering certain revisions to the Contract or has considered or approved changes in the Contract of a like nature on other contracts which are subsequently incorporated in a VEP, Owner may reject the VEP and may change the Contract without obligation to the Contractor.
 - 9.14.1.3 The Contractor shall have no claim for additional costs or delays resulting from the rejection of a VEP, including development costs, loss of anticipated profits, increased material or labor costs except as allowed in paragraph 9.14.
 - 9.14.1.4 Owner will determine if a VEP qualifies for consideration and evaluation. It may reject any VEP that requires excessive time or costs for review, evaluation or investigation, or that is not consistent with Owner's design policies and criteria for the project.
 - 9.14.1.5 Owner will reject all or any portion of work performed under an approved VEP if unsatisfactory results are obtained. The Owner will direct the removal of rejected work and require construction to proceed under the original contract requirements without reimbursement for rejected work performed under the VEP, or for its removal. Where modifications to the VEP are approved to adjust to field or other conditions, reimbursement will be limited to the total amount payable for the work at the contract bid prices as if it were constructed under the original contract requirements. The rejection or limitation of reimbursement shall not constitute the basis of any claim against Owner for delay or for other costs.
 - 9.14.1.6 The proposed work shall not contain experimental features but shall contain features that have been used under similar or acceptable conditions on other projects or locations acceptable to Owner.
 - 9.14.1.7 VEPs will not be considered if equivalent options are already provided in the Contract.
 - 9.14.1.8 The savings generated by the VEP must be sufficient to warrant a review and processing. A savings resulting solely from the elimination or reduction in quantity of a single bid item will not be considered as a

VEP. A savings resulting from the elimination or reduction in quantity of a bid item specified as part of a VEP will be considered.

- 9.14.1.9 Additional information needed to evaluate VEPs shall be provided in a timely manner. Untimely submittals of additional information will result in rejection of the VEP. Where design changes are proposed, the additional information could include results of field investigations and surveys, design computations, and field change sheets.
- 9.14.1.10 The Contractor may submit VEPs for an approved subcontractor. Reimbursement will be made to the Contractor. Subcontractors may not submit a VEP except through the Contractor.
- 9.14.1.11 The Contractor shall ensure the VEP is sealed by an Alaska Registered Engineer.
- 9.14.1.12 All costs to for developing the changes, along with the costs for preparing the value engineering proposal shall be the Contractor's responsibility.

9.15 VEP ACCEPTANCE, REJECTION & PAYMENT:

- 9.15.1 Within 30 days of the Contractor's formal submission of the VEP, Owner will accept or reject the VEP.
- 9.15.2 The Contractor will be notified in writing by the Owner as to whether the proposal has been accepted. The decision by Owner is final and shall not be subject to the provisions of Article 15.
- 9.15.3 If the VEP is rejected, all costs for developing and presenting the value engineering proposal shall be the Contractor's responsibility.
- 9.15.4 If the VEP is accepted in whole or part, the necessary contract modifications and contract price adjustments will be made by the execution of a Change Order which will specifically state that it is executed pursuant to the provisions of this subsection. Owner will be the sole judge of the acceptability of a VEP and of the estimated net savings in construction costs from the adoption of all or any part of the VEP.
- 9.15.5 The Contractor shall continue to perform the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract until a Change Order incorporating the VEP has been executed, or until the Contractor has been given written acceptance or rejection by the Owner.
- 9.15.6 The executed Change Order shall incorporate the changes in the plans, specifications, or other requirements of the Contract which are necessary to permit the VEP, or such part of it which has been accepted, to be put into effect, and shall include any conditions upon which Owner's approval thereof is based. The executed Change Order shall extend or decrease the Contract Time if required by Owner.

- 9.15.7 The executed Change Order shall provide that the Contractor be paid 50% of the net savings amount as reflected by the difference between the cost of the revised work and the cost of the related construction required by the original contract computed at contract bid prices. The net savings will take into account the Contractor's cost of developing the VEP and implementing the change, and reducing this amount by Owner's cost for investigating and evaluating the VEP, including any ascertainable collateral costs to Owner. Such collateral costs may include increased costs for maintenance, operation, related work items, additional work items, or elements of related or additional work items.
- 9.15.8 The executed Change Order shall also provide for the adjustment of the Contract Amount. The Contract Amount shall be adjusted by subtracting Owner's share of the accrued net savings.
- 9.15.9 The amount specified to be paid to the Contractor in the executed Change Order shall constitute full compensation to the Contractor for the VEP and the performance of the work thereof pursuant to the said Change Order.

10. ARTICLE 10 - CONTRACT AMOUNT; COMPUTATION AND CHANGE:

10.1 CONTRACT AMOUNT:

10.1.1 The Contract Amount constitutes the total compensation (subject to authorized adjustments) payable to the Contractor for performing the Work. All duties, responsibilities and obligations assigned to or undertaken by the Contractor shall be at his expense without change in the Contract Amount. The Contract Amount may only be changed by a Change Order or Supplemental Agreement.

10.2 CLAIMS FOR CHANGE IN CONTRACT AMOUNT:

10.2.1 Any claim for an increase or decrease in the Contract Amount shall be submitted in accordance with the terms of Article 15, and shall not be allowed unless the notice requirements of this Contract have been met.

10.3 CHANGE ORDER PRICE DETERMINATION:

- 10.3.1 The value of any Work covered by a Change Order for an increase or decrease in the Contract Amount shall be determined in one of the following ways:
- 10.3.2 Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of paragraph 10.9).
- 10.3.3 By mutual acceptance of a lump sum price which includes overhead and profit.
- 10.3.4 When 10.3.1 and 10.3.2 are inapplicable, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in paragraphs 10.4 and 10.5) plus a contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in paragraph 10.6).

10.3.5 Before a Change Order is approved, the CONTRACTOR shall submit cost or pricing data in accordance with Articles 6.26 and 10.7 regarding the changed or extra Work. The CONTRACTOR shall certify that the data submitted is, to his best knowledge and belief, accurate, complete and current as of a mutually determined specified date and that such data will continue to be accurate and complete during the performance of the changed or extra Work.

10.4 LUMP SUM PRICE CHANGE METHOD

The CONTRACTOR shall prepare a lump sum proposal in the following format:

- 10.4.1 Direct Costs
 - a. Material (itemize)
 - 1. The cost to the CONTRACTOR for the Material directly required for the performance of the changed Work. Such cost of Material may include the cost of transportation. Only the applicable portion of a delivery charge will be allowed if the delivery is not specifically for the changed Work,
 - 2. Trade discounts offered by the supplier to the CONTRACTOR shall be credited to the OWNER. If the Material is obtained from a source owned wholly or in part by the CONTRACTOR, payment thereof will not exceed the current wholesale price for the material. The term "trade discount" includes the concept of cash discounting.
 - 3. The OWNER reserves the right to furnish such Material as it deems advisable and the CONTRACTOR shall have no Claims for cost or profit on Material furnished by the OWNER.
 - b. Labor (man-hours, rates by crafts)
 - 1. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages, and fringe benefits including social security contributions, unemployment, excise and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The costs for all supervision, including general superintendents and foremen, shall be included in the markups established by this Contract. The only exception to this shall be working foremen who perform manual labor. No labor charges will be accepted for engineering or proposal preparation. These costs shall be included in the markups established by this Contract.
 - 2. Reasonable indirect expenses and time related overhead subject to a time-impact analysis to determine the amount and reasonableness of the indirect expenses and time related overhead expenses.
 - c. Equipment (type, size, attachments, hours, rate)

- 1. The cost to the CONTRACTOR for the use of Equipment directly required in the performance of the changed Work. No mobilization or demobilization cost will be allowed for equipment already on Site.
- 2. For Equipment owned, furnished, or rented by the CONTRACTOR, costs allowed shall be the actual usage costs incurred as supported by the CONTRACTOR's published standard equipment rates or rental invoices. Rates charged shall not exceed the rates established by the Rental Rate Blue Book.
- 3. The amount to be paid to the CONTRACTOR for the use of Equipment as set forth above will constitute full compensation for the cost of fuel, power, oil, lubricants, supplies, small tools, small equipment, necessary attachments, repairs and maintenance of any kind, depreciation, storage, insurance, labor (except for equipment operators) and any and all costs incidental to the use of the Equipment.

d. Consultants

- Cost of outside consultants and professional personnel (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, and surveyors) employed for services necessary for the completion of the Work as may be required by the CONTRACTOR. The CONTRACTOR shall obtain the consent of the OWNER prior to engaging such outside consultants if the consultant's services are not specifically identified in the Contract Documents and qualifications are not previously provided therefore.
- e. Other direct costs as the parties may agree
- f. Direct costs shall not include:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of the CONTRACTOR's offsite officers, executives, principals of partnerships and sole proprietorships, general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, lawyers, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expeditors, timekeepers, clerks, superintendents and non-working foremen, and similar administrative personnel. These costs shall be considered administrative costs covered by the CONTRACTOR's Markup Fee.
 - 2. Expense of the CONTRACTOR's principal and branch offices other than that portion of the CONTRACTOR's office at the Site devoted to the Work.
 - 3. Any part of the CONTRACTOR's capital expenses. Interest on the CONTRACTOR's capital employed for the Work. Charges against the CONTRACTOR for delinquent payments.

- 4. Costs due to the negligence of the CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Negligence costs include correction of defective Work, disposal of material wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
- 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind.
- 6. Cost of supplies not incorporated into the Work.
- 7. Cost of warranty work.
- 10.4.2 Subcontract Costs
 - a. If required by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall obtain competitive quotes from Subcontractors or Suppliers and shall select and award subcontracts in accordance with the CONTRACTOR's subcontracting solicitation plan approved by the OWNER.
 - b. Direct Costs shall be as outlined in Article 10.4.1.
 - c. Subcontractors' (at any tier) markups for overhead and profit shall not exceed ten percent (10%) of the Direct Costs.
- 10.4.3 Overhead and Profit
 - a. The CONTRACTOR's Markup Fee for overhead and profit shall not exceed the amounts provided in Article 10.6.1.

10.5 COST OF THE WORK:

- 10.5.1 The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by the Contractor in the proper performance of the Work.
- 10.5.2 Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by the Owner, such costs shall be in amount no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall include only the following items and shall not include any of the costs itemized in paragraph 10.5:
 - 10.5.2.1 Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of the Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by the Owner and the Contractor.
 - 10.5.2.2 Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work.
 - 10.5.2.3 Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits which shall Include Social Security Contributions, Unemployment, Excise and Payroll Taxes, Workers' or Workmen's compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto.

- 10.5.2.4 Such employees shall include superintendents and foremen at the site.
- 10.5.2.5 The expenses of performing Work after regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday or Legal Holidays shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by the Owner.
- 10.5.2.6 Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to the Contractor unless the Owner deposits funds with the Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to the Owner. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and all returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to the Owner, and the Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 10.5.2.7 Payments made by the Contractor to subcontractors for Work performed by subcontractors. If required by the Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive quotes from subcontractors or suppliers acceptable to the Contractor and shall deliver such quotes to the Owner who will then determine which quotes will be accepted. If a subcontract provides that the subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the subcontractor's Cost of the Work shall be determined in the same manner as the Contractor's Cost of Work. All subcontracts shall be subject to the other provisions of the Contract Documents insofar as applicable.
- 10.5.2.8 Costs of special Consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, and surveyors) employed for services necessary for the completion of the Work.
- 10.5.2.9 Supplemental costs including the following:
 - 10.5.2.9.1 The proportion of necessary transportation, travel and subsistence expenses of the Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - 10.5.2.9.2 Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office and temporary facilities at the site and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost less market value of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of the Contractor.
 - 10.5.2.9.3 Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery and the parts thereof whether rented from the Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by the Owner and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, Installation, dismantling and removal thereof all in accordance with terms of said rental agreements. The rental

of any such equipment, machinery or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.

- 10.5.2.9.4 Sales, consumer, use or similar taxes related to the Work, and for which the Contractor is liable, imposed by Regulatory Requirements.
- 10.5.2.9.5 Fees for permits and licenses.
- 10.5.2.9.6 Losses and damages (and related expenses). not compensated by insurance or otherwise, to the Work or otherwise sustained by the Contractor in connection with the performance and furnishing of the Work provided they have resulted from causes other than the negligence of the Contractor, any subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and Approval of the Owner. No such losses, damages and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining the Contractor's Fee. If, however, any such loss or damage requires reconstruction and the Contractor is placed in charge thereof, the Contractor shall be paid for services a fee in accordance with paragraph 10.6.
- 10.5.2.9.7 The cost of utilities, fuel and sanitary facilities at the site.
- 10.5.2.9.8 Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the site, expressage and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- 10.5.2.9.9 Cost of premiums for additional bonds and insurance required because of changes in the Work and premiums for property insurance coverage within the limits of the deductible amounts established by the Owner in accordance with Article 5.

10.6 EXCLUDED COSTS:

- 10.6.1 The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following:
 - Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, 10.6.1.1 executives, principles (of partnership and sole proprietorships), general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, contracting accountants. purchasing and agency, expediters. timekeepers, clerks and other personnel employed by Contractor whether at the site or in Contractor's principal or a branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in paragraph 10.5.2.1 - all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's Fee.

- 10.6.1.2 Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the site.
- 10.6.1.3 Any part of Contractor's capital expenses including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
- 10.6.1.4 Cost of premiums for all bonds and for all insurance whether or not Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain the same (except for the cost of premiums covered by subparagraph 10.4.2.9.9 above).
- 10.6.1.5 Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of Defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied and making good any damage to property.
- 10.6.1.6 Costs for the use of small tools having a value of five hundred dollars (\$500) or less.
- 10.6.1.7 Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in paragraph 10.5.

10.7 CONTRACTOR'S FEE:

- 10.7.1 The Contractor's Fee allowed to Contractor for overhead and profit shall be a mutually agreed upon fixed fee, or if none can be agreed upon, a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - 10.7.1.1 For costs incurred under subparagraphs 10.4.2.1 through 10.4.2.6, the Contractor's Fee shall be 15%;
 - 10.7.1.2 For costs incurred under subparagraphs 10.5.2.7, 10.5.2.8 and 10.5.2.9, the Contractor's Fee shall be 10%; and if a subcontract is on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the maximum allowable to the Contractor on account of overhead and profit of all subcontractors shall be 10%;
- 10.7.2 No fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under paragraph 10.5;
- 10.6.3 The amount of credit to be allowed by the Contractor to the Owner for any such change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease plus a deduction in Contractor's Fee by a mutually agreed upon amount or if none can be agreed upon, then an amount equal to 5% of the net decrease; and
- 10.7.4 When both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor's Fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with subparagraphs 10.6.1.1. and 10.6.1.2.

10.8 COST BREAKDOWN:

10.8.1 Whenever the cost of any Work is to be determined pursuant to paragraphs 10.4 and 10.5, the Contractor will submit in a form acceptable to the Owner an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

10.9 CASH ALLOWANCES:

- 10.9.1 It is understood the Contractor has included in the Contract Amount all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be done by such subcontractors or suppliers and for such sums within the limit of the allowances as may be acceptable to the Owner. Contractor agrees that:
 - 10.9.1.1 The allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the site, and all applicable taxes; and
 - 10.9.1.2 Contractor's cost for unloading and handling on the site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit and other expenses contemplated for the allowances have been included in the Contract Amount and not in the allowances. No demand for additional payment on account of any thereof will be valid. Prior to Final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued to reflect actual amounts due the Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Amount shall be correspondingly adjusted.

10.10 UNIT PRICE WORK:

- 10.10.1 Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Amount will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the established unit prices for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Contract.
- 10.10.2 The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Amount.
- 10.10.3 Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by the Contractor will be made by the Owner in accordance with paragraph 10.10.
- 10.10.4 Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by the Contractor to be adequate to cover the Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- 10.10.5 If the "Basis of Payment" clause in the Contract Documents relating to any unit price in the bid schedule requires that the said unit price cover and be considered

compensation for certain Work or material essential to the item, this same Work or material will not also be measured or paid for under any other pay item which may appear elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

- 10.10.6 Payment to the Contractor shall be made only for the actual quantities of Work performed and accepted or materials furnished, in conformance with the Contract Documents.
- 10.10.7 When the accepted quantities of Work or materials vary from the quantities stated in the bid schedule, or change documents, the Contractor shall accept as payment in full, payment at the stated unit prices for the accepted quantities or Work and materials furnished, completed and accepted, except as provided below:
 - 10.10.7.1 When the quantity of Work to be done or material to be furnished under any item, for which the total cost of the item exceeds 10% of the Original Contract Amount not to include Change Order costs, is increased by more the 25% of the quantity stated in the bid schedule, or change documents, either party to the Contract, upon demand, shall be entitled to an equitable unit price adjustment on the portion of the Work above 125% of the quantity stated in the bid schedule.
 - 10.10.7.2 When the quantity of Work to be done or material to be furnished under any major item, for which the total cost of the item exceeds 10% of the Original Contract Amount not to include Change Order costs, is decreased by more than 25% of the quantity stated in the bid schedule, or change documents, either party to the Contract, upon demand, shall be entitled to an equitable price adjustment for the quantity of Work performed or material furnished, limited to a total payment of not more than 75% of the amount originally bid for the item.
 - 10.10.7.3 The Contractor will be required to provide detailed and accurate records showing that an equitable price adjustment is warranted.

10.11 DETERMINATIONS FOR UNIT PRICES:

- 10.11.1 The Owner will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by the Contractor.
- 10.11.2 The Owner will review with the Contractor preliminary determinations on such matters before certifying the prices on the Bid Schedule.
- 10.11.3 The Owner's certification thereon will be final and binding on the Contractor, unless, within ten days after the date of any such decision, the Contractor delivers to the Owner written notice of intention to appeal from such a decision.

11. ARTICLE 11 - CONTRACT TIME; COMPUTATION & CHANGE:

11.1 COMMENCEMENT OF CONTRACT TIME; NOTICE TO PROCEED:

11.1.1 The Contract Time will commence to run on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed.

11.2 STARTING THE WORK:

11.2.1 No Work on Contract items shall be performed before the effective date of the Notice to Proceed. The Contractor shall notify the Owner at least 72 hours in advance of the time actual construction operations will begin. The Contractor may request a limited Notice to Proceed after Award has been made, to permit him to order long lead materials which could cause delays in Project completion. However, granting is within the sole discretion of the Owner, and refusal or failure to grant a limited Notice to Proceed shall not be a basis for claiming for delay, extension of time, or alteration of price.

11.3 COMPUTATION OF CONTRACT TIME:

- 11.3.1 When the Contract Time is specified on a Calendar Days basis, all Work under the Contract shall be completed within the number of Calendar Days specified.
- 11.3.2 The count of Contract Time begins on the day following receipt of the Notice to Proceed by the Contractor, if no starting day is stipulated therein.
- 11.3.3 Calendar Days shall continue to be counted against Contract Time until and including the date of Final Completion of the Work.
- 11.3.4 When the Contract completion time is specified as a fixed calendar date, it shall be the date of Final Completion.

11.4 TIME CHANGE:

11.4.1 The Contract Time may only be changed by a Change Order or Supplemental Agreement.

11.5 EXTENSION DUE TO DELAYS:

- 11.5.1 The right of the Contractor to proceed shall not be terminated nor the Contractor charged with liquidated or actual damages because of any delays to the completion of the Work due to unforeseeable causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor, including, but not restricted to the following: acts of God or of the public enemy, acts of the Owner in contractual capacity, acts of another contractor in the performance of a contract with the Owner, floods, fires, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, unusually severe weather and delays of subcontractors or suppliers due to such causes.
- 11.5.2 Any delay in receipt of materials on the site, caused by other than one of the specifically mentioned occurrences above, does not of itself justify a time extension.

11.5.3 The Owner shall ascertain the facts and the extent of the delay and extend the time for completing the Work when the findings of fact justify such an extension.

11.6 ESSENCE OF CONTRACT:

11.6.1 All time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.

11.7 REASONABLE COMPLETION TIME:

11.7.1 It is expressly understood and agreed by and between the Contractor and the Owner that the date of beginning and the time for Final Completion of the Work described herein are reasonable times for the completion of the Work.

11.8 DELAY DAMAGES:

- 11.8.1 Whether or not the Contractor's right to proceed with the Work is terminated, he and his sureties shall be liable for damages resulting from his refusal or failure to complete the Work within the specified time. Liquidated damages for delay shall be paid by the Contractor or his Surety to the Owner in the amount as specified in the Supplementary Conditions for each Calendar Day the completion of the Work or any part thereof is delayed beyond the Contract Time required by the Contract, or any extension thereof. If such amount of liquidated damages is not established by the Contract Documents, then the Contractor and his Surety shall be liable to the Owner for any actual damages occasioned by such delay.
- 11.8.2 The Contractor acknowledges that the liquidated damages established herein are not a penalty but rather constitute an estimate of damages that the Owner will sustain by reason of delayed completion. These liquidated damages are intended as compensation for losses difficult to estimate, and include those items enumerated in the Supplementary Conditions.
- 11.8.3 These damages will continue to run both before and after termination in the event of default termination. These liquidated damages do not cover excess costs of completion or the Owner's costs, fees, and charges related to re-procurement.
- 11.8.4 If a default termination occurs, the Contractor or his Surety shall pay in addition to these damages, all excess costs and expenses related to completion as provided by Article 14.2.9. Permitting the CONTRACTOR to continue and finish the Work or any part of it after the time fixed for its completion, or after the date to which the time for completion may have been extended, will in no way operate as a waiver on the part of the OWNER of any of its rights under the Contract.

12. ARTICLE 12 - QUALITY ASSURANCE:

12.1 WARRANTY AND GUARANTY:

12.1.1 The Contractor warrants and guarantees to the Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be Defective.

12.1.2 Notice of all defects shall be given to the Contractor. All Defective Work, whether or not in place, may be rejected, corrected or accepted as provided for in this Article.

12.2 ACCESS TO WORK:

12.2.1 The Owner and the Owner's representatives, testing agencies and governmental agencies with jurisdiction interests will have access to the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting and testing. The Contractor shall provide proper and safe conditions for such access.

12.3 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS:

- 12.3.1 The Contractor shall give the Owner 24 hours' notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests or Approvals.
- 12.3.2 If Regulatory Requirements of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) to specifically be inspected, tested or approved, the Contractor shall assume full responsibility therefor, pay all costs in connection therewith and furnish the Owner the required certificates of inspection, testing or Approval.
- 12.3.3 The Contractor shall also be responsible for and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspection or testing required in connection with Owner's acceptance of a supplier of materials or equipment proposed to be incorporated in the Work, or of materials or equipment submitted for Approval prior to the Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.
- 12.3.4 The cost of all inspections, tests and Approvals in addition to the above which are required by the Contract Documents shall be paid by the Contractor.
- 12.3.5 The Owner may perform additional tests and inspections which it deems necessary to insure quality control. All such failed tests or inspections shall be at the Contractor's expense.
- 12.3.6 If any Work (including the Work of others) that is to be inspected, tested or approved is covered without written concurrence or sufficient notice to the Owner, it must, if requested by the Owner, be uncovered for observation.
- 12.3.7 Such uncovering shall be at the Contractor's expense unless the Contractor has given the Owner timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and the Owner has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.
- 12.3.8 Neither observations nor inspections, test or Approvals by the Owner or others shall relieve the Contractor from the Contractor's obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

12.4 UNCOVERING WORK:

- 12.4.1 If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of the Owner, it must, if requested by the Owner, be uncovered for the Owner's observation and replaced at the Contractor's expense.
- 12.4.2 If the Owner considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed, inspected or tested, the Contractor, at the Owner's request, shall uncover, expose or otherwise make available for observation, inspection or testing as the Owner may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material and equipment.
- 12.4.3 If it is found that such Work is Defective, the Contractor shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection and testing and of satisfactory reconstruction, (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professional) and the Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Amount.
- 12.4.4 If, however, such Work is not found to be Defective, the Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing and reconstruction. The Contractor will only be allowed to recover 50 percent of his actual costs.

12.5 OWNER MAY STOP THE WORK:

12.5.1 If the Work is Defective, or the Contractor fails to supply suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, the Owner may order the Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of the Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of the Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any other party.

12.6 CORRECTION OR REMOVAL OF DEFECTIVE WORK:

- 12.6.1 If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall promptly, as directed, either correct all Defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by the Owner, remove it from the site and replace it with Work which conforms to the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such correction removal (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals) made necessary thereby.
- 12.6.2 If the Work overseen by the Contractor's supervisory personnel repeatedly doesn't meet the requirements of the Contract Documents then at the request of the Owner the Contractor shall be required to remove from the project and replace the supervisory personnel.

12.7 ONE YEAR CORRECTION PERIOD:

- 12.7.1 If within one year after the date of Final Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Regulatory Requirements or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be Defective, the Contractor shall promptly, without cost to the Owner and in accordance with the Owner's written instructions, either correct such Defective Work, or, if it has been rejected by the Owner, remove it from the site and replace it with conforming Work.
- 12.7.2 If the Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, the Owner may have the Defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such removal and replacement (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals) will be paid by the Contractor.
- 12.7.3 In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service for the benefit of the Owner before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for the item may begin on an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications or by Change Order.
- 12.7.4 Provisions of this paragraph are not intended to shorten the Statute of Limitations for bringing an action.

12.8 ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK:

- 12.8.1 Instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of Defective Work, the Owner may accept Defective Work, and in this event, the Contractor shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs attributable to the Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such Defective Work (costs to include but not be limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals).
- 12.8.2 If any such acceptance occurs prior to Final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work and the Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Amount.
- 12.8.3 If the Owner has already made Final payment to the Contractor, an appropriate amount shall be paid by the Contractor or his Surety to the Owner.

12.9 OWNER MAY CORRECT DEFECTIVE WORK:

12.9.1 If the Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from the Owner to proceed to correct Defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by the Owner in accordance with paragraph 12.6, or if the Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, the Owner may, after seven days' written notice to the Contractor, correct and remedy any such deficiency. In exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph the Owner shall proceed expeditiously.

- 12.9.2 To the extent necessary to complete corrective and remedial action, the Owner may exclude the Contractor from all or part of the site, take possession of all or part of the Work, and suspend the Contractor's services related thereto, take possession of the Contractor's tool, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or approved remote storage sites or for which the Owner has paid the Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, the Contractor shall allow the Owner and his authorized representatives such access to the site as may be necessary to enable the Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- 12.9.3 All direct, indirect and consequential costs of the Owner or its agents in exercising such rights and remedies will be charged against the Contractor, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work and the Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Amount.
- 12.9.4 Such direct, indirect and consequential costs will include but not be limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, all court and arbitration costs and all cost of repair and replacement of Work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of the Contractor's Defective Work.
- 12.9.5 The Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Time because of any delay in performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by the Owner of the Owner's rights and remedies hereunder.

13. ARTICLE 13 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION:

13.1 SCHEDULE OF VALUES:

13.1.1 The Schedule of Values established as provided in paragraph 6.6 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to the Owner. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

13.2 PRELIMINARY PAYMENTS:

13.2.1 Upon Approval of the Schedule of Values the Contractor may be paid for direct costs substantiated by paid invoices and other prerequisite documents required by the Contract Documents. Direct costs shall include the cost of Bonds, insurance, approved materials stored on the site or at approved remote storage sites, deposits required by a supplier prior to fabricating materials, and other approved direct mobilization costs substantiated as indicated above. These payments shall be included as a part of the total Contract Amount as stated in the Contract.

13.3 APPLICATION FOR PROGRESS PAYMENT:

- 13.3.1 The Contractor shall submit to the Owner for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by the Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application for Payment and accompanied by such supporting documentation as required by the Contract Documents.
- 13.3.2 Progress payments will be made as the Work progresses on a monthly basis.
- 13.3.3 The Owner will not be obligated to pay the Contractor for any overruns if;
 - 13.3.3.1 The Contractor fails to notify the Owner of an overrun prior to placement.
 - 13.3.3.2 The Contractor doesn't have written authorization from the Owner to exceed the quantity stated in the Bid Schedule or Change Document.
 - 13.3.3.3 The Contractor records submitted for payment are in error, to include any supporting documentation submitted.

13.4 REVIEW OF APPLICATION FOR PROGRESS PAYMENT:

- 13.4.1 Owner will, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment, or return the Application for Payment to the Contractor indicating in writing the Owner's reasons for refusing to recommend payment.
- 13.4.2 If the latter case, the Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- 13.4.3 The Owner has up to 45 days to pay the Progress Payment from the date that Owner accepts the submitted Application for Payment.

13.5 STORED MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT:

- 13.5.1 If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice or other documentation warranting that the Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all charges, security interests and encumbrances and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance and other arrangements to protect the Owner's interest therein, all of which will be satisfactory to the Owner.
- 13.5.2 No payment will be made for perishable materials that could be rendered useless because of long storage periods.
- 13.5.3 The Owner shall have no responsibility to in the Contractors failure to properly store the materials or for the length of time the material is stored.

- 13.5.4 The Contractor shall replace any materials damaged during storage, by damage due to prolonged exposure and/or improper storage.
- 13.5.5 No progress payment will be made for living plant materials until planted.
- 13.5.6The payment may be reduced by an amount equal to transportation and handling cost if the materials are stored offsite, in a remote location, or will require special handling.
 12.5.7 Dependent for Materials Otered will not be more than 200/ of the imprised

13.5.7 Payment for Materials Stored will not be more than 80% of the invoiced amount paid by the Contractor.

13.6 CONTRACTOR'S WARRANTY OF TITLE:

13.6.1 The Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to the Owner no later than the time of payment free and clear of any claims, liens, security interests and further obligations.

13.7 WITHHOLDING OF PAYMENTS:

- 13.7.1 The Owner may withhold or refuse payment for any of the reasons listed below provided it gives written notice of its intent to withhold and of the basis for withholding:
- 13.7.2 The Work is Defective, or completed Work has been damaged requiring correction or replacement, or has been installed without Approval of Shop Drawings, or by an unapproved subcontractor.
- 13.7.3 The Contract Amount has been reduced by Change Order.
- 13.7.4 The Owner has been required to correct Defective Work or complete Work in accordance with paragraph 12.9.
- 13.7.5 The Owner's actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in subparagraphs 14.2.1.1 through 14.2.1.11 inclusive.
- 13.7.6 Claims have been made against the Owner or against the funds held by the Owner on account of the Contractor's actions or inactions in performing this Contract, or there are other items entitling the Owner to a set off.
- 13.7.7 Subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, nullify any previous payments for reasons stated in subparagraphs 13.7.1 through 13.7.5.
- 13.7.8 The Contractor has failed to fulfill or is in violation of any of his obligations under any provision of this Contract.

13.8 RETAINAGE:

- 13.8.1 At any time the Owner finds that satisfactory progress is not being made it may in addition to the amounts withheld under 13.7 retain a maximum amount equal to 10% of the total amount earned on all subsequent progress payments.
- 13.8.2 This retainage may be released at such time as the Owner finds that satisfactory progress is being made.

13.9 REQUEST FOR RELEASE OF FUNDS:

- 13.9.1 If the Contractor believes the basis for withholding is invalid or no longer exists, immediate written notice of the facts and Contract provisions on which the Contractor relies, shall be given to the Owner, together with a request for release of funds and adequate documentary evidence proving that the problem has been cured.
- 13.9.2 In the case of withholding which has occurred at the request of the Department of Labor, the Contractor shall provide a letter from the Department of Labor stating that withholding is no longer requested.
- 13.9.3 Following such a submittal by the Contractor, the Owner shall have a reasonable time to investigate and verify the facts and seek additional assurances before determining whether release of withheld payments is justified.

13.10 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION:

- 13.10.1 When the Contractor considers the Work ready for its intended use the Contractor shall notify the Owner in writing that the Work of a designated portion thereof is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by the Contractor as incomplete) and request that the Owner issue a certificate of Substantial Completion.
- 13.10.2 Within a reasonable time thereafter, the Owner, the Contractor and appropriate Consultant(s) shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion.
- 13.10.3 If the Owner does not consider the Work substantially complete, the Owner will notify the Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefore. If the Owner considers the Work substantially complete, the Owner will within fourteen days execute and deliver to the Contractor a certificate of Substantial Completion with a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected.
- 13.10.4 At the time of delivery of the certificate of Substantial Completion the Owner will deliver to the Contractor a written division of responsibilities pending Final Completion with respect to security, operation, safety, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance and warranties which shall be consistent with the terms of the Contract Documents.

13.10.5 The Owner shall be responsible for all Owner costs resulting from the initial inspection and the first re-inspection, and the Contractor shall pay all costs incurred by the Owner resulting from re-inspections, thereafter.

13.11 ACCESS FOLLOWING SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION:

13.11.1 The Owner shall have the right to exclude the Contractor from the Work after the date of Substantial Completion, but the Owner shall allow Contractor reasonable access to complete or correct items on the tentative list.

3.12 FINAL INSPECTION:

- 13.12.1 Upon written notice from the Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, the Owner will make a Final inspection with the Contractor and appropriate Consultants and will notify the Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or Defective.
- 13.12.2 The Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to remedy such deficiencies.
- 13.12.3 The Contractor shall pay for all costs incurred by the Owner resulting from reinspections.

13.13 FINAL APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT:

- 13.13.1 After the Contractor has completed all such corrections to the satisfaction of the Owner and delivered all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of payment to all laborers, subcontractors and Suppliers, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents and other documents all as required by the Contract Documents, and after the Owner has indicated that the Work is acceptable (subject to the provisions of paragraph 13.16), the Contractor may make application for Final payment following the procedure for progress payments.
- 13.13.2 The Application for Final Payment shall be accompanied by all certificates, warranties, guaranties, releases, affidavits, and other documentation required by the Contract Documents.

13.14 FINAL PAYMENT AND FINAL COMPLETION:

- 13.14.1 If on the basis of the Owner's observation of the Work during construction and Final inspection, and the Owner's review of the Application for Final Payment and accompanying documentation all as required by the Contract Documents, the Owner is satisfied that the Work has been completed and the Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, the Owner will process Application for Final Payment.
- 13.14.2 Otherwise, the Owner will return the Application for Final Payment to the Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to process Final

payment, in which case the Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Final Payment.

- 13.14.3 If, through no fault of the Contractor, Final Completion of the Work is significantly delayed, the Owner shall, upon receipt of the Contractor's Final Application for Payment, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by the Owner for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage provided for in paragraph 13.8, and if Bonds have been furnished as required in paragraph 5.1, the written consent of the Surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by the Contractor to the Owner with the application for such payment.
- 13.14.4 Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing Final Payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of claims.

13.15 FINAL ACCEPTANCE:

13.15.1 Following receipt of the Contractor's Release with no exceptions, and certification that laborers, subcontractors and material men have been paid, certification of payment of payroll and revenue taxes, and Final payment to the Contractor, the Owner will issue a letter of Final Acceptance, releasing the Contractor from further obligations under the Contract, except as provided in paragraph 13.16.

13.16 CONTRACTOR'S CONTINUING OBLIGATION:

- 13.16.1 The Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work and pay all laborers, subcontractors, and material men in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute.
- 13.16.2 Neither any progress or Final payment by the Owner, nor the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion, nor any use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by the Owner, nor any act of acceptance by the Owner nor any failure to do so, nor any review and Approval of a Shop Drawing or sample submission, nor any correction of Defective Work by the Owner will constitute an acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of the Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

13.17 WAIVER OF CLAIMS BY CONTRACTOR:

13.17.1 The making and acceptance of Final payment will constitute a waiver of all claims by the Contractor against the Owner other than those previously made in writing and still unsettled.

13.18 NO WAIVER OF LEGAL RIGHTS:

- 13.18.1 The Owner shall not be precluded or be stopped by any payment, measurement, estimate, or certificate made either before or after the completion and acceptance of the Work and payment therefor, from showing the true amount and character of the Work performed and materials furnished by the Contractor, nor from showing that any payment, measurement, estimate or certificate is untrue or is incorrectly made, or that the Work or materials are Defective.
- 13.18.2 The Owner shall not be precluded or estopped, notwithstanding any such measurement, estimate, or certificate and payment in accordance therewith, from recovering from the Contractor or his Sureties, or both, such damages as it may sustain by reason of Contractor's failure to comply with requirements of the Contract Documents.
- 13.18.3 Neither the acceptance by the Owner, or any representative of the Owner, nor any payment for or acceptance of the whole or any part of the Work, nor any extension of the Contract Time, nor any possession taken by the Owner, shall operate as a waiver of any portion of the Contract or of the power herein reserved, or of any right to damages.
- 13.18.4 A waiver by the Owner of any breach of the Contract shall not be held to be a waiver of any other subsequent breach.

13.19 DEDUCTIONS:

- 13.19.1 The Owner may deduct from the amount of any payment made to the Contractor any sums owed to the Owner by the Contractor including but not limited to:
 - 13.19.1.1 Past due sales tax,
 - 13.19.1.2 Port and harbor fees,
 - 13.19.1.3 Property tax or rent.
- 13.19.2 Before making any such deductions, the Owner shall have provided Contractor written notice of the amount claimed by the Owner to be due and owing from the Contractor.

14. ARTICLE 14 - SUSPENSION OF WORK, DEFAULT AND TERMINATION:

14.1 OWNER MAY SUSPEND WORK:

14.1.1 The Owner may, at any time suspend the Work or any portion thereof by notice in writing to the Contractor. If the Work is suspended without cause the Contractor shall be allowed to re-coup his direct costs or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to any suspension if the Contractor makes an approved claim therefore as provided in Article 15.

- 14.1.2 However, no adjustment shall be made under this clause for any suspension, delay, or interruption to the extent that suspension is due to the fault or negligence of the Contractor, or that suspension is necessary for Contract compliance, or that performance would have been so suspended, delayed, or interrupted by any other cause, including the fault or negligence of the Contractor.
- 14.1.3 In case of suspension of Work, the Contractor shall be responsible for preventing damage to or loss of any of the Work already performed and of all materials whether stored on or off the site or approved remote storage sites.

14.2 DEFAULT OF CONTRACTOR:

- 14.2.1 If the Contractor:
 - 14.2.1.1 Fails to begin the Work under the Contract within the time specified in the Contract Documents, or
 - 14.2.1.2 Fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workmen or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the progress schedule established under paragraph 6.6 as revised from time to time), or
 - 14.2.1.3 Performs the Work unsuitably or neglects or refuses to remove materials or to correct Defective Work.
 - 14.2.1.4 Discontinues the prosecution of the Work, or
 - 14.2.1.5 Fails to resume Work which has been discontinued within a reasonable time after notice to do so, or
 - 14.2.1.6 Becomes insolvent or is declared bankrupt, or commits any act of bankruptcy or insolvency except as prohibited by 11 U.S.C. 363, or
 - 14.2.1.7 Allows any final judgment to stand against him unsatisfied for period of 60 days, or
 - 14.2.1.8 Makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors without the consent of the Owner, or
 - 14.2.1.9 Disregards Regulatory Requirements of any public body having jurisdiction, or
 - 14.2.1.10 Otherwise violates in any substantial way any provisions of the Contract Documents, or
 - 14.2.1.11 For any cause whatsoever, fails to carry on the Work in an acceptable manner, the Owner may give notice in writing to the Contractor and his Surety of such delay, neglect, or default.

- 14.2.2 If the Contractor or Surety, within the time specified in the above Notice of Default, shall not proceed in accordance therewith, then the Owner may, upon written notification to the Contractor or Surety of the fact of such delay, neglect or default and the Contractor's failure to comply with such notice, have full power and authority without violating the Contract, to take the prosecution of the Work out of the hands of the Contractor.
- 14.2.3 The Owner may terminate the services of the Contractor, exclude the Contractor from the site and take possession of the Work and of all the Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and use the same to the full extent they could be used by the Contractor (without liability to the Contractor for trespass or conversion), incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or for which the Owner has paid the Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as the Owner may deem expedient.
- 14.2.4 The Owner may enter into an agreement for the completion of said Contract according to the terms and provisions thereof, or use such other methods that in the opinion of the Owner are required for the completion of said Contract in an acceptable manner.
- 14.2.5 The Owner may, by written notice to the Contractor and his Surety or his representative, transfer the employment of the Work from the Contractor to the Surety, or if the Contractor abandons the Work undertaken under the Contract, the Owner may, at his option with written notice to the Surety and without any written notice to the Contractor, transfer the employment for said Work directly to the Surety.
- 14.2.6 The Surety shall submit its plan for completion of the Work, including any contracts or agreements with third parties for such completion, to the Owner for Approval prior to beginning completion of the Work. Approval of such Contracts shall be in accordance with all applicable requirements and procedures for Approval of subcontracts as stated in the Contract Documents.
- 14.2.7 Upon receipt of the notice terminating the services of the Contractor, the Surety shall enter upon the premises and take possession of all materials, tools, and appliances thereon for the purpose of completing the Work included under the Contract and employ by contract or otherwise any person or persons to finish the Work and provide the materials therefore, without termination of the continuing full force and effect of this Contract.
- 14.2.8 In case of such transfer of employment to the Surety, the Surety shall be paid in its own name on estimates covering Work subsequently performed under the terms of the Contract and according to the terms thereof without any right of the Contractor to make any claim for the same or any part thereof.
- 14.2.9 If the Contract is terminated for default, the Contractor and the Surety shall be jointly and severally liable for damages for delay as provided by paragraph 11.8, and for the excess cost of completion, and all costs and expenses incurred by the Owner in completing the Work or arranging for completion of the Work, including but not limited to costs of assessing the Work to be done, costs

associated with advertising, soliciting or negotiating for bids or proposals for completion, and other procurement costs.

- 14.2.10 Following termination the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further balance of the amount to be paid under the Contract until the Work is fully finished and accepted, at which time if the unpaid balance exceeds the amount due the Owner and any amounts due to persons for whose benefit the Owner has withheld funds, such excess shall be paid by the Owner to the Contractor.
- 14.2.11 If the damages, costs, and expenses due the Owner exceed the unpaid balance, the Contractor and his Surety shall pay the difference.
- 14.2.12 If, after notice of termination of the Contractor's right to proceed under the provisions of this clause, it is determined for any reason that the Contractor was not in default under the provisions of this clause, or that the delay was excusable under the provisions of this clause, or that termination was wrongful, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be determined in accordance with the clause providing for convenience termination.

14.3 **RIGHTS OR REMEDIES**:

- 14.3.1 Where the Contractor's services have been so terminated by the Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of the Owner against the Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue.
- 14.3.2 Any retention or payment of moneys due the Contractor by the Owner will not release the Contractor from liability.

14.4 CONVENIENCE TERMINATION:

- 14.4.1 The performance of the Work may be terminated by the Owner in accordance with this section in whole or in part, whenever, for any reason the Owner shall determine that such termination is in the best interest of the Owner.
- 14.4.2 Any such termination shall be effected by delivery to the Contractor of a Notice of Termination, specifying termination is for the convenience of the Owner the extent to which performance of Work is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
- 14.4.3 Immediately upon receipt of a Notice of Termination and except as otherwise directed by the Owner the Contractor shall:
 - 14.4.3.1 Stop Work on the date and to the extent specified in the Notice of Termination;
 - 14.4.3.2 Place no further orders or subcontracts for materials, services, or facilities except as may be necessary for completion of such portion of the Work as is not terminated;
 - 14.4.3.3 Terminate all orders and subcontracts to the extent that they relate to the performance of Work terminated by the Notice of Termination;

- 14.4.3.4 With the written Approval of the Owner, to the extent he may require, settle all outstanding liabilities and all claims arising out of such termination of orders and subcontracts, the cost of which would be reimbursable, in whole, or in part, in accordance with the provisions of the Contract;
- 14.4.3.5 Submit to the Owner a list, certified as to quantity and quality, of any or all items of termination inventory exclusive of items the disposition of which had been directed or authorized by the Owner;
- 14.4.3.6 Transfer to the Owner the completed or partially completed record Drawings, Shop Drawings, information, and other property which, if the Contract had been completed, would be required to be furnished to the Owner;
- 14.4.3.7 Take such action as may be necessary, or as the Owner may direct, for the protection and preservation of the property related to the Contract which is in the possession of the Contractor and in which the Owner has or may acquire any interest.
- 14.4.4 The Contractor shall proceed immediately with the performance of the above obligations.
- 14.4.5 When the Owner orders termination of the Work effective on a certain date, all Work in place as of that date will be paid for in accordance with the Basis of Payment clause of the Contract.
- 14.4.6 Materials required for completion and on hand but not incorporated in the Work will be paid for at cost plus 15% with materials becoming the property of the Owner or the Contractor may retain title to the materials and be paid an agreed upon lump sum.
- 14.4.7 Materials on order shall be canceled, and the Owner shall pay reasonable factory cancellation charges with the option of taking delivery of the materials in lieu of payment of cancellation charges.
- 14.4.8 The Contractor shall be paid 10% of the cost, freight not included, of materials canceled, and direct expenses only for Contractor chartered freight transport which cannot be canceled without charges, to the extent that the Contractor can establish them.
- 14.4.9 The extra costs due to cancellation of Bonds and insurance and that part of job start-up and phase-out costs not amortized by the amount of Work accomplished shall be paid by the Owner.
- 14.4.10 Charges for loss of profit, loss of potential work or consequential damages shall not be recoverable except as provided above.
- 14.4.11 The termination claim shall be submitted promptly, but in no event later than 90 days from the effective date of termination, unless one or more extensions in

writing are granted by the Owner upon request of the Contractor made in writing within the 90 day period.

- 14.4.12 Upon failure of the Contractor to submit his termination claim within the time allowed, the Owner may determine, on the basis of information available to him, the amount, if any, due to the Contractor by reason of the termination and shall thereupon pay to the Contractor so determined.
- 14.4.13 The Contractor and the Owner may agree upon whole or any part of the amount or amounts to be paid to the Contractor by reason of the total or partial termination of the Work pursuant to paragraph 14.4.
- 14.4.14 The Contract shall be amended accordingly, and the Contractor shall be paid the agreed amount. In the event of the failure of the Contractor and the Owner to agree in whole or in part, as provided heretofore, as to the amounts with respect to costs to be paid to the Contractor in connection with the termination of the Work the Owner shall determine, on the basis of information available to him, the amount, if any, due to the Contractor by reason of the termination and shall pay to the Contractor the amount determined as follows:
 - 14.4.14.1 All costs and expenses reimbursable in accordance with the Contract not previously paid to the Contractor for the performance of the Work prior to the effective date of the Notice of Termination;
 - 14.4.14.2 So far as not included above, the cost of settling and paying claims arising out of the termination of the Work under subcontracts or orders which are properly chargeable to the terminated portions of the Contract;
 - 14.4.14.3 The reasonable costs of settlement with respect to the terminated portion of the Contract heretofore, to the extent that these costs have not been covered under the payment provisions of the Contract.
- 14.4.15 The Contractor shall have the right of appeal under the Owner's claim procedures, as defined in Article 15, for any determination made by the Owner, except if the Contractor has failed to submit his claim within the time provided and has failed to request an extension of such time, Contractor shall have no such right of appeal. In arriving at the amount due the Contractor under this section, there shall be deducted:

14.4.15.1 All previous payments made to the Contractor for the performance of Work under the Contract prior to termination;

14.4.15.2 Any claim for which the Owner may have against the Contractor;

14.4.15.3 The agreed price for, or the proceeds of sale of, any materials, supplies, or other things acquired by the Contractor or sold pursuant to the provisions of this section and not otherwise recovered by or credited to the Owner; and,

14.4.15.4 All progress payments made to the Contractor under the provisions of this section.

- 14.4.16 Where the Work has been terminated by the Owner said termination shall not affect or terminate any of the rights of the Owner against the Contractor or his Surety then existing or which may thereafter accrue because of a default.
- 14.4.17 Any retention or payment of monies by the Owner due to the Contractor under the terms of the Contract shall not release the Contractor or his Surety from liability.
- 14.4.18 Unless otherwise provided for in the Contract Documents, or by applicable statute, the Contractor, from the effective date of termination and for a period of three years after final settlement under this Contract, shall preserve and make available to the Owner at all reasonable times at the office of the Contractor, all its books, records, documents, and other evidence bearing on the cost and expenses of the Contractor under this Contract and relating to the Work terminated hereunder.

15. ARTICLE 15 - CLAIMS AND DISPUTES:

15.1 NOTIFICATION:

- 15.1.1 In addition to the notice requirements set out elsewhere in this Contract, if the Contractor becomes aware of any act or occurrence which may form the basis of a claim by the Contractor for additional compensation or an extension of time for performance, or if any dispute arises regarding a question of fact or interpretation of the Contract, the Contractor shall immediately inform the Project Manager that day but no later than by noon the preceding day.
- 15.1.2 If the matter cannot be resolved by agreement within 7 days, the Contractor shall, within the next 14 days, submit Intent to Claim in writing to the Project Manager. The Intent to Claim shall be presented as outlined in 15.2 Presenting Claim.
- 15.1.3 The Claim, if not resolved, shall be presented to the Owner's Project Manager, in writing, within 60 days following receipt of the Intent to Claim.
- 15.1.4 Receipt of the Claim will be acknowledged in writing by the Owner's Project Manager.
- 15.1.5 The Contractor agrees that unless these written notices are provided, the Contractor will have no entitlement to additional time or compensation for such act, event or condition.
- 15.1.6 The Contractor shall in any case continue diligent performance of the Contract.
- 15.1.5 If the Claim or dispute is not resolved by the OWNER, then the CONTRACTOR shall submit a written Claim to the Contracting Officer within 90 days after the CONTRACTOR becomes aware of the basis of the Claim or should have known the basis of the Claim, whichever is earlier. The Contracting Officer will issue written acknowledge of the receipt of the Claim.
15.1.7 The CONTRACTOR waives any right to Claim if the OWNER was not notified properly or afforded the opportunity to inspect conditions or monitor actual costs or if the Claim is not filed on the date required.

15.2 PRESENTING CLAIM:

- 15.2.1 The Claim shall be submitted in accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1800.12 and shall specifically include the following:
 - 15.2.1.1 The act, event or condition giving rise to the claim.
 - 15.2.1.2 The Contract provisions which apply to the claim and under which relief is provided.
 - 15.2.1.3 The item or items of Contract Work affected and how they are affected.
 - 15.2.1.4 The specific relief requested, including additional Contract Time if applicable, and the basis upon which it was calculated.
 - 15.2.1.5 All figures, computations, data, records and any other information that shows the basis of the Contractors claim and specifically how it was calculated. The information must be presented in a clear and logical presentation and only factual information will be allowed. Speculation, conjecture and assumptions will not be considered.
 - 15.2.1.6 It is solely the Contractor's burden to clearly and accurately present the Claim. Failure to do so will null and void the Claim.
 - 15.2.1.7 Contractor to provide a statement certifying that the Claim is made in good faith, that the supporting cost and pricing data are accurate and complete to the best of the CONTRACTOR'S knowledge and belief, and that the amount requested accurately reflects the Contract adjustment which the CONTRACTOR believes is due.

15.3 CLAIM VALIDITY, ADDITIONAL INFORMATION, & PROJECT MANAGER'S ACTIONS:

- 15.3.1 The Claim, in order to be valid, must not only show that the Contractor suffered damages or delay but that those conditions were actually a result of the act, event or condition complained of and that the Contract provides entitlement to relief to the Contractor for such act, event, or condition.
- 15.3. Also, in order for the Claim to be valid the Contractor must be able to clearly show specifically how he was damaged and all items in 15.2.1.5 must equal and clearly show the additional compensation or the extension of time for performance the Contractor is requesting.
- 15.3.2 The Project Manager reserves the right to make written request to the Contractor at any time for additional information which the Contractor may possess relative to the Claim.

- 15.3.3 The Contractor agrees to provide the Project Manager such additional information within 14 days of receipt of such a request. Failure to furnish such additional information may be regarded as a waiver of the Claim. If the Contractor requires additional time to furnish the information then a formal written request must be submitted asking for an extension in time.
- 15.3.4 The Claim, if not resolved by agreement within 60 days of its receipt, will automatically be forwarded to the Owner for formal written decision.
- 15.3.5 Failure of the Contractor to actively seek resolution with the Owner, involve, notify or provide timely information to the Owner shall render the Contractor's right to claim null and void.

15.4 OWNER'S DECISION:

- 15.4.1 The Contractor will be furnished the Owner's Decision within the next 90 days, unless additional information is requested by the Owner.
- 15.4.2 The Owner's Decision is final and conclusive unless fraudulent as to the Claim.

15.5 NOTICE OF APPEAL:

- 15.5.1 Within 14 days of receipt of the Owner's Decision, the Contractor may deliver a Notice of Appeal to the Owner in accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1800.13 and request a hearing.
- 15.5.2 The Notice of Appeal shall include specific exceptions to the Owner's Decision, including specific provisions of the Contract, which the Contractor intends to rely upon in the appeal.
- 15.5.3 General assertions that the Owner's Decision is contrary to law or to fact are not sufficient.

15.6 OWNER'S DECISION ON APPEAL:

- 15.6.1 The decision of the Owner on appeal will be rendered within 90 days after the conclusion of a hearing conducted under ARRC Procurement Rule 1800.15 or the date of receipt of the Notice of Appeal, whichever is later.
- 15.6.2 The time limits given above may be extended by mutual consent.
- 15.6.3 The decision of the Owner on appeal shall be final and conclusive unless the Contractor appeals to the superior court in accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1800.18.

15.7 FRAUD AND MISREPRESENTATION IN MAKING CLAIMS

Criminal and Civil penalties authorized under AS 36.30.687 (including, but not limited to, forfeiture of all claimed amounts) may be imposed on the CONTRACTOR if the

CONTRACTOR makes or uses a misrepresentation in support of a Claim or defrauds or attempt to defraud the OWNER at any stage of prosecuting a Claim under this Contract.

16. ARTICLE 16 - MISCELLANEOUS:

16.1 GOVERNING LAW:

16.1.1 This Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of Alaska and the provisions of ARRC's Procurement Rules.

16.2 CONTRACT CLAUSES:

16.2.1 If any contract clause is declared null and void, then all other clauses shall remain in force.

APPENDIX F

CONSTRUCTION QUALITY CONTROL (CQC) PLAN

2. SUBMITTAL AND GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

- 2.1. The Contractor shall establish and maintain an effective quality management system. The quality management system shall consist of plans, procedures, and the organization necessary to provide material, equipment, and workmanship that comply with the requirements of the contract documents. The system shall cover operations both onsite and offsite, and shall be keyed to the proposed sequence of the work.
- 2.2. The Contractor shall prepare a Construction Quality Control (CQC) plan compliant with the requirements of this appendix and all other contract documents. A complete detailed CQC plan shall be submitted to the Owner's Representative within 10 days of intent to award and shall be approved in writing by the Owner's Representative prior to proceeding with the work.
- 2.3. The CQC plan shall be capable of ensuring that the procurement, shipping, handling, fabrication, installation, cleaning, inspection, construction, testing, storage, examination, repair maintenance, and required modifications of all materials, equipment, and elements of the work comply with the requirements of the contract documents and that all materials incorporated in the work will perform satisfactorily for the purpose intended.
- 2.4. If Contractor does not provide an acceptable CQC plan, ARRC may, at its sole discretion, elect to award the contract to others.

3. AUTHORITY AND RESPONSIBILITY

3.1. Authority: The persons and organizations performing quality control and quality assurance functions shall have sufficient authority and organizational freedom to identify quality problems and to initiate, recommend, provide, and verify implementation of the solution.

- 3.2. Changes in Plan or Personnel: The Contractor shall not revise the CQC or the quality staffing levels or replace any of the key personnel specified herein without prior written approval from the Owner's Representative.
- 3.3. Contractor's Responsibility: The Contractor is solely responsible for achieving project quality and shall have overall responsibility for the quality of all construction work. The contractor shall conduct quality management activities, which include inspection, materials testing, and other activities specifically developed and/or chosen by the Contractor.
- 3.4. Owner's Responsibility: ARRC reserves the right to, and will, conduct inspections, testing, sampling, and evaluation associated with quality assurance and independent quality assurance. ARRC's role in construction is to provide the following.
 - 3.4.1. Quality assurance and independent assurance of construction activities, inspection, and materials testing. ARRC will do this with either its staff or a consultant acting as the owner's representative.
 - 3.4.2. Oversight of the Contractor's quality management activities to ensure adherence to the CQC plan and compliance with the contract documents.
 - 3.4.3. Notifying the Contractor promptly of irregularities or deficiencies observed in the work.
 - 3.4.4. Oversight of the Contractor's construction management, including scheduling, invoicing, shop drawing review, document control, etc.

4. CONSTRUCTION QUALITY CONTROL (CQC) PLAN

- 4.1. Objectives: Quality in the construction phase is the program of policies, procedures, and responsibilities required to provide confidence that the desired characteristics have been obtained to help ensure the project will perform its intended function for its design life. Quality control in the construction phase shall consist of those actions necessary to assess production and construction processes so as to control the level of quality being produced in the end project. The Contractor's quality control actions shall include examining, checking, and inspecting in-process and completed work, and materials sampling and testing during production and construction, as a means of controlling and measuring the characteristics and conformity of an item, process, or feature to established requirements.
- 4.2. The Contractor's CQC plan shall be capable of:
 - 4.2.1. Ensuring that the design, procurement, shipping, handling, fabrication, installation, cleaning, inspection, construction, testing, storage, examination, repair, maintenance, and required modifications of all materials, equipment, and elements of the work comply with the requirements of the contract documents.
 - 4.2.2. Ensuring that all materials incorporated in the work, all equipment, and all elements of the work will perform satisfactorily for the purpose intended.
- 4.3. Contents of the CQC Plan: The CQC plan shall delineate the type and frequency of inspection, sampling, and testing deemed necessary to measure and control the various properties of material and workmanship of all construction processes within the tolerances governed by the drawings and specifications, applicable codes and regulations, permit conditions, and other contract requirements as contained herein. The CQC plan shall include the following, at a minimum.

- 4.3.1. Construction activity and item inspection plans.
- 4.3.2. Schedule of materials control including materials to be tested, test methods, and frequency of testing.
- 4.3.3. Sampling locations and techniques.
- 4.3.4. Control of workmanship
- 4.3.5. Identification and qualifications of key quality control personnel, including the quality control manager, inspectors, and technicians. Include an organization chart with reporting lines.
- 4.3.6. Name and location of testing laboratories.
- 4.3.7. Documentation procedures, including inspection and test records; accuracy and calibration checks; nature, number, and type of deficiencies found; nature of corrective actions; and quantities of work tested and sampled.
- 4.3.8. Mandatory inspection points.

5. CONSTRUCTION QUALITY ORGANIZATION

- 5.1. The construction CQC shall describe the Contractor's quality management organization for all of the project construction processes. At a minimum, the CQC shall identify the following positions.
 - 5.1.1. Construction Manager or Superintendent: The Construction Manager shall be the individual responsible for the overall project construction, quality management, and contract administration for this project.
 - 5.1.2. Construction Quality Manager: The Construction Quality Manager may work directly for the Contractor or may be contracted from an independent firm or organization. The Construction Quality Manager shall work under the direct supervision of the Construction Manager. It shall be the responsibility of the Construction Quality Manager to perform workmanship inspections, implement quality planning, oversee quality control testing, and coordinate with Owner's QA testing and independent assurance testing. The Construction Quality Manager shall also cooperate with the Owner's Representative in compiling a statistical correlation of materials and workmanship data. The Construction Quality Manager shall be responsible for submitting requested inspection, testing, and other data to the Owner's Representative on a daily basis or as determined by the Construction Quality Manager and ARRC's field representative.. The Construction Quality Manager shall have at least two years (within the last five years) of experience in inspection and materials testing for similar projects.
 - 5.1.3. Construction Testing Technicians: The construction testing technicians may work directly for the Contractor or may be contracted from an independent firm or organization. They shall work under the direct supervision of the Construction Quality Manager and perform inspections as indicated in the construction CQC. Each Construction Testing Technician shall have training and/or technical certification, as appropriate, for the specific type and level of work that they will be testing; e.g., asphalt certification, welding, concrete strength, etc.

6. PRECONSTRUCTION MEETING: Before the start of construction, the Contractor shall meet with ARRC or its authorized representative in a pre-construction meeting. A topic of the pre-construction meeting shall be the Contractor's proposed quality management system. During the meeting, a mutual understanding of the system details shall be developed, including the forms for recording the Contractor's quality control operations, control activities, testing, administration of the system for both onsite and offsite work, and the Contractor's quality control program. Minutes of the meeting shall be prepared and signed by both the Construction Manager and the Owner's Representative. The minutes shall become a part of the contract file. Additional conferences may be called at any time to reconfirm mutual understandings.

7. INSPECTIONS AND TESTS

- 7.1. Except where they are specifically indicated to be the Owner's responsibility, or are provided by another identified entity, the Contractor shall provide inspections, tests, and similar quality control services in accordance with the approved CQC plan. Costs for these services shall be included in the contract price, whether performed by the Contractor's personnel or an independent firm.
- 7.2. Associated Services: The Contractor shall cooperate with organizations performing required inspections, tests, and similar services and shall provide reasonable auxiliary services as requested. Auxiliary services required include, but are not limited to:
 - 7.2.1. Providing access to the work and furnishing incidental labor and facilities necessary to facilitate inspections and tests.
 - 7.2.2. Taking adequate quantities of representative samples of materials that require testing or assisting the Owner in taking samples.
 - 7.2.3. Providing facilities for storage or curing of test samples, and delivery of samples to testing laboratories.
 - 7.2.4. Providing the Owner with a preliminary design mix proposed for use for materials mixes that require control.
 - 7.2.5. Security and protection of samples and test equipment at the project site.
- 7.3. Coordination: The Contractor, the Owner's Representative, and any independent testing agencies shall coordinate the sequence of activities to accommodate required inspection and testing services with a minimum of delay. In addition, the Contractor and ARRC shall coordinate activities so that removing and replacing construction to accommodate inspections and tests will not be required.
- 7.4. The Contractor is responsible for scheduling times for inspections, tests, taking samples, and similar activities.
- 7.5. Mandatory Inspection Documentation Points: Documentation points are mandatory verification and inspection points that shall be identified in the CQC plan and the project schedule. Documentation points should be points at which critical characteristics are to be measured and documented by the Construction Quality Manager. It will be the responsibility of the Construction Quality Manager to certify that the design and construction have met the requirements of the plans and specifications and to sign all inspection documentation. Inspection documentation shall be submitted to ARRC or its representative when requested. It shall be the

responsibility of the Contractor to determine inspection documentation point criteria and required documentation. ARRC will not prescribe the inspection criteria.

- 7.6. ARRC should be notified a minimum of 24 hours prior to any mandatory inspection.
 - 7.6.1. The mandatory inspection points for this project shall be established through coordination between the contractor and the Owner's Representative...
- 7.7. Completion Inspection: At the completion of all work or any increment thereof established by a completion time stated in the schedule or in the CQC plan, the Construction Quality Manager shall conduct a completion inspection of the work and develop a punch list of items that do not conform to the contract documents. Such a list of deficiencies shall be included in the QC documentation as required herein, and shall include the estimated date by which the deficiencies will be corrected. The Construction Quality Manager shall make a second completion inspection to make certain that all deficiencies noted on the punch list have been corrected and so notify ARRC. The completion inspections and any deficiency corrections required by this paragraph shall be accomplished within the time stated for completion of the entire work or any particular increment thereof if the project is divided into increments by separate completion dates.

8. DOCUMENTATION

- 8.1. The Contractor shall maintain daily records of quality control operations, activities, and tests performed, including the work of suppliers and subcontractors. These records shall be on an acceptable form and shall include factual evidence that required activities or tests have been performed, including, but not limited to, the following.
 - 8.1.1. Type and number of control activities and tests involved.
 - 8.1.2. Results of control activities or tests.
 - 8.1.3. Nature of nonconformances, defects, causes for rejection, etc.
 - 8.1.4. Proposed remedial action.
 - 8.1.5. Corrective actions taken.
 - 8.1.6. Description of trades working on the project, the number of personnel working, the weather conditions encountered, any delays, and acknowledgement of any instruction given by ARRC.
- 8.2. The daily quality control report records shall cover both conforming and defective or deficient features and shall include a statement that supplies and materials incorporated in the work and workmanship comply with the contract. The Construction Quality Manager shall sign the daily quality control report and furnish legible copies to ARRC by the end of the following workday.
- 8.3. Monthly quality control reports that summarize project status, work completed related to funds expended, any nonconformance, and any necessary corrective actions shall be provided.

APPENDIX G

COST SCHEDULE

<u>COST SCHEDULE</u>: A Bidder's Failure to provide the information requested in this Appendix may be cause for rejection of the bid on the basis on non-responsiveness. Cost shall be bid in accordance to all specifications in Appendix B, and any Drawings or Technical Specifications incorporated herein.

<u>AWARD CRITERIA</u>: A contract award resulting from this solicitation shall be made to the low, responsive, responsible bidder who meets the requirements as set forth in the plans and specifications and compliance thereof. The contract may be awarded to the responsive and responsible bidder who's Lump Sum Base Bid is deemed by the Contact Administrator to be in best interest of the ARRC. The successful bidder shall hold unit prices of all additives firm for a period of thirty (30) days from the date of bid opening. Award is contingent on the availability of ARRC funds.

DESCRIPTION

LUMP SUM TOTAL

\$

Installation of Retaining Wall

<u>NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT</u>: The Undersigned declares, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the United States, that neither he/she nor the firm, association, or corporation of which he/she is a member, has, either directly or indirectly, entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion, or otherwise taken any action in restraint of free competitive bidding in connection with this Bid.

The Undersigned has read the foregoing proposal and hereby agrees to the conditions stated therein by affixing his/her signature below:

BIDDERS NAME AND ADDRESS	
COMPANY NAME	SIGNATURE BY AND FOR THE BIDDER
COMPANY MAILING ADDRESS	PRINTED NAME OF ABOVE BIDDER
CITY, STATE ZIP CODE	DATE OF BID
CONTACT PHONE NUMBER	CONTACT E-MAIL

ATTACHMENTS:

- 1. Retaining Wall Project Plans / Permit Set
- 2. NGE –TFT Project 5136-18 design recommendations



GENERAL CONSTRUCTION NOTES

- 1. SURVEY INFORMATION SHOWN IN THIS PLAN IS BASED ON A JUNE 2018 SURVEY PERFORMED BY ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION WITH AN UPDATED PERFORMED IN NOVEMBER 2018.
- 2. ALL CONSTRUCTION WORK AND MATERIALS SHALL BE AS SPECIFIED IN MUNICIPALITY OF ANCHORAGE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS (MASS v2015 OR LATEST).
- 3. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL PROVIDE FIELD INSTALLATION NOTES OF CONSTRUCTED IMPROVEMENTS FOR SUBMITTAL WITH THE RECORD DRAWING PLANS IN ACCORDANCE WITH MASS AND AWWU REQUIREMENTS.
- 4. IT SHALL BE THE CONTRACTORS RESPONSIBILITY TO FIELD VERIFY THE HORIZONTAL AND VERTICAL LOCATION OF ALL ENCOUNTERED UTILITIES AND TO RECORD ANY CHANGES ON THE RECORD DRAWINGS AND FIELD INSTALLATION NOTES.
- 5. CONTRACTOR SHALL OBTAIN ALL REQUIRED PERMITS PRIOR TO BEGINNING CONSTRUCTION.
- 6. CONTRACTOR SHALL PREPARE AND SUBMIT A TYPE I SWPPP IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE CONSTRUCTION GENERAL PERMIT AND MOA HANDOUT AG-21 STORMWATER TREATMENT PLAN REVIEW.
- 7. CONTRACTOR SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL AS NECESSARY TO COMPLY WITH FEDERAL, STATE, AND MUNICIPAL LAWS THAT PROHIBIT UNPERMITTED DISCHARGE OF POLLUTANTS INCLUDING SEDIMENTS THAT ARE A RESULT OF EROSION AND OTHER CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL CONDUCT ALL WORK SO SEDIMENT IS NOT TRANSPORTED ONTO THE ROADWAY OR ADJACENT PROPERTY. AT A MINIMUM, THE CONTRACTOR SHALL SWEEP UP ANY SEDIMENT TRACKED ONTO PAVED SURFACES IN THE RIGHT-OF-WAY WITHIN 24 HOURS OF THE TRACKING TO MINIMIZE THE WASH-OFF SEDIMENT INTO THE STORM DRAINS OR WATERWAYS.
- 8. UTILITY RELOCATIONS, IF REQUIRED, SHALL BE PERFORMED BY THE RESPECTIVE UTILITY AGENCIES. CONTRACTOR SHALL COORDINATE ALL RELOCATION WORK WITH THE UTILITY PROVIDER HAVING AUTHORITY.
- 9. WATER RESULTING FROM THE CONTRACTORS'S DEWATERING EFFORT, IF REQUIRED, MAY NOT BE PUMPED OR OTHERWISE DIVERTED INTO EXISTING STORM DRAINS UNLESS REQUIRED PERMITS, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE MUNICIPALITY OF ANCHORAGE STORMWATER PLAN REVIEW OFFICE, ARE OBTAINED BY CONTRACTOR. UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES SHALL CONTRACTOR BE ALLOWED TO DIVERT WATER FROM THE EXCAVATION ONTO ROADWAYS. CONTRACTOR SHALL PROVIDE DISPOSAL SITE FOR EXCESS WATER AND SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR SECURING ALL NECESSARY PERMITS AND APPROVALS. CONTRACTOR SHALL PROVIDE COPIES OF PERMIT AND APPROVALS TO THE MOA R.O.W. PERMIT OFFICE.
- 10. CONTRACTOR SHALL FOLLOW ALL MUNICIPALITY OF ANCHORAGE REGULATIONS FOR NOISE CONTROL, HOURS OF OPERATIONS AND DUST CONTROL.
- 11. CONTRACTOR SHALL RESTORE ALL DISTURBED PROPERTY TO PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONDITIONS.
- 12. HOURS OF OPERATION ARE 7AM TO 7PM, UNLESS OTHERWISE APPROVED BY THE ENGINEER AND THE MUNICIPALITY. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL FOLLOW ALL MUNICIPALITY OF ANCHORAGE REGULATIONS FOR NOISE, HOURS OF OPERATIONS AND DUST CONTROL. EMERGENCY CONTACT PAUL FARNSWORTH 907-265-2540.
- 13. CONTRACTOR SHALL EXERCISE CAUTION DURING EXCAVATION OVER BURIED GAS MAIN. CONTACT ENSTAR FOR UTILITY LOCATES.

PROJECT RESTORATION NOTES:

- 1. ALL AREAS DISTURBED BY CONSTRUCTION SHALL BE RETURNED TO PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONDITION OR BETTER. CONSTRUCTION DEBRIS SHALL BE REMOVED FROM THE PROJECT AREA AND DISPOSED OF AS DIRECTED BY THE OWNER. CONTRACTOR SHALL EXERCISE DUE CARE TO AVOID DISTURBING AREAS OUTSIDE OF WORK LIMITS.
- 2. DISTURBED AREAS SHALL BE GRADED AND BROADCAST SEEDED WITH SCHEDULE D REVEGETATION SEED MIX IN ACCORDANCE WITH MASS.

HAUL ROUTE

1. EXPORT SURPLUS EXCAVATED FILL MATERIAL TO AN ALASKA RAILROAD DESIGNATED STOCKPILE SITE. ALL UNUSABLE EXCAVATION SHALL BE HAULED OFF SITE TO A CONTRACTOR FURNISHED DISPOSAL LOCATION.

ABBREVIATIONS

STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS

ABI	BREVIATIONS			LEGEND
AC	ASPHALTIC CONCRETE	MAX	MAXIMUM	PROPOSED
AMC	ANCHORAGE MUNICIPAL CODE	MC	MID POINT OF CURVE	
BM	BENCH MARK	ME	MATCH EXISTING	
BLDG	BUILDING	MIN	MINIMUM	
BOC	BACK OF CURB	MOA	MUNICIPALITY OF ANCHORAGE	
BOT	BOTTOM	MON	MONUMENT	
C&G	CURB & GUTTER	MUTCD	MANUAL ON UNIFORM TRAFFIC	
۹.	CENTERLINE		CONTROL DEVICES	
CLR	CLEAR	PC	POINT OF CURVE	1.0%
CMP	CORRUGATED METAL PIPE	PCC	PORTLAND CONCRETE CEMENT	
CR	CURB RETURN	PERF	PERFORATED	←~
EA	EACH	PVMT	PAVEMENT	
EL	ELEVATION	PT	POINT OF TANGENCY	
EP	EDGE OF PAVEMENT	R	RADIUS	
ESMT	EASEMENT	RE/RIM	RIM ELEVATION	
EXIST	EXISTING	ROW	RIGHT OF WAY	
FFE	FINISH FLOOR ELEVATION	SD	STORM DRAIN	
FL	FLOW LINE	SDCB	STORM DRAIN CATCH BASIN	
FND	FOUND	SDMH	STORM DRAIN MANHOLE	
GAAB	GREATER ANCHORAGE AREA BOROUGH	SS	SANITARY SEWER	
GB	GRADE BREAK	SSCO	SANITARY SEWER CLEAN OUT	
HP	HIGH POINT	STA	STATION	
НСР	HANDICAP PARKING	TBC	TOP BACK OF CURB	
IE	INVERT ELEVATION	TBM	TEMPORARY BENCH MARK	
INV	INVERT	TOC	TOP OF CURB	
М	MEASURED	TW	TOP OF WALK	
MASS	MUNICIPALITY OF ANCHORAGE	TYP	TYPICAL	

		30" x 21" BORDER	A.	1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.	OF AL	ANN
EXISTING	DESCRIPTION		1.S*	491	×	4
	SUBJECT PROPERTY		REC	Q	. COOLIDG	E
	OFFLOT PROPERTY		15	CE	-8474	N. A.
	GRADE BREAK		**	CD PROF	ESSIONA	BBBB
-XX			1" 🗖			IE INC
	WOOD FENCE DRAINAGE SLOPE					
\leftarrow	FLOW DIRECTION					
— — — — UGE —						
— — — — OHE —	ELECTRIC (OVERHEAD)					
— — — — G —	GAS					Ĺ
- — — — S —	SEWER MAIN					
— — — — SS —	SEWER SERVICE					
— — — — W——	WATER MAIN LINE WATER SERVICE LINE					Ż
	WATER SERVICE LINE					
	CURB & GUTTER					L F C
CB CBMH	CATCHBASIN MANHOLE		5			
SDCB	STORMDRAIN CATCHBASIN		3 9:56 AM	99501 3-8985	F: (907) 243-5629 W: LCGAK.com	
GV & VB	WATER KEYBOX		10/18/2018	сец 5e, AK 1907) 24	(907) 24 (907) 24 LCGAK.	
Π	UTILITY PEDESTALS		10/	Anchorage, AK	: ii >	NOL
	CONCRETE SIDEWALK			And		DRAT
102	CONTOUR					CORPORATION
þ	SIGN			2	[nc zying	
$\langle 2 \rangle$	TYPE CURB & GUTTER			8	J II survey	RAILROAD
Ğ.	GAS METER		r	2	FCECT Inc engineering · surveying	KA R
-0-	POWER POLE			4		ALASKA
MH	SANITARY SEWER MANHOLE		(\mathcal{G}	architecture .	
			Þ	6	rchite	
			J.dwg			
			ASKA RAIL ROAD CORPORATION ASKA RAIL ROAD CORPORATION			
			ASKA RAIL ROAD CORPORATION ASTON	TAINING WALL IMPROVEMENTS		
				Ż		
			RC R	; Ш	ر م	
				\geq		
				5 5	₽	
				: Ó		
			217.(R	K X	≥	
				₹ ₽	BR	\sim
					AB	Z
				ļ	S,	Ш С
					Ц Ш	LEGEND
					GENERAL NOTES, ABBREVIATIONS,	
			Wal			
			ning		R ∣	
			Retai	; ∠		
				, Z	1 19	
			Z AR			
				ĨĤ		

- 30" x 21" BORDER -

ALA Ш 2 22X34 SHEET SIZE: DESIGNED BY: DM/DC CS DRAWN BY: CHECKED BY: DM/DC DATE: 11/14/18 FILE NO. 1217.02 SHEET NUMBER C0 OF 5





RETAINING WALL SECTIONS $\overline{1}$

ERMIT

C2



STRUCTURAL NOTES

- 1. THE STRUCTURE SHOWN ON THESE DRAWINGS IS STRUCTURALLY SOUND ONLY IN ITS COMPLETED FORM. THE STABILITY OF THIS STRUCTURE DEPENDS ON THE DIAPHRAGM AND BRACING MEMBERS SHOWN. THE CONTRACTOR IS TO PROVIDE FOR THE DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION OF SHORING FOR ALL EARTH, FORMS, CONCRETE, STEEL, WOOD, AND MASONRY TO RESIST GRAVITY, EARTH, WIND, SEISMIC, AND CONSTRUCTION LOADS. SHORING SHALL REMAIN IN PLACE UNTIL ALL DIAPHRAGM AND LATERAL RESISTING ELEMENTS ARE IN PLACE IN THEIR ENTIRETY.
- 2. EQUIPMENT FRAMING LOADS, OPENINGS AND STRUCTURE IN ANY WAY RELATED TO MECHANICAL, PLUMBING OR ELECTRICAL REQUIREMENTS ARE SHOWN FOR BIDDING PURPOSES ONLY. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL COORDINATE THIS INFORMATION WITH THE INVOLVED TRADES BEFORE PROCEEDING WITH SUCH PORTION OF THE WORK. EXCESS COST RELATED TO VARIATION IN THESE REQUIREMENTS SHALL BE BORNE BY THE APPROPRIATE CONTRACTOR.
- 3. SHOP DRAWINGS SHALL BE SUBMITTED IN THE FORM OF FULL SIZED PDF FILES. THE PURPOSE OF SHOP DRAWINGS SUBMITTALS BY THE CONTRACTOR IS TO DEMONSTRATE TO THE STRUCTURAL ENGINEER THAT HE UNDERSTANDS THE DESIGN CONCEPT BY INDICATING WHICH MATERIALS HE INTENDS TO FURNISH AND INSTALL, AND BY DETAILING THE FABRICATION AND INSTALLATION METHODS HE INTENDS TO USE. PRIOR TO FABRICATION, SHOP DRAWINGS SHALL BE SUBMITTED FOR REVIEW TO THE STRUCTURAL ENGINEER. SHOP DRAWINGS SUBMITTALS SHALL INCLUDE, BUT ARE NOT NECESSARILY LIMITED TO STRUCTURAL STEEL, REINFORCED STEEL, PRE-FABRICATED WALL PANELS. PRIOR TO SUBMISSION THE CONTRACTOR SHALL REVIEW ALL SUBMITTALS FOR CONFORMANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND SHALL STAMP SUBMITTALS AS BEING "REVIEWED FOR CONFORMANCE". SHOP DRAWINGS SUBMITTALS PROCESSED BY THE STRUCTURAL ENGINEER ARE NOT CHANGE ORDERS. ANY DETAIL ON THE SHOP DRAWING THAT DEVIATES FROM THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS SHALL CLEARLY BE MARKED WITH THE NOTE "THIS IS A CHANGE". SHOP DRAWINGS OR CALCULATIONS SUBMITTED FOR REVIEW THAT REQUIRE RESUBMIT FOR RE-REVIEW SHALL BE BILLED HOURLY FOR SUCH TIME TO THE GENERAL CONTRACTOR. RE-REVIEW WILL NOT PROCEED WITHOUT WRITTEN APPROVAL FROM THE GENERAL CONTRACTOR FOR ADDITIONAL ENGINEERING REVIEW SERVICES.
- 4. SPECIAL INSPECTIONS REQUIRED FOR THIS PROJECT BY CHAPTER 17 OF THE IBC SHALL BE PROVIDED DURING CONSTRUCTION. THE ENGINEER OF RECORD OR OTHER LICENSED AND CERTIFIED INDIVIDUALS SHALL BE RETAINED FOR THESE INSPECTIONS AND SHALL BE IN ACCORDANCE WITH ALL APPLICABLE ANCHORAGE MUNICIPAL CODES. SHEET PILING (IBC TABLE 1705.7)

MATERIAL SIZE AND LENGTH (CONTINUOUS) DRIVING OPERATIONS (CONTINUOUS) PLACEMENT (CONTINUOUS)

DESIGN CRITERIA

CODES AND STANDARDS PER INTERNATIONAL BUILDING CODE (IBC) 2012 IN ADDITION TO DEAD LOADS, THE FOLLOWING MINIMUM LIVE LOADS APPLY TO THE CONSTRUCTION OF ALL BUILDINGS AND FACILITIES SHOWN UNLESS OTHER- WISE NOTED.

GEOTECHNICAL INFORMATION WAS PROVIDED BY NORTHERN GEOTECHNICAL ENGINEERING IN A REPORT DATED OCTOBER 2018.

STRUCTURAL STEEL SPECIFICATIONS

- ADEQUATELY BRACE THE STRUCTURE.
- ASTM A-325 UNLESS NOTED OTHERWISE.

- BEST PRACTICES.
- USED OR APPROVED EQUAL.

1. FABRICATION, ERECTION AND MATERIALS SHALL CONFORM WITH THE AISC SPECIFICATION FOR THE STRUCTURAL STEEL BUILDINGS THE INTERNATIONAL BUILDING CODE (IBC), LATEST EDITION.

2. STRUCTURAL STEEL ROLLED, SHAPES, PLATES, AND SKIRTING SHALL CONFORM WITH ASTM A-36 OR A572 GRADE 50 AS NOTED AND HSS COLUMNS SHALL BE A500 GRADE B.

3. WELDING SHALL BE DONE BY THE ELECTRIC ARC PROCESS IN ACCORDANCE WITH AMERICAN WELDING SOCIETY STANDARDS, USING ONLY CERTIFIED WELDERS. ALL GROOVE WELDS SHALL HAVE COMPLETE PENETRATION UNLESS NOTED OTHERWISE. ALL EXPOSED WELDS SHALL BE GROUND. ALL WELDING TO BE DONE USING E70XX ELECTRODES. IN ADDITION, WELDING OF ASTM572 GRADE 50 STEEL SHALL BE DONE WITH LOW HYDROGEN E70XX ELECTRODES.

4. ALL STRUCTURAL STEEL SHALL BE ERECTED PLUMB AND TRUE TO LINE. TEMPORARY BRACING SHALL BE INSTALLED AND SHALL BE LEFT IN PLACE UNTIL OTHER MEANS ARE PROVIDED TO

5. BOLTED CONNECTIONS SHALL CONSIST OF UNFINISHED BOLTS WITH WASHERS CONFORMING TO

6. HOLES FOR UNFINISHED BOLTS SHALL BE OF THE SAME NOMINAL DIAMETER OF THE BOLT PLUS 1/16". USE STANDARD AISC GAGE AND PITCH FOR BOLTS EXCEPT AS NOTED OTHERWISE.

7. ALL STRUCTURAL STEEL SHALL RECEIVE MINIMUM OF ONE COAT OF PRIMER PAINTING.

8. WELDS SHALL CONFORM TO SPECIAL INSPECTION REQUIREMENTS.

9. THREADED RODS SHALL CONFORM TO ASTM F1554 GRADE 36 UNLESS HIGH STRENGTH (HS) IS REQUIRED AND THEN SHALL CONFORM TO ASTM F1554 GRADE 105.

10. SHEET PILES SHALL BE INSTALLED PER THE MANUFACTURER'S RECOMMENDATION OR NASSPA

11. SHEET PILES SHALL MEET ASTM A328 OR BETTER. SKYLINE STEEL SHEET PILES BY NUCOR SHALL BE

491H A91H DANNY GRAHAM GR. No. SE14022 AND AND FESIONAL								
۱.	1"				ON	E INC	Н	
							KEVISION	
							UAIE BY	
V							NO	
9/28/2018 9:48 AN	250 H Street	Anchorage, AK 99501	P: (907) 243-8985	F: (907) 243-5629	MV. ECGAN.COIII	DRPORATION		
ДХ				are iterture . en aineering . Aurueuing	amman adamin's analas	ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION		
1200-1249\1217.02 ARRC Retaining Wall Design\Structural\dwg\1217.02-DSDT-ARRC Retaining Wall Details.dwg	ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION DETAINING WAILROAD CORPORATION				STRIICTURAL NOTES			
P:/	SHEE	t size:				2X34		
	DRAW CHEC DATE: FILE N		Y:	11	DN /1 21	1/DC CS 1/DC 4/18 7.02 R		







October 26, 2018

NGE-TFT Project # 5136-18

LCG Lantech, Inc. 250 H Street Anchorage, AK 99501

Attn: Dale McCoy, P.E.

RE: RECOMMENDATIONS FOR A SHEET PILE RETAINING WALL FOR THE PROPOSED WEST 1ST AVENUE ACCESS ROAD EXTENSION IN ANCHORAGE, ALASKA

Dale,

We (Northern Geotechnical Engineering, Inc. *d.b.a.* Terra Firma Testing) have completed our initial design parameters for the proposed sheet pile wall for the West 1st Avenue Access Road Extension Project.

The project site is generally located north of Christensen Drive in Anchorage, Alaska. Proposed improvements to the site include the construction of an extension to 1st avenue to create an access road through Alaska Railroad property. To maximize space for the project, a sheet pile retaining wall has been proposed to be constructed north of Christensen Drive.

We obtained soil information from the site west of Christensen Drive, where soil borings were advanced through the upper and lower elevations adjacent to the slope. All slope angles are anticipated to be from the top of the proposed wall to the top of the existing gabian rock wall running along Christensen Drive. During construction, the slope above the top of the wall should be graded such that the slope does not exceed 31° .

For sections of the wall which are shorter (i.e., four feet to sixteen feet) a lesser section modulus sheet pile can be utilized as long as the same type sheet piles are used. We calculated the maximum height of soil that could be retained for each of the in-stock sheet piles from the Skyline Steel catalog:

- AZ 19-700 maximum height ~ 18' (for slopes less than 15°)
- AZ 38-700N maximum height ~ 23' (for slopes less than 5°)

Wall height lengths and anticipated number of sheet pairs required for each size sheet pile are derived from the attached wall profile provide by LCG Lantech, Inc. We have included our estimated sheet lengths and number of pairs on the profiles. Sheet piles are typically sold in pairs, the wall length for each retaining wall height should correspond to an even number of sheets.

Cost Estimate West 1st Ave Road Ext. LCG Lantech, Inc. October 26, 2018

All our estimated values are based on Skyline Steel product availability.

We greatly appreciate the opportunity to provide you with our professional service. Please contact us directly with any questions or comments you may have regarding the information that we present in this letter, or if you have any other questions, comments, and/or requests.

Sincerely,

Northern Geotechnical Engineering, Inc. d.b.a. Terra Firma Testing,

Ruller 1

Shelley A. McCoy, P.E. Project Engineer



Keith F. Mobley. P.E. President



APPENDIX A

SHEET PILE COUNT

		ASTM A 572 Gr. 60 (60ksi)						
SkylineSteel AZ Section		A	Z 19-700		AZ 38-700N			
		Length (ft)	Pairs	Single	Length (ft)	Pairs	Single	
		40	5	10				
					43	4	8	
					50	18	36	
		41	7	14				
		36	10	20				
		26	7	14				
		17	4	8				
Properties								
Width	w (in)		27.56			27.56		
Height	h (in)		16.56			19.69		
Thickness (Flange)	t _f (in)		0.375			0.630		
Thickness (Web)	t _w (in)		0.375			0.480		
Area (Cross Section)	A (in2/ft)		6.88			10.87		
Weight (Pile)	W _p (lb/ft)		53.76			84.94		
Weight (Wall)	W _w (lb2/ft)		23.35			36.98		
Section Modulus (Elastic)	S _e (in3/ft)	34.8 70.6						
Section Modulus (Plastic)	S _p (in3/ft)		41.0			81.1		
Totals		Length (ft)	Pairs	Single	Length (ft)	Pairs	Single	
		17	4	8	43	4	8	
		26	7	14		18	36	
		36	10	20				
		41	12	24				



APPENDIX B

WALL PROFILE

